Lemmon Valley Heights

Tentative Map

January 2018



Prepared For:



7500 Rough Rock Road Reno, NV 89502 Prepared By: Manhard.

9850 Double R Blvd., Ste. 101 Reno, NV 89521

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PROJECT LOCATION	1
EXISTING CONDITIONS	2
PRIOR PROJECT APPROVALS	3
MASTER PLAN AND ZONING DESIGNATIONS	
PUBLIC OUTREACH	7
APPLICATION REQUEST	
PROJECT DESCRIPTION	
-Common Open Space Development	.10
-Hillside Development	
-Landscaping/Open Space	.17
-Vehicle and Pedestrian Access	.17
-Utilities and Public Services	.21
-Parking	22
-Traffic	22
-Hydrology	
TENTATIVE MAP FINDINGS	26

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Project Location	1
Figure 2: Surrounding Property Designation	
Figure 3: Existing Conditions	3
Figure 4: Master Plan and Zoning Acreage	4
Figure 5: Washoe County Master Plan Designation	5
Figure 6: Washoe County Zoning Designation	6
Figure 7: Project Summary	8
Figure 8: Preliminary Landscape Plan	9
Figure 9: Developable Area Map	14
Figure 10: Slope Analysis	15
Figure 11: Typical Roadway and Cul-de-sac Sections	19
Figure 12: Typical Permanent Emergency Access Road	20
Figure 13: Typical Section Aggregate Public Trail and Maintenance Access Road	21
Figure 14: Parking Calculations	22
Flgure 15: Trip Generation	23
Figure 16: Trip Assignment	24
Figure 17: Intersection Level of Service and Delay Results	25
Figure 18: Peak Flow Rates and Total Volumes for Existing and Proposed Conditions	26

APPENDICES

- Application & Supporting Information
- Preliminary Hydrology Report
- Preliminary Geotechnical Report
- Preliminary Sewer Report
- Traffic Study
- Maps for Hillside Development (Site Analysis Map, Developable Area Map) and Common Open Space Development (Site Analysis)
- Request to Reserve New Street Names
- TMWA Discovery
- Plan Set with Landscape Plan (submitted outside of packet)

PROJECT LOCATION

The project area is comprised of 5 parcels; APNs 080-635-01, 080-635-02, 080-730-21, 080-730-35, and 552-210-07; and is located in Lemmon Valley at the intersection of Lemmon Drive and Deodar Way, extending south to Bernoulli Street. The total project area is +/- 128.50 acres.

The project site is located within the eastern portion of Lemmon Valley, south of the Swan Lake playa, southeast of Swan Lake and northeast of the existing Lemmon Valley Heights Subdivision. The site is accessed via Lemmon Drive, with direct access to the northern portion of the project from Deodar Way and Estates Road and to the southern portion of the project from Palace Drive, Kess Way, and Patrician Drive.

Figure 1: Project Location



EXISTING CONDITIONS

The +/-128.50 acre site is undeveloped. The area is bordered to the north by existing residential homes, and to the east, south, and west by undeveloped land. Swan lake is northwest of the site. The project area has two distinct areas of proposed development: a north subdivision area and a south subdivision area. The north portion of the site is undeveloped and generally slopes from southeast from northwest. The south portion of the site is an extension of the existing development. This portion of the site generally slopes down from south to north at approximately a 5 to 6 percent gradient.

The majority of the site is located outside of the FEMA 100-year floodplain; approximately 3 acres adjacent to Lemmon Drive is located within the 100-year floodplain. The majority of the vegetation throughout the undeveloped areas consists of brush and desert grasses. The NRSC soil classification for the proposed development area is primarily loamy sand.

Direction	Current Zoning	Master Plan	Current Land Use
North SF15 (City of Reno)/ Medium Density Suburban (Washoe County)		Suburban Residential	Undeveloped
East	General Rural	Rural	Undeveloped
South	Open Space General Rural	Open Space Rural	Open Space (USA) Undeveloped
West	Medium Density Suburban	Residential	Single Family Residential

Figure 2: Surrounding Property Designations

Figure 3: Existing Conditions



PRIOR PROJECT APPROVALS

The Washoe County Planning Commission approved a Master Plan Amendment and Regulatory Zone Amendment (WMPA17-0002 and WRZA17-0001) on March 7, 2017, with the Washoe County Board of County Commissioners approval on April 25, 2017. This amendment reconfigured the master plan and zoning designations to conform more closely to the topography of the area. The Master Plan Amendment

was then determined to be in conformance with the Regional Plan by the Truckee Meadows Regional Planning Commission on June 28, 2017.

MASTER PLAN AND ZONING DESIGNATIONS

The parcels within the project area have Master Plan designations of Suburban Residential (SR) and Rural (R) and corresponding zoning designations of Medium Density Suburban (MDS) and General Rural (GR) as shown below:

APN	Master Plan	Zoning	Acreage	Total Acreage
080-635-01	SR	MDS	13.59	13.59
080-635-02	SR	MDS	1.5	1.89
	R	GR	.39	
080-730-21	SR	MDS	8.59	43.21
	R	GR	34.62	
080-730-35	SR	MDS	26.89	26.89
552-210-07	SR	MDS	18.07	43.01
	R	GR	24.94	
TOTAL- Master	SR			68.64 acres
Plan Designation	R			59.95 acres
TOTAL- Zoning	MDS			68.64 acres
	GR			59.95 acres

Figure 4: Master Plan and Zoning Acreage



Figure 5: Washoe County Master Plan Designation



Figure 6: Washoe County Zoning Designation

PUBLIC OUTREACH

Following approval of the Master Plan and Regulatory Zoning Amendments on the project site, the applicant hosted community meetings on July 18 and November 6, 2017. Both meetings were held in Lemmon Valley at the Lemmon Valley Calvary Church of the Nazarene. The purpose of the first meeting was to request community input in development of the site. There was general discussion about hydrology and traffic concerns. These concerns were included in the development of the Tentative Map by proposing two distinct areas of development (north and south) and ensuring that the proposed drainage system reduces downstream flows. The conceptual land plan was presented at the second meeting (November 6, 2017).

Following application submittal, the project will be presented at the North Valleys Citizens Advisory Board meeting on February 12, 2018.

APPLICATION REQUEST

The enclosed application is a request for:

TENTATIVE SUBDIVISION MAP (WITH HILLSIDE DEVELOPMENT AND COMMON OPEN SPACE DEVELOPMENT) to create 206 single family residential lots on a +/-128.50 acre project site, including 88.47 acres of open space/common area.

PROJECT DESCRIPTION

The Lemmon Valley Heights is a proposed 206 lot residential community within a 128.50 acre project site. Of this total acreage, 30.93 acres (24.1%) are proposed to be developed for residential use. The remaining 186.04 acres will be used for open space/common area (88.47 acres, 68.8%) which will include detention and retention facilities and a trail, and right-of-way (9.11 acres, 7.1%). The gross density is 1.6 units per acre (206 units in the +/- 128.50 acre project area). Lots range in size from 4,500 sq. ft. to 17,206 sq. ft., with an average lot size of 6,540 sq. ft. There is no proposed residential development at this time so home designs are not available; future development will comply with the requirements of the Washoe County Development Code.

Common areas will be maintained by a Homeowners Association, Landscape Maintenance Association, or similar entity, as approved by Washoe County. Public water and sanitary sewer system will be provided for all units. The project includes +/- 88.47 acres of open space, which includes a detention/retention system and a trail that extends from the southern terminus of Kess Way, north along the pond/channel access maintenance road to Lemmon Drive, and provides for connection to the existing trail system.

The lot pattern has been designed to accommodate site topography, meet hillside development standards, and be consistent with the approved master plan and zoning designations.

In accordance with the North Valleys Area Plan (Policy NV.6.1.b) homes will be limited to single story on the perimeter when adjacent to or across the street from existing residential development.

Figure 7: Project Summary

Project Summary	
Total Area	128.50 acres
Total Number of Lots	206
Smallest Lot	4,500 sq. ft.
Largest Lot	17,206 sq. ft.
Average Lot Size	6,540 sq. ft.
Overall Gross Density	1.6 units per acre
Total Common Area/Open Space	88.47 acres
Right-of-Way Area	9.11 acres

Figure 8: Preliminary Landscape Plan



COMMON OPEN SPACE DEVELOPMENT

A Common Open Space Development is proposed to provide open space, preserve the hillside, and achieve a more efficient use of land. The project has been designed to be in compliance with Washoe County Development Code Article 408 Common Open Space Development.

Density and Intensity

The Common Open Space Development standards state that the total number of dwelling units in the proposed development shall not exceed the total number of dwelling units allowed by the underlying regulatory zone(s) (WCDC Section 110.408.20). In the Medium Density Suburban (MDS) zoning designation, 3 dwelling units per acre are permitted; in the General Rural zoning designation, 1 unit per 40 acres is allowed. Under the existing zoning, a total of 206 units are permitted on the project site; there are 68.64 acres of MDS, permitting 205 units (68.64 acres x 3); and 59.95 acres of GR allows one additional unit.

Lot and Yard Standards

To accommodate the common open space development, and preserve 88.47 acres of open space, the minimum lot width and side yard setbacks are proposed to be varied. A typical building envelope is shown on the tentative subdivision map.

Minimum Lot Width:	45' (varied from Table 110.406.05.1 requirement of 80')
Front Yard Setback:	20'
Side Yard Setback:	5' (varied from Table 110.406.05.1 requirement of 8')
Rear Yard Setback:	20'

Site Analysis

A Site Analysis Map is included in this application package that contains the following information:



VICINITY MAP

Land Use: The site is currently undeveloped and has Master Plan designations of Suburban Residential (SR) and Rural (R) with corresponding zoning designations of Medium Density Suburban (MDS) and General Rural (GR). The proposed land use is single family residential, which meets the policies of the Master Plan and zoning designations. Surrounding property designations are shown in Figure 2. At the time of this application, there are no known development plans approved on unbuilt adjacent sites.

Existing Structures: There are no existing structures on the site.

Existing Vegetation: Brush and desert grasses. There are no trees on the site.

Prevailing Winds: Prevailing winds are from the south and southwest with high winds common especially during summer afternoons.

Topography: The project area has two distinct areas of proposed development: a north subdivision area and a south subdivision area. The north portion of the site is undeveloped and generally slopes from southeast from northwest, and contains off-road trails. The south portion of the site is an extension of the existing development and has some off-road trails, scattered rubble piles, and soil stockpiles. This portion of the site generally slopes down from south to north at approximately a 5 to 6 percent gradient.

Soil: The site is located within the eastern portion of Lemmon Valley south of the Lemmon Valley playa. The site lies in an area mapped by the Nevada Bureau of Mines and Geology (NBMG) as Quaternary Age Alluvial fan deposits that are made up of moderately well sorted to very poorly sorted granular coarse sand to sandy boulder gravel. The site periphery is mapped as granodiorite bedrock. A detailed discussion is in the attached Geotechnical Report.

Natural Drainageways: There are no natural drainageways on or adjacent to the site (Water Resources Master Plan Map).

Wetlands and Water Bodies: There are no existing or potential wetlands or water bodies on the site (Water Resources Master Plan Map).

Flood Hazards: FEMA flood zone designations are identified on the map.

Seismic Hazards: There are no known seismic hazards on or near the site.

Avalanche Hazards: There are no known avalanche or other landslide hazards on the site.

Sensitive Habitat and Migration Routes: There is no sensitive habitat area or migration routes on the site (Biodiversity Resources and Cultural Resources and Sensitive Landscapes Master Plan Maps).

Significant Views: Reference the Plan Set for cross sections throughout the project.

Easements: Easements are shown on the Site Plan.

Utilities: The Utility Plan shows the existing and available utilities and appropriate locations for water, power, sanitary sewer, and storm water sewer facilities.

Appropriate Access Points: The site is accessed via Lemmon Drive, with direct access to the northern portion of the project from Deodar Way and Estates Road (existing dirt public roads) and to the southern portion of the project from Palace Drive, Kess Way, and Patrician Drive (existing paved public roads).

Roads

The project has been designed to utilize the existing road system. It is accessed via Lemmon Drive, with direct access to the northern portion of the project from Deodar Way and Estates Road and to the southern portion of the project from Palace Drive, Kess Way, and Patrician Drive. Proposed roads are aligned to follow natural features and topography.

Parking

The project will meet the parking requirements of Article 410, Parking and Loading. Off-street parking for individual units will be provided through a combination garages and driveways, and will meet the Off-

Street Parking Space Requirements (Residential Use Types) in Table 110.410.10.1.; 2 off-street parking spaces per dwelling unit, 1 of which must be in an enclosed garage. Based on these requirements, a total of 412 (206 x 2) are required. Conceptual floor plans are not available so an exact amount of off-street parking spaces is not available, however it is expected that each unit will have a 2-car garage along with a driveway that will have 2 additional parking spaces, totaling 4 off-street parking spaces per residential unit. See Figure 14 for Parking Calculations.

HILLSIDE DEVELOPMENT

The project has been designed in accordance with Article 424 Hillside Development to preserve and protect the hillside. As shown below, development will only occur in the developable area of the project site, primarily in areas where the slope is less than 15%, avoid areas with slope greater than 30%.

Because this Tentative Map is proposed as a Common Open Space Development, the housing units are distributed in a configuration that accommodates the natural slope of the site.

In accordance with Section 110.424.15, a Site Analysis and Developable Area Map have been prepared and are included in this application package.

Figure 9: Developable Area Map



The following exhibit provides a slope analysis and a breakdown of slope ranges within project area. Provisions will be incorporated to further site disturbance and provide consistency with Article 424 Hillside Development.



Figure 10: Slope Analysis

SLOPE ANALYSIS TABLE

AREA (SF)

2,124,853

578,797

525,912

531,065

1,837,002

AREA (AC)

48.78

13.29

12.07

12.19

02 42.17 TOTAL: 128.50 ACRES COLOR

MAXIMUM SLOPE

15.00%

20.00%

25.00%

30.00%

_

Site Analysis

As required by Section 110.424.15(a), a Site Analysis is included in this application, which includes the following information:

Topographical Conditions: There are no major topographical conditions (i.e. ridgelines, ravines, canyons, knolls, etc.) within the project area.

Geological Conditions: There are no major rock outcroppings, slide areas, or faults within the project area.

Soil: The site is located within the eastern portion of Lemmon Valley south of the Lemmon Valley playa. The site lies in an area mapped by the Nevada Bureau of Mines and Geology (NBMG) as Quaternary Age Alluvial fan deposits that are made up of moderately well sorted to very poorly sorted granular coarse sand to sandy boulder gravel. The site periphery is mapped as granodiorite bedrock. A detailed discussion is in the attached Geotechnical Report.

Surface Hydrological Conditions: There are no major natural drainageways on or adjacent to the site (Water Resources Master Plan Map). There are no existing or potential wetlands or water bodies on the site (Water Resources Master Plan Map). FEMA flood zone designations are identified on the map.

Existing Vegetation: Brush and desert grasses. There are no trees on the site.

Habitat areas: There are no sensitive habitat areas or migration routes on the site (Biodiversity Resources and Cultural Resources and Sensitive Landscapes Master Plan Maps).

Preliminary Viewshed Analysis: Reference the Plan Set for cross sections throughout the project.

Development Response to the Unique Conditions of the Hillside: The slope areas are a constraint within the project site. As shown in the Slope Analysis map, 79.72 acres have greater than 15 percent slope. The project has been designed so that the developed areas are located in the areas with less than 15 percent slope.

Slope Analysis: See Figure 10 Slope Analysis, above

Constraint and Mitigation Analysis

The slope areas are a constraint within the project site. As shown in the Slope Analysis map, 79.72 acres have greater than 15 percent slope. The project has been designed so that the developed areas are located in the areas with less than 15 percent slope.

LANDSCAPING/OPEN SPACE

A portion of the project site is adjacent to Lemmon Drive, an arterial roadway. Therefore, a Landscape Plan is included in this application package which meets the requirements of Article 412 Landscaping. Pursuant to Section 110.412.35:

- a) A minimum of 20% of the total developed land area shall be landscaped;
- b) All required front, rear, or side yards which adjoin a public street shall be landscaped and shall include at least one (1) tree for every fifty (50) linear feet of street frontage, or fraction thereof;
- c) New residential subdivisions regardless of the number of dwelling units per parcel, shall provide at least one (1) tree for every fifty (50) linear feet of perimeter frontage adjoining an arterial or collector identified in the Washoe County Master Plan Streets and Highways System Plan Map.

Additionally, the North Valleys Area Plan requires that all new residential subdivisions "shall include a requirement for the subdivider to install climatic adaptive landscaping in the front yard area between the front property line and the main building of each new residential lot.

As shown on the Landscape Plan, all areas disturbed by grading activities (revegetated/common open space) are to receive erosion control dryland native revegetation seed mix immediately after grading unless shown otherwise. Street trees are shown at 50' spacing per Washoe County standards and are to be located 6' from the ROW. All landscaped areas outside of lots are to be maintained by the HOA or LMA, as approved by Washoe County.

In addition to private yards, the project site also includes significant undeveloped native areas. These native areas will be left undisturbed except for any trail improvements, or necessary utility improvements which be returned as close as possible to their original state and revegetated. All slopes and grading outside of the individual lots shall be stabilized and revegetated per the recommendations of the geotechnical report and to the satisfaction of Washoe County.

The total Common Area/Open Space within the project area is 88.47 acres in size and contains a majority of the steeper slopes. These areas will be designated as open space to ensure that there is no development.

VEHICLE AND PEDESTRIAN ACCESS

Primary vehicular access to the site is provided from Lemmon Drive, with direct access to the northern portion of the project from Deodar Way and Estates Road and to the southern portion of the project from Palace Drive, Kess Way, and Patrician Drive. The proposed public roads will be constructed and dedicated to Washoe County. A permanent emergency access is provided along Deodar Way, extending from "Street A" and continuing on to Estates Road (existing public dirt road). Pedestrian access will be provided through a sidewalk network and pedestrian trail.

Streets and Sidewalks

Streets within the project area are proposed to be public and dedicated to Washoe County. Collector streets will have a 52' Right-of-Way width that includes two 12' travel lanes, two 4' bicycle lanes and a 5' sidewalk along one side of the street. Local streets will have a 42' right-of-way width that includes two 11' travel lanes and a 4' sidewalk along one side of the street. Deodar Way is the only collector street and will be completed with half-street improvements within the existing 60' ROW. The remaining proposed streets will be constructed as local streets in accordance with Washoe County standards. Typical Roadway and Cul-de-sac sections are below.

Figure 11: Typical Roadway and Cul-de-sac Sections



RCW	Н	SA	IJ	L	ß	٦t	ACT MAX PER 2 TRAVEL LANES	REMARKS
52	20	5	0.5	12	4	Ũ	/300	COLLECTOR
42	18	4	0.5	77	0	2	1000	i OCAL

NOTES

- 1. ALL WOTHS ARE IN FEET.
- 2. H IS MEASURED TO THE FRONT FACE OF CURB.
- J. L IS TRAVEL LANE; SA IS SIDEWALK AREA; B IS BICYCLE LANE; ROW IS RIGHT OF WAY PL IS MAX. MUMBER OF PARKING LANES; ADT IS AVERAGE DAILY TRAFFIC.
- 4. ADT REPRESENTS THE CESIGN VOLUME FOR A TWO LANE FACILITY.
- SICYCLE LANES SHALL BE PROVIDED IN ACCORDANCE W/THE BICYCLE AND PEDESTRIAN ELEMENT OF THE REGIONAL TRANSPORTATION PLAN AND TO THE SATISFACTION OF THE COUNTY ENCNINEER.
- 6. STRUCTURAL SECTIONS SHALL BE DETERMINED BY GEOTECHNICAL ENGINEERING DESIGN BUT IN NO CASE SHALL BE LESS THAN 4" A.C. OVER 5" GRAVEL BASE FOR COLLECTOR STREETS AND 3" A.C. OVER 6" GRAVEL BASE FOR LOCAL STREETS.
- 7. ALL CURB AND CUTTER IS MONOLITHIC CONCRETE AND L SHAPED PER STANDARD DETAIL.
- B. SIDEWALK AREA SHALL BE @ 2% SLOPE TOWARD TOP OF CURB & COMPACTED 90% ASTM D-1557, BACKFILL SHALL BE EITHER TYPE 2 CLASS B BASE OR CLASS A BACKFILL.
- 9 ALL ALC SURFACES SHALL BE SEALED IN ACCORDANCE WITH WASHOE CO. STANDARDS.
- 10. RESIDENTIAL ACCESS NOT ALLOWED TO STREETS ON WHICH TOYR. DESIGN ADT EXCEEDS 2000.
- 11. DESIGN OF IMPROVEMENTS TO BE DONE IN ACCORDANCE WITH ARTICLES 420 & 436 OF WASHCE COUNTY DEVELOPMENT STANDARDS AND DESIGN GUIDELINES.
- 12. ALL CONSTRUCTION IS TO BE DONE TO CURRENT WASHOE CO. STANDARDS & SPECIFICATIONS.
- 13. SLOPE EASEMENTS MAY BE REO'D IN CERTAIN TERRAIN TO ACCOMMODATE ROADWAY SECTION.
- MIN 7.5' PUBLIC UTILITY/TRAFFIC CONTROL SIGNAGE/PLOWED SNOW EASEMENT IS RED'D ON BOTH SIDES OF ROW.



Figure 12: Typical Permanent Emergency Access Road



Trails

As shown on the Plan Set, this project includes a trail that extends from the southern terminus of Kess Way, north along the pond/channel access maintenance road to Lemmon Drive, and provides for connection to the existing trail system. There will be a 12' minimum base section along the maintenance access road. A sign will be placed at each end of the trail/road that indicates the road is for maintenance vehicles only and is not a public street.



Figure 13: Typical Section Aggregate Public Trail and Maintenance Access Road

UTILITIES AND PUBLIC SERVICES

<u>Water</u>

A public water system will be provided for all units. All necessary infrastructure to serve the project will be completed by the developer. TMWA completed a Discovery for this project area (included in this application package), for a proposed development consisting of 304 units. As this project is only for 206 residential lots, there will be a significant reduction in the amount of water demand anticipated to serve the development. For the northern portion of the site, there will be a tie to the existing water main in Lemmon Drive, and will extend through the street network. The southern portion of the project site will connect to the existing water main at Palace Drive, Kess Way, and Patrician Drive, and will extend through the street network's Stead/Silver Lake/Lemmon water system. However, the project is not located within TMWA's retail service territory and will require annexation by TMWA.

<u>Sewer</u>

The proposed sanitary sewer collection system will consist of 8" diameter mains that will collect the flow throughout the project. These flows will be directed to the existing sanitary sewers in Patrician Drive, Kess Way, Palace Drive, and Lemmon Drive. Please reference the Utility Plan and the Sewer Report for detailed information.

Other Utilities

Existing and proposed overhead utility lines are identified on the Utility Plan. The gas distribution line is to be located with the water line.

Other Public Services

Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District (TMFRD) provides fire protection services in Washoe County. In addition, Lemmon Valley Volunteer Fire and Rescue serves the community of Lemmon Valley. The closest career fire station is located in Stead (Station 13, 10575 Silver Lake Blvd.) and is +/- 5 mile drive from the project area. The volunteer station is about 1½ miles (5 minute drive) from the project site. Washoe County Sheriff Department patrols already exist in the area and should not be significantly impact by this request. Washoe County School District provides educational services. Current zoned schools for the project area include Lemmon Valley Elementary School, O'Brien Middle School, and North Valleys High School. The Regional Transportation Commission (RTC) provides public transportation. The nearest bus stop is located at Lemmon Drive and Fleetwood Drive, approximately 1 mile southwest of the project site.

PARKING

Off-street parking for individual units will be provided through a combination garages and driveways, and will meet the Off-Street Parking Space Requirements (Residential Use Types) in Table 110.410.10.1.; 2 offstreet parking spaces per dwelling unit, 1 of which must be in an enclosed garage. Based on these requirements, a total of 412 (206 x 2) are required. Conceptual floor plans are not available so an exact amount of off-street parking spaces is not available, however it is expected that each unit will have a 2 car garage along with a driveway that will park an additional 2 cars, totaling 4 off-street parking spaces per residential unit.

	# of Units	Spaces Required per Unit	Total Required Spaces	Total Spaces Provided
Single Family Detached	206	2 (one of which must be in an enclosed garage or carport)	412	Minimum: 412 as required by Washoe County Development Code Expected: 824 (2 garage + 2 driveway)

Figure 14: Parking Calculations

TRAFFIC

A traffic study was prepared in January 2017 that analyzed the proposed subdivision with 209 single family detached homes; 90 dwelling units in the northern portion of the site and 119 dwelling units in the southern portion of the site. As proposed in this Tentative Map request, there are 206 units total with 84 dwelling units in the northern portion of the site and 122 dwelling units in the southern portion of the site.

As shown in the Traffic Study, the project is anticipated to generate 1,990 average daily trips with 157 trips occurring during the AM peak hour and 209 trips occurring during the PM peak hour. Traffic generated by the proposed Lemmon Valley Subdivision will have some impact on the adjacent street network. The following recommendations are made to mitigate project traffic impacts:

- It is recommended that any required signing, striping, or traffic control improvements comply with Washoe County requirements.
- It is recommended that the segment of Deodar Way adjacent to the site and all internal subdivision streets be constructed per Washoe County standards.

Trip generation rates in the Traffic Study were obtained from the Ninth Edition of ITE Trip Generation (2012) for Land Use 210 "Single Family Detached Housing".

Figure 15: Trip Generation

			AM Peak	Hour		PM Peak	Hour
Land Use/Variable	ADT	In	Out	Total	In	Out	Total
Single Family Homes (209 D.U.)	1,990	39	118	157	132	77	209

The distribution of project traffic to the key intersections was based on existing peak hour traffic patterns and locations of attractions and productions in the area; 97% of traffic heading south on Lemmon Drive, 2% of traffic heading north on Lemmon Drive, and 1% of traffic continuing west on Patrician Drive. The peak hour trips shown in Figure 15 were assigned to key intersections based on the trip distribution. Figure 16 shows the trip assignment at the key intersections for the AM and PM peak hours.

Figure 16: Trip Assignment



LEMMON VALLEY SUBDIVISION TRIP ASSIGNMENT

Along with traffic counts, this trip assignment was used to determine a level of service and delay results for the existing traffic levels, existing + project, 2026 base, and 2026 base + project.

Figure 17: Intersection Level of Service and Delay Results

	Exi	sting		ting + oject	202	6 Base		Base + oject
INTERSECTION	AM	PM	AM	PM	AM	PM	AM	PM
Lemmon and Patrician								
Stop at East and West Legs							Labore 24	
EB Left-Thru-Right	B10.3	B11.0	B10.8	B12.0	B10.3	B11.4	B11.1	B12.4
WB Left-Thru-Right	B14.4	C16.7	C19.2	D27	C15.4	C18.4	C21.3	D31.9
NB Left	A8.0	A7.7	A8.1	A7.7	A8.1	A7.7	A8.3	A7.8
SB Left	A7.4	A8.1	A7.5	A8.5	A7.4	A8.2	A7.5	A8.6
Lemmon and Deodar				0				
Stop at East Leg								
WB Left-Right	A8.7	B12.1	B11.2	B13.0	A9.5	B12	B11.6	B13.7
SB Left	A0.0	A0.0	A0.0	A8.2	A7.4	A8.1	A7.4	A8.3

Both intersections will meet policy LOS D standards established by the Washoe County Regional Transportation Commission.

HYDROLOGY

The majority of the off-site flow entering the southern area will be routed through a series of detention ponds (Kess Way Ponds) and then conveyed through a channel to another detention basin (Palace Drive Pond). Outflow from the Palace Drive Pond will then be conveyed to a final retention basin (Lemmon Drive Pond). In the northern area, the majority of the off-site flow will be collected into two detention basins; Upper Deodar Pond and Lower Deodar Pond. The flow entering Upper Deodar Pond will be routed through the proposed development in two 24-inch concrete storm drain pipes that will outlet into Lower Deodar Pond. An additional 16.6 acer-foot retention basin will be located at the outlet of the project site along Lemmon Drive.

As shown in the attached Conceptual Hydrologic Analysis, drainage improvements associated with the proposed development will reduce flows at the Main Outlet (existing outlet and Lemmon Drive pond) from 255.2 cfs to 104.5 cfs and maintain flows at the WS3 Outlet (Lower Deodar Pond) at 125.8 cfs.

	Concentration Point	100-year 24-hour Peak Flow (cfs)
Existing Conditions	Main Outlet	255.2
	WS3 Outlet	125.9
Proposed Conditions	Main Outlet (existing outlet and Lemmon Drive Pond)	104.5
	WS3 Outlet (Lower Deodar Pond)	125.8

Figure 18: Peak Flow Rates and Total Volumes for Existing and Proposed Conditions

A complete Hydrology Report can be found in the Appendix.

TENTATIVE MAP FINDINGS

(a) Plan Consistency. That the proposed map is consistent with the Master Plan and any specific plan;

The proposed map is consistent with the current designation of Suburban Rural and Rural Master Plan designations, and meets applicable goals and policies of the Washoe County Master Plan and the North Valleys Area Plan.

(b) Design or Improvement. That the design or improvement of the proposed subdivision is consistent with the Master Plan and any specific plan;

The proposed subdivision is consistent with the Master Plan and the North Valleys Area Plan, particularly as related to the Lemmon Valley Suburban Character Management Area goals and policies (NV.6.1) regarding regulatory zones, parcel sizes, limiting dwellings to single story on the perimeter when adjacent to or across the street from existing residential development, landscape design, and lighting.

(c) Type of Development. That the site is physically suited for the type of development proposed;

The lots have been designed to specifically accommodate the terrain of the site. The site is physically suited for the residential development as designed. The proposed development is consistent with the lot sizes of the adjacent development.

(d) Availability of Services. That the subdivision will meet the requirements of Article 702, Adequate Public Facilities Management System;

In accordance with Article 702, Adequate Public Facilities Management System, public infrastructure is provided that is necessary to support this development project. It will be available concurrently with the impacts of the development that will not cause the level of service at which the infrastructure is provided to fall below adopted standards. Public facilities are available to each residential lot. All necessary utilities

are currently in place or will be in place to adequately serve the proposed project. Any new infrastructure improvements will be constructed to Washoe County standards and will be paid for by the developer.

(e) Fish or Wildlife. That neither the design of the subdivision nor any proposed improvements is likely to cause substantial environmental damage, or substantial and avoidable injury to any endangered plant, wildlife or their habitat;

The proposed subdivision is not located within an environmentally sensitive location. The proposed improvements will not cause substantial environmental damage or harm to endangered plants, wildlife, or their habitat.

(f) Public Health. That the design of the subdivision or type of improvement is not likely to cause significant public health problems;

The proposed project has been designed in accordance with the required environmental and health laws and regulations concerning water and air pollution, the disposal of solid waste, facilities to supply water, community or public sewage disposal. All necessary infrastructure to serve the project will be completed by the developer and adequate capacity exists to accommodate additional demands generated by the project. Refer to attached engineering reports for specific details.

(g) Easements. That the design of the subdivision or the type of improvements will not conflict with easements acquired by the public at large for access through, or use of property within, the proposed subdivision;

Existing easements are incorporated into the subdivision design. There is no conflict with easements acquired by the public at large for access through or use of the property within the proposed subdivision. The design of the subdivision includes emergency access along Deodar Way, extending from "Street A" and continuing on to Estates Road (existing public dirt road). There are also pedestrian sidewalks, and trails that may be used by future residents of the subdivision as well as residents from neighboring developments.

(h) Access. That the design of the subdivision provides any necessary access to surrounding, adjacent lands and provides appropriate secondary access for emergency vehicles;

The subdivision has been designed to provide access to the adjacent lands including easements that extend from the subdivision to the adjacent lands. A public trail is provided that extends from the southern terminus of Kess Way, north along the pond/channel access maintenance road to Lemmon Drive, and provides for connection to the existing trail system. Existing access will be perpetuated at the terminus of Kess Way along an existing access easement.

There is paved emergency access in the north section of the project designed in accordance with Washoe County standards, along Deodar Way, extending from "Street A" and continuing on to Estates Road (existing public dirt road).

(i) Dedications. That any land or improvements to be dedicated to the County is consistent with the Master Plan; and

Common areas will be maintained by a Homeowners Association, Landscape Maintenance Association, or similar entity, as approved by Washoe County.

(j) Energy. That the design of the subdivision provides, to the extent feasible, for future passive or natural heating or cooling opportunities in the subdivision.

To the extent feasible, future development will include building materials that allow for passive or natural heating and cooling opportunities. Specific building designs are not available at this time.

Community Services Department Planning and Building TENTATIVE SUBDIVISION MAP APPLICATION



Community Services Department Planning and Building 1001 E. Ninth St., Bldg. A Reno, NV 89520

Telephone: 775.328.6100

Washoe County Development Application

Your entire application is a public record. If you have a concern about releasing personal information, please contact Planning and Building staff at 775.328.6100.

Project Information	S	taff Assigned Case No.:			
Project Name: Lemmo	on Valley Te	entative Map			
Project Tentative Subdiv Description: Development) to	vision Map (with Hills o create 206 single fa	de Development and Common mily residential lots on +/- 128.5	Open Space acre project site,		
Project Address: 1200 Estates	Road, Washoe County	NV 89506			
Project Area (acres or square f	eet): +/-128.50 acres				
Project Location (with point of	reference to major cross	streets AND area locator):			
Lemmon Drive/ D	eodar Way/	Estates Road; Lem	imon Valley		
Assessor's Parcel No.(s):	Parcel Acreage:	Assessor's Parcel No.(s):	Parcel Acreage:		
080-635-01, -02	13.59/1.89	080-730-21	43.21		
080-730-35	26.89	552-210-07	43.01		
Section(s)/Township/Range:					
	noe County approval	s associated with this applicat	ion:		
Case No.(s).					
Applicant In	formation (attach	additional sheets if necess	ary)		
Property Owner:		Professional Consultant:			
Name: JDS LLC/Derek Larson, Je	nnifer Jory, Surinder Preet	Name: Manhard Consulting			
Address: 7500 Rough Rock Ro	oad, Reno NV	Address: 9850 Double R Blvd., Suite 101 Reno NV			
	Zip: 89502	Zip: 89521			
Phone: 775-544-5482	Fax:	Phone: 775-746-3500	Fax:		
Email: dvlarson03@gmail.com		Email: kdowns@manhard.com			
Cell:	Other:	Cell:	Other:		
Contact Person: Derek Larson)	Contact Person: Karen Downs			
Applicant/Developer:		Other Persons to be Contact	ed:		
Name: Derek Larson; JDS LLC)	Name:			
Address: 7500 Rough Rock Ro	oad, Reno NV	Address:			
	Zip: 89502		Zip:		
Phone: 775-544-5482	Fax:	Phone:	Fax:		
Email: dvlarson03@gmail.com		Email:			
Cell:	Other:	Cell:	Other:		
Contact Person:		Contact Person:			
	For Office	Use Only			
Date Received:	Initial	Planning Area:			
County Commission District		Master Plan Designation(s):			
CAB(s):		Regulatory Zoning(s):			

Property Owner Affidavit

Applicant Name:

The receipt of this application at the time of submittal does not guarantee the application complies with all requirements of the Washoe County Development Code, the Washoe County Master Plan or the applicable area plan, the applicable regulatory zoning, or t hat the application is deemed complete and will be processed.

STATE OF NEVADA

COUNTY OF WASHOE

(please print name)

being duly sworn, depose and say that I am the owner* of the property or properties involved in this application as listed below and that the foregoing statements and answers herein contained and the information herewith submitted are in all respects complete, true, and correct to the best of my knowledge and belief. I understand that no assurance or guarantee can be given by members of Planning and Building.

(A separate Affidavit must be provided by each property owner named in the title report.)

Assessor Parcel Number(s): 080-730-35, 080-730-21, 080-635-01, 080-635-02, 552-210-07

Printed Name Signed Address

(Notary Stamp)

12 day of Blecember

Notary Public in and for said county and state

Subscribed and sworn to before me this

My commission expires.

CHRISTINA MCFARLANE Notary Public - State of Nevada Appointment Recorded in Washoe County No: 17-3637-2 - Expires October 20, 2021

*Owner refers to the following: (Please mark appropriate box.)

Owner

State Alevada

County of Washe

- Corporate Officer/Partner (Provide copy of record document indicating authority to sign.)
- Dever of Attorney (Provide copy of Power of Attorney.)
- Owner Agent (Provide notarized letter from property owner giving legal authority to agent.)
- Property Agent (Provide copy of record document indicating authority to sign.)

201 p

Letter from Government Agency with Stewardship

Property Owner Affidavit

Applicant Name:

The receipt of this application at the time of submittal does not guarantee the application complies with all requirements of the Washoe County Development Code, the Washoe County Master Plan or the applicable area plan, the applicable regulatory zoning, or t hat the application is deemed complete and will be processed.

STATE OF NEVADA	
COUNTY OF WASHOE)	
, Jennifer	M. Jory

(please print name)

being duly sworn, depose and say that I am the owner* of the property or properties involved in this application as listed below and that the foregoing statements and answers herein contained and the information herewith submitted are in all respects complete, true, and correct to the best of my knowledge and belief. I understand that no assurance or guarantee can be given by members of Planning and Building.

(A separate Affidavit must be provided by each property owner named in the title report.)

Assessor Parcel Number(s): 080-730-35, 080-730-21, 080-635-01, 080-635-02, 552-210-07

Printed Name_	Jennifor M. Jor	
Signed_	Jenny Jory	
Address_	2597 Tuscan Way	
SPARKS, NV 89434		
(Notany Stamn)		

olary Stamp)

JACKLYN SESSIONS

Notary Public, State of Nevada Appointment No. 17-1569-2 My Appt. Expires Mar 6, 2021

Subscribed and sworn to before me this

_ day of _ November

Notary Public in and for said county and state

My commission expires: Mover 6, 2021

*Owner refers to the following: (Please mark appropriate box.)

Ø Owner

27

- Corporate Officer/Partner (Provide copy of record document indicating authority to sign.)
- Dever of Attorney (Provide copy of Power of Attorney.)
- Owner Agent (Provide notarized letter from property owner giving legal authority to agent.)
- Property Agent (Provide copy of record document indicating authority to sign.)

____, 2017

Letter from Government Agency with Stewardship

Property Owner Affidavit

NICINDER FET Applicant Name:

The receipt of this application at the time of submittal does not guarantee the application complies with all requirements of the Washoe County Development Code, the Washoe County Master Plan or the applicable area plan, the applicable regulatory zoning, or t hat the application is deemed complete and will be processed.

STATE OF NEVADA

COUNTY OF WASHOE

1

(please print name)

being duly sworn, depose and say that I am the owner* of the property or properties involved in this application as listed below and that the foregoing statements and answers herein contained and the information herewith submitted are in all respects complete, true, and correct to the best of my knowledge and belief. I understand that no assurance or guarantee can be given by members of Planning and Building.

(A separate Affidavit must be provided by each property owner named in the title report.)

Assessor Parcel Number(s): 080-730-35, 080-730-21, 080-635-01, 080-635-02, 552-210-07

Printed Name Signed EYDR Address State 08 Nevada County of washe Subscribed and sworn to before me this 12 day of December (Notary Stamp) 2017 Surinder CHRISTINA MCFARLANE Notary Public - State of Nevada Notary Public in and for said county and state Appointment Recorded in Washoe County No: 17-3637-2 - Expires October 20, 2021 My commission expires: Oct. 20

*Owner refers to the following: (Please mark appropriate box.)

- 対 Owner
- Corporate Officer/Partner (Provide copy of record document indicating authority to sign.)
- Dever of Attorney (Provide copy of Power of Attorney.)
- Owner Agent (Provide notarized letter from property owner giving legal authority to agent.)
- Departs Agent (Provide copy of record document indicating authority to sign.)
- Letter from Government Agency with Stewardship
Property Owner Affidavit

Applicant Name: ____

The receipt of this application at the time of submittal does not guarantee the application complies with all requirements of the Washoe County Development Code, the Washoe County Master Plan or the applicable area plan, the applicable regulatory zoning, or t hat the application is deemed complete and will be processed.

STATE OF NEVADA)) COUNTY OF WASHOE)

Mars Floch

(please print name)

being duly sworn, depose and say that I am the owner* of the property or properties involved in this application as listed below and that the foregoing statements and answers herein contained and the information herewith submitted are in all respects complete, true, and correct to the best of my knowledge and belief. I understand that no assurance or guarantee can be given by members of Planning and Building.

(A separate Affidavit must be provided by each property owner named in the title report.)

Assessor Parcel Number(s): 080-730-35, 080-730-21, 080-635-01, 080-635-02, 552-210-07

ChRIS Floculini Printed Name Signed Address

Subscribed and sworn to before me this day of December, 2017.

Notary Public in and for said county and state

My commission expires:

*Owner refers to the following: (Please mark appropriate box.)

- 🛛 Owner
- Corporate Officer/Partner (Provide copy of record document indicating authority to sign.)
- Dever of Attorney (Provide copy of Power of Attorney.)
- Owner Agent (Provide notarized letter from property owner giving legal authority to agent.)
- D Property Agent (Provide copy of record document indicating authority to sign.)
- Letter from Government Agency with Stewardship

(Notary Stamp)



Tentative Subdivision Map Application Supplemental Information

(All required information may be separately attached)

Chapter 110 of the Washoe County Code is commonly known as the Development Code. Specific references to tentative subdivision maps may be found in Article 608, Tentative Subdivision Maps.

1. What is the location (address or distance and direction from nearest intersection)?

1200 Estates Road. The project is located in Lemmon Valley in the area around Lemmon Drive, Deodar Way, and Estates Road. The area continues in a southeast direction behind the existing residential subdivision to Vernoulli Street.

2. What is the subdivision name (proposed name must not duplicate the name of any existing subdivision)?

Lemmon Valley Estates

3. Density and lot design:

a. Acreage of project site	+/- 128.50 acres
b. Total number of lots	206 residential lots
c. Dwelling units per acre	1.6
d. Minimum and maximum area of proposed lots	4,500 sq. ft. to 17,206 sq. ft.
e. Minimum width of proposed lots	45 ft.
f. Average lot size	6,540 sq. ft.

4. Utilities:

a. Sewer Service	Washoe County
b. Electrical Service	NV Energy
c. Telephone Service	
d. LPG or Natural Gas Service	
e. Solid Waste Disposal Service	
f. Cable Television Service	
g. Water Service	ТМWА

- 5. For common open space subdivisions (Article 408), please answer the following:
 - a. Acreage of common open space:

+/- 88.47 acres

b. Development constraints within common open space (slope, wetlands, faults, springs, ridgelines):

Slope	

c. Range of lot sizes (include minimum and maximum lot size):

4,500 sq. ft. to 17,206 sq. ft.

d. Average lot size:

6,540 sq. ft.

e. Proposed yard setbacks if different from standard:

Front- 20' Side- 5' (varied from Table 110.406.05.1 requirement of 8') Rear- 20'

f. Justification for setback reduction or increase, if requested:

To accommodate more narrow lots (minimum width of 45'), preserving the hillside, a side setback reduction from 8' to 5' is requested.

g. Identify all proposed non-residential uses:

Open space & detention/retention areas

h. Improvements proposed for the common open space:

Common open space will be left as undeveloped open space, except for access and utility easements, a trail, and surface water retention and detention basins constructed to control runoff from the subdivision. As shown on the Plan Set, a trail is proposed that extends from the southern terminus of Kess Way, north along the pond/channel access maintenance road to Lemmon Drive, and provides for connection to the existing trail system.

Describe or show on the tentative map any public or private trail systems within common open space of the development:

The trail is shown on the Site Plan. It extends from the southern terminus of Kess Way, north along the pond/channel access maintenance road to Lemmon Drive, and provides for connection to the existing trail system.

j. Describe the connectivity of the proposed trail system with existing trails or open space adjacent to or near the property:

The proposed trail is adjacent to the proposed open space and will allow for connectivity with the existing trails near the property.

k. If there are ridgelines on the property, how are they protected from development?

N/A

I. Will fencing be allowed on lot lines or restricted? If so, how?

Fencing will be allowed on lot lines.

m. Identify the party responsible for maintenance of the common open space:

Homeowners Association, Landscape Maintenance Association, or similar entity.

6. Is the project adjacent to public lands or impacted by "Presumed Public Roads" as shown on the adopted April 27, 1999 Presumed Public Roads (see Washoe County Engineering website at <u>http://www.washoecounty.us/pubworks/engineering.htm</u>). If so, how is access to those features provided?

The project is adjacent to public land, however circulation will not be disturbed through access to public lands. Project site is north of entrance to public land via Patrician Drive, and west of entrance via Estates Road. Project area that is directly adjacent will be utilized as open space.

7. Is the parcel within the Truckee Meadows Service Area?

🗅 Yes	No Annexation required
-------	------------------------

8. Is the parcel within the Cooperative Planning Area as defined by the Regional Plan?

Yes	🗆 No	If yes, within what city? City of Reno, Area of Interest 2002 - 2006

9. Will a special use permit be required for utility improvement? If so, what special use permits are required and are they submitted with the application package?

No

10. Has an archeological survey been reviewed and approved by SHPO on the property? If yes, what were the findings?

No archaeological survey has been prepared. There are no known archaeological sites on the property. The area is not identified on the Cultural Resources and Sensitive Landscapes Master Plan Map.

11. Indicate the type and quantity of water rights the application has or proposes to have available:

a. Permit #		acre-feet per year	
b. Certificate #		acre-feet per year	
c. Surface Claim #		acre-feet per year	
d. Other #	TMWA as needed for development	acre-feet per year	

e. Title of those rights (as filed with the State Engineer in the Division of Water Resources of the Department of Conservation and Natural Resources):

See attached TMWA Discovery letter. Water service to the site will be privately funded with development of the project. Water service is currently available to the west of the site, along Lemmon Drive in the existing residential development. Infrastructure will be connected to the site when a project is proposed. This property will need to be annexed into the TMWA service area.

12. Describe the aspects of the tentative subdivision that contribute to energy conservation:

The project has been designed to be efficient with small lots. Home design is not proposed at this time, however there is an opportunity to utilize model energy code aspects including property insulation, energy efficient appliances, energy efficient windows, and water saving shower heads, faucets, and toilets. Roadway widths will comply with minimum County standards for roadway with to reduce energy consumption associated with asphalt and aggregate production.

13. Is the subject property in an area identified by Planning and Building as potentially containing rare or endangered plants and/or animals, critical breeding habitat, migration routes or winter range? If so, please list the species and describe what mitigation measures will be taken to prevent adverse impacts to the species:

No

14. If private roads are proposed, will the community be gated? If so, is a public trail system easement provided through the subdivision?

Private roads are not proposed.

15. Is the subject property located adjacent to an existing residential subdivision? If so, describe how the tentative map complies with each additional adopted policy and code requirement of Article 434, Regional Development Standards within Cooperative Planning Areas and all of Washoe County, in particular, grading within 50 and 200 feet of the adjacent developed properties under 5 acres and parcel matching criteria:

The proposed tentative map complies with Section 110.434.25(b)(1) Parcel Size Matching, maintaining consistent lot sizes for adjacent lots, particularly at the end of the existing Palace Drive, Kess Way, and Patrician Drive, and along proposed Palace Drive.

16. Are there any applicable policies of the adopted area plan in which the project is located that require compliance? If so, which policies and how does the project comply?

The property is within the North Valleys Area Plan and complies with Policies NV.1.7. (GR and MDS are permitted regulatory zones); NV.2.2 (minimize disruption to natural topography); NV.6.1 (perimeter parcel sizes match the existing residential parcels, limit dwellings to a single story on the perimeter when adjacent to across the street from residential development; include public review process; new residential parcels do not front on existing streets)

17. Are there any applicable area plan modifiers in the Development Code in which the project is located that require compliance? If so, which modifiers and how does the project comply?

No

18. Will the project be completed in one phase or is phasing planned? If so, please provide that phasing plan:

The project will likely be developed in several phases (in accordance with NRS 278) .

19. Is the project subject to Article 424, Hillside Development? If yes, please address all requirements of the Hillside Ordinance in a separate set of attachments and maps.

🔳 Yes	🗆 No	If yes, include a separate set of attachments and maps.	
-------	------	---	--

20. Is the project subject to Article 418, Significant Hydrologic Resources? If yes, please address Special Review Considerations within Section 110.418.30 in a separate attachment.

🗆 Yes 📄 No	If yes, include separate attachments.
------------	---------------------------------------

Grading

Please complete the following additional questions if the project anticipates grading that involves: (1) Disturbed area exceeding twenty-five thousand (25,000) square feet not covered by streets, buildings and landscaping; (2) More than one thousand (1,000) cubic yards of earth to be imported and placed as fill in a special flood hazard area; (3) More than five thousand (5,000) cubic yards of earth to be imported and placed as fill; (4) More than one thousand (1,000) cubic yards to be excavated, whether or not the earth will be exported from the property; or (5) If a permanent earthen structure will be established over four and one-half (4.5) feet high:

21. How many cubic yards of material are you proposing to excavate on site?

387,500 CY

22. How many cubic yards of material are you exporting or importing? If exporting of material is anticipated, where will the material be sent? If the disposal site is within unincorporated Washoe County, what measures will be taken for erosion control and revegetation at the site? If none, how are you balancing the work on-site?

The project is proposed to balance on-site with final design,

23. Can the disturbed area be seen from off-site? If yes, from which directions, and which properties or roadways? What measures will be taken to mitigate their impacts?

Some disturbed areas may be visible from Lemmon Drive. Other disturbed areas are behind proposed homes. All disturbed areas will be revegetated and use walls to limit impact. Much of the slope area will remain common open space and will not be disturbed.

24. What is the slope (Horizontal/Vertical) of the cut and fill areas proposed to be? What methods will be used to prevent erosion until the revegetation is established?

All cut and fill slopes are 3:1 minimum. Best management practices (i.e. silt fences, fiber rolls, revegetation, etc.) will be used to control erosion and allow revegetation to become established.

25. Are you planning any berms and, if so, how tall is the berm at its highest? How will it be stabilized and/or revegetated?

Berms only occur in detention areas an the highest is approximately 16' in height. They are 3:1 slopes and will be stabilized with riprap where needed and revegetated.

26. Are retaining walls going to be required? If so, how high will the walls be, will there be multiple walls with intervening terracing, and what is the wall construction (i.e. rockery, concrete, timber, manufactured block)? How will the visual impacts be mitigated?

Walls range from small landscape walls on side lot lines to 10' max height walls outside of building setbacks. Where multiple walls are needed for slope mitigation, adequate benches between walls are provided.

27. Will the grading proposed require removal of any trees? If so, what species, how many, and of what size?

There are no existing trees on site.

28. What type of revegetation seed mix are you planning to use and how many pounds per acre do you intend to broadcast? Will you use mulch and, if so, what type?

10

The specific type of revegetation seed mix will be determined at final design by a registered landscape architect to best suite the site and soil condition of exposed soils. Revegetation will meet Washoe County requirements.

29. How are you providing temporary irrigation to the disturbed area?

N/A

30. Have you reviewed the revegetation plan with the Washoe Storey Conservation District? If yes, have you incorporated their suggestions?

The landscape plan incorporates recommended standards identified in the Washoe Storey Conservation District.

Tahoe Basin

Please complete the following additional questions if the project is within the Tahoe Basin:

- 31. Who is the Tahoe Regional Planning Agency (TRPA) project planner and what is his/her TRPA extension?
- 32. Is the project within a Community Plan (CP) area?

Yes	🗆 No	If yes, which CP?
-----	------	-------------------

- 33. State how you are addressing the goals and policies of the Community Plan for each of the following sections:
 - a. Land Use:





c. Conservation

d. Recreation:

e. Public Services:

34. Identify where the development rights for the proposed project will come from:

35. Will this project remove or replace existing housing?

□ Yes □ No If yes, how many units?

- 36. How many residential allocations will the developer request from Washoe County?
- 37. Describe how the landscape plans conform to the Incline Village General Improvement District landscaping requirements:







NUMBER	R OF UNITS: PRESENT= 0, P	ROPOSE	D = 206					
	GETATION (TREE PRESERVAT				· /			
	PROXIMATE TREES WITHIN PR							
	PROXIMATE TREES TO BE RE	MOVED:	0					
	PROXIMATE TO REMAIN: 0		CONTRACT WITH HIGH WINDS COM					
	PECIALLY DURING SUMMER A		SOUTHWEST WITH HIGH WINDS COM	MUN				
	RIMARILY GRANULAR SAND S							
			D X, PARTS OF PROJECT ARE IN Z	ONE AE		SLOPE ANALYSI	S TABLE	
	LITY LOCATIONS:						1	
			VE, KESS WAY, PALACE DRIVE		MINIMUM SLOPE	MAXIMUM SLOPE	AREA (SF)	AREA (AC)
			IVE, KESS WAY, PALACE DRIVE E. KESS WAY, PALACE DRIVE		0.00%	15.00%	2,124,853	48.78
	AS: LEMMON DRIVE, PATRICIA				0.00%	15.00%	2,124,033	40.70
			· · ·		15.00%	20.00%	578,797	13.29
DATE	REVISIONS	BY			20.00%	25.00%	525,912	12.07
					25.00%	30.00%	531,065	12.19
			-		>30.00%	-	1,837,002	42.17
			© 2015 MANHARD CONSULTING, LTD. ALL RIC	HTS RESERVED)		TOTAL	: 128.50 ACRES
					LEMI	MON VALLEY PR	OJECT	
	Manho				WAS	HOE COUNTY, N	IEVADA	
	CONSULTING	GL	TD		S	ITE ANALYSIS N	IAP	
	Civil Engineers - Surveyors - Water Resources El	74 8 850 0 fex: (ngineers + We	ter & Westewater Engineers	DRAWN BY:	RELEASE D	ATE: SCALE:	СО	DE:
	Construction Managers - Environmental Scientis	kë - Landacep	e Architecte - Mennerë	SWJ	12/2	1/17 1"=6	00' E	STWCNV01

Andrea Gardy Person S & Bacaptae and a sub- - - an 1775 All-90 (a) (a) 1975 - - - -Fael BrySon de servici

Assessment Information

Washoe County Treasurer Tammi Davis

Account Detail

						Pay Online
Back to Account Detail		Change of Address Print this Page		this Page	No payment due for	
Washoe Co	ounty Parcel	Information				this account.
Р	arcel ID		Status		Last Update	
08	3063501		Active	1/	9/2018 2:06:23 A	M \$0.00
Current Ov JDS LLC 7500 ROUG RENO, NV 8	H ROCK DR		SITUS: 0 E PATRICIA WASHOE COU			Pay By Check Please make checks payable to:
Taxing Dis	trict		Geo CD:			WASHOE COUNTY TREASURER Mailing Address:
		L	egal Description			P.O. Box 30039 Reno, NV 89520-3039
		5	e 19 SubdivisionName _			Overnight Address: 1001 E. Ninth St., Ste D140 Reno, NV 89512-2845
Tax Year	Net Tax	Total Paid	Penalty/Fees	Interest	Balance Due	
2017	\$297.09	\$307.49	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	
2016	\$289.56	\$303.80	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	Payment Information
2015	\$288.98	\$288.98	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	
2014	\$288.98	\$288.98	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	Special Assessment District
2013	\$288.98	\$288.98	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	Installment Date
				Total	\$0.0	and the second s

Important Payment Information

- <u>ALERTS</u>: If your real property taxes are delinquent, the search results displayed may not reflect the correct amount owing. Please contact our office for the current amount due.
- For your convenience, online payment is available on this site. E-check payments are accepted without a fee. However, a service fee does apply for online credit card payments. See Payment Information for details.

The Washoe County Treasurer's Office makes every effort to produce and publish the most current and accurate information possible. No warranties, expressed or implied, are provided for the data herein, its use, or its interpretation. If you have any questions, please contact us at (775) 328-2510 or tax@washoecounty.us

This site is best viewed using Google Chrome, Internet Explorer 11, Mozilla Firefox or Safari-

Venetion (2000) Termson File Service (2000) Characterization (2000) and (2001) 2002 Setup (2001) Characterization Emotify transferration (2001) Characterization Emotify transferration (2001)

Assessment Information

Washoe County Treasurer Tammi Davis

Account Detail

						Pay Online
Back to Account Detail		unt Detail	Change of Address	Print	this Page	No payment due for
Washoe C	ounty Parcel	this account.				
P	arcel ID		Status		Last Update	
08063502			Active	1/	9/2018 2:06:23 AM	\$0.00
	H ROCK DR		SITUS: 0 E PATRICIAI WASHOE COU			Pay By Check
RENO, NV 8 Taxing Dis			Geo CD:			Please make checks payable to: WASHOE COUNTY TREASURER Mailing Address:
			gal Description			P.O. Box 30039 Reno, NV 89520-3039
Township 21	l Section 34 Lo	t Block Range	19 SubdivisionName _	UNSPECIFI	ED	Overnight Address: 1001 E. Ninth St., Ste D140
Tax Bill (C	lick on desire	d tax year fo	or due dates and furt	her detail	e)	Reno, NV 89512-2845
Tax Year	Net Tax	Total Paid	Penalty/Fees	Interest	Balance Due	
2017	\$146.90	\$152.05	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	
2016	\$143.18	\$150.22	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	Payment Information
2015	\$142.89	\$142.89	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	Trading all item (Charles in the
	\$142.90	\$142.90	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	Special Assessment District
2014						
2014 2013	\$142.90	\$142.90	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	Installment Date

Important Payment Information

• <u>ALERTS:</u> If your real property taxes are delinquent, the search results displayed may not reflect the correct amount owing. Please contact our office for the current amount due.

 For your convenience, online payment is available on this site. E-check payments are accepted without a fee. However, a service fee does apply for online credit card payments. See Payment Information for details.

The Washoe County Treasurer's Office makes every effort to produce and publish the most current and accurate information possible. No warranties, expressed or implied, are provided for the data herein, its use, or its interpretation. If you have any questions, please contact us at (775) 328-2510 or tax@washoecounty.us

This site is best viewed using Google Chrome, Internet Explorer 11, Mozilla Firefox or Safari.

Pay Online

\$0,00

Pay By Check

Mailing Address: P.O. Box 30039 Reno, NV 89520-3039

Overnight Address: 1001 E. Ninth St., Ste D140 Reno, NV 89512-2845

Payment Information

Special Assessment District

Installment Date Information

Assessment Information

Please make checks payable to: WASHOE COUNTY TREASURER

No payment due for this account.

Washoe County	Treasurer
Tammi Davis	

Account Detail

Change of Address

Print this Page

Washoe County Parcel Information Parcel ID Status Last Update 08073021 1/9/2018 2:06:23 AM Active **Current Owner:** SITUS: JDS GROUP LLC 505 PALACE DR WCTY NV 7500 ROUGH ROCK DR

RENO, NV 89502

Taxing District

Geo CD:

Range 19 Lot 51 SubdivisionName _UNSPECIFIED Township 21

Back to Account Detail

Tax Bill (Click on desired tax year for due dates and further details)					
Tax Year	Net Tax	Total Paid	Penalty/Fees	Interest	Balance Due
2017	\$419.73	\$434.42	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00
2016	\$409.09	\$423.41	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00
2015	\$408.27	\$421.73	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00
2014	\$408.28	\$447.37	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00
2013	\$408.28	\$424.52	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00
				Total	\$0.0

Legal Description

Important Payment Information

- ALERTS: If your real property taxes are delinquent, the search results displayed may not reflect the correct amount owing. Please contact our office for the current amount due.
- · For your convenience, online payment is available on this site. E-check payments are accepted without a fee. However, a service fee does apply for online credit card payments. See Payment Information for details.

The Washoe County Treasurer's Office makes every effort to produce and publish the most current and accurate information possible. No warranties, expressed or implied, are provided for the data herein, its use, or its interpretation. If you have any questions, please contact us at (775) 328-2510 or tax@washoecounty.us

This site is best viewed using Google Chrome, Internet Explorer 11, Mozilla Firefox or Safari

ccount Detail			
			Pay Online
Back to Account Detail	Change of Address	Print this Page	
Washoe County Parcel Informatio	n		\$0.00
Parcel ID	Status	Last Update	
08073035	Active	1/9/2018 2:06:23 AM	
Current Owner: LARSON, DEREK V 7500 ROUGH ROCK DR RENO, NV 89502	SITUS: 0 ESTATES RD WASHOE COUN	TY NV	Please make checks payable lo: WASHOE COUNTY TREASURER Mailing Address: P.O. Box 30039 Reno, NV 89520-3039
Taxing District	Geo CD:		Overnight Address: 1001 E. Ninth St., Ste D140
Range 19 SubdivisionName _UNSPECI	Legal Description FIED Township 21 Section	34,35 Lot A Block	Reno, NV 89512-2845
Tax Bill (Click on desired tax year	for due dates and furth	er details)	
Important Payment Information			Payment Informati
 <u>ALERTS</u>: If your real property tax reflect the correct amount owing. 			Special Assessmen District

The Washoe County Treasurer's Office makes every effort to produce and publish the most current and accurate information possible. No warranties, expressed or implied, are provided for the data herein, its use, or its interpretation. If you have any questions, please contact us at (775) 328-2510 or tax@washoecounty.us

This site is best viewed using Google Chrome, Internet Explorer 11, Mozilla Firefox or Safari.

Assessment Information

Washoe County Treasurer Tammi Davis

Bill Detail

Back to Account Detail

Washoe County Parcel Information

Parcel ID

55221007

Current Owner:

LARSON, DEREK

Taxing District

7500 ROUGH ROCK DR **RENO, NV 89502**

Change of Address

Status

Active

SITUS:

Geo CD:

0 E PATRICIAN DR

WASHOE COUNTY NV

Print this Page

Last Update

1/9/2018 2:06:23 AM

Please make checks payable to: WASHOE COUNTY TREASURER

Pay By Check

Mailing Address: P.O. Box 30039 Reno, NV 89520-3039

Overnight Address: 1001 E. Ninth St., Ste D140 Reno, NV 89512-2845

Legal Description

Township 21 Section Lot 52 Block Range 19 SubdivisionName _UNSPECIFIED

Installments Period Due Date Total Due Tax Year Tax Penalty/Fee Interest INST 1 8/21/2017 2017 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 INST 2 10/2/2017 2017 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 INST 3 2017 1/1/2018 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 INST 4 3/5/2018 2017 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 **Total Due:** \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00

Tax Detail

Total Tax	\$678.98	\$0.00	\$678.98
Washoe County Sc	\$238.57	\$0.00	\$238.57
Washoe County	\$291.63	\$0.00	\$291.63
Truckee Meadows Fire Dist	\$113.16	\$0.00	\$113.16
State of Nevada	\$35.62	\$0.00	\$35.62
	Gross Tax	Credit	Net Tax

Payment History				
Tax Year	Bill Number	Receipt Number	Amount Paid	Last Paid
2017	2017122288	U17.14695	\$363.27	11/28/2017
2017	2017122288	U17.18299	\$339.48	1/8/2018

Change of Address

All requests for a mailing address change must be submitted in writing, including a signature (unless using the online form).

To submit your address change online click here

Address change requests may also be faxed to: (775) 328-2500

Address change requests may also be mailed to: Washoe County Treasurer P O Box 30039 Reno, NV 89520-3039

The Washoe County Treasurer's Office makes every effort to produce and publish the most current and accurate information possible. No warranties, expressed or implied, are provided for the data herein, its use, or its interpretation. If you have any questions, please contact us at (775) 328-2510 or tax@washoecounty.us

This site is best viewed using Google Chrome, Internet Explorer 11, Mozilla Firefox or Safari.

Lemmon Valley Heights

Conceptual Hydrologic Analysis November 13, 2017



Document Information

Prepared for	Manhard Consulting, LTD.
Project Name	Lemmon Valley Heights Conceptual Hydrologic Analysis
Project Number	E317104300
Project Manager	Mark Gookin, PE, CFM
Date	November 13, 2017



Mark Gookin, PE, CFM

Prepared for:



Manhard Consulting LTD 9850 Double R Boulevard, Suite 101, Reno, NV 89521 USA

Prepared by:



Cardno, Inc. 5496 Reno Corporate Drive, Reno, NV 89511 USA This Page Intentionally Left Blank

Table of Contents

1	Introd	luction	1-1
	1.1	Location/Description	1-1
	1.2	Existing Site Conditions	1-1
	1.3	Previous Studies and Relevant Master Plans	1-1
2	Hydro	ologic Analysis	2-1
	2.1	Existing and Proposed Drainage Basin Boundaries	2-1
	2.2	Storm Flow Calculations	2-1
3	Exist	ng Conditions Hydrology	2-2
	3.1	Reasonableness of Results	3-1
4	Propo	osed Conditions Hydrology	4-1
	4.1	Proposed Routing	4-1
	4.2	Detention and Retention Requirements	4-2
5	Conc	lusions	4-3
	5.1	Compliance with all Manual Policies and Requirements	5-1
	5.2	Effect of Development on Off-Site Flows and Impact to Adjacent Downstream Properties and Drainageways	5-1
6	Exhib	its and Figures	6-1
7	Refer	ences	7-1

Tables

Table 3-1	100-year 24-hour Peak Flows for Proposed Routing	3-1
Table 4-1	Peak Flow Rates and Total Volumes for Existing and Proposed Conditions	4-1
Table 4-2	100-year 24-hour Peak Flows for Proposed Routing	4-2
Table 4-3	Peak Flow Rates and Total Volumes for Existing and Proposed Conditions	4-2
Table 4-4	Proposed Basin Volumes and 100-year 24-hour Peak Flows for Area 1	4-3

Figures

Figure 1: Project Location Map	6-1
Figure 2: Project Watershed Sub-Basin Map	6-2
Figure 3: Existing Drainage Conditions	6-3
Figure 4: Proposed Drainage Conditions	6-4

Appendices

Appendix A Hydrologic Computations

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

1 Introduction

1.1 Location/Description

The proposed Lemmon Valley Heights development project consists of a ± 48 acre residential development. The project site is located in Lemmon Valley, Nevada, Township 21N, Range 19E, Sections 34 and 35. The site is accessed via Lemmon Drive, East Patrician Drive and Estates Road and consists of Assessor's Parcel Numbers (APNs) 080-635-01, -02, 52-210-07, 080-730-21, -18, -08, -35. The general location of the project relative to other prominent areas in the Truckee Meadows is presented in Figure 1.

1.2 Existing Site Conditions

The proposed project site is surrounded by an existing residential development to the northwest and open space elsewhere. The majority of the site is located outside of the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) 100-year Swan Lake Floodplain, which has a reported water surface elevation of 4924 feet above NAVD88. A small portion of the proposed development, approximately 3 acres adjacent to Lemmon Drive, is located within the 100-year floodplain, however this area is designated as open space in the preliminary development layout.

The majority of the vegetation throughout the undeveloped areas consists of brush and desert grasses. The NRCS soil classification for the proposed development area is primarily loamy sand, which is classified as hydrologic soil group Type A, with a small area that is classified as Type D. The surrounding upland watersheds consist primarily of Type C and Type D soils.

The existing topography at the proposed project site consists of moderately steep slopes (2%-6%), with numerous washes and unmaintained dirt roads throughout the site and surrounding areas. The proposed site transitions into steeper terrain and ridgelines to the south and southeast, that ultimately make up the sub-catchments of the 1.2 mi² watershed that drains through the proposed project site.

1.3 Previous Studies and Relevant Master Plans

Schaaf and Wheeler conducted a comprehensive hydrologic study in 2005, titled Lemmon Valley Master Hydrology, which includes the project site and the entire surrounding watershed area. Similarly, the Stead Drainage Master Plan that was prepared for the City of Reno by Stantec in 2000 also includes the project site and surrounding watershed as a single basin. The 100-year peak runoff estimates from these studies were used to confirm the reasonableness of the results obtained in this study. This comparison is discussed further in the following Section 2.1.1.

2 Hydrologic Analysis

2.1 Existing and Proposed Drainage Basin Boundaries

The drainage basin boundaries were determined from 1-meter Light Detection and Ranging (LiDAR) point data collected by Washoe County in 2013. Two main concentration points for the drainage basin that contains the project site were identified; the Main Outlet where combined runoff from approximately 566 acres exits the existing development adjacent to the project site, and the WS3 Outlet, which drains 340 acres through the northeastern section of proposed development. Maintaining these distinct concentration points allowed for comparison of flows with the previous studies discussed in Section 1.3. The main watersheds were subdivided into smaller sub-basins, which were then kept the same, with respect to sub-basin boundaries, for both existing and proposed condition calculations, with the exception of WS-2H. In order to accurately represent the proposed drainage conditions, WS-2H was further subdivided into three separate basins for proposed conditions, based on the preliminary site plan. The other sub-basins that will undergo development with the proposed project were modified by increasing the percent of impervious area based on the density of development, as the flow routing through these sub-basins is not expected to significantly change as a result of the proposed development.

Peak flows through the existing development are detained by an approximate 6 acre-foot detention basin, which is located at the outlet of WS-2. The existing basin has a three-foot diameter corrugated metal pipe outlet, which connects to the existing trapezoidal channel draining the existing development. The existing basin is within the proposed development area, and will therefore be removed as part of the proposed project, thus requiring the offsite flows to be detained elsewhere.

The existing and proposed conditions sub-basins are shown in Figure 2 and the locations of these subbasins relative to landmarks within the basin and the Main Outlet and WS3 concentration points are shown in Figure 3.

2.2 Storm Flow Calculations

Both existing and proposed storm flows were calculated using the Hydrologic Engineering Center Hydrologic Modeling System (HEC-HMS) Version 4.2.1. Runoff losses were computed using the Green and Ampt Infiltration method and transformation calculations were performed using the SCS Unit Hydrograph method. Infiltration losses in the Green and Ampt methodology were calculated using composite parameters that were developed for existing and proposed conditions based on soil classifications obtained from the NRCS database and land cover data obtained from USGS National Elevation Dataset. Where applicable, flows were routed through washes and other ephemeral stream channels within the sub basins using the Muskingham-Cunge method. Post-development flows were also routed through the developed areas using the Muskingham-Cunge method. Times of concentration for each sub-basin were calculated using the methodology for small watersheds with areas less than one square mile, as outlined in Section 702 of the Truckee Meadows Regional Drainage Manual (TMRDM). The final times of concentration are summarized in Appendix A.

Precipitation was applied based on depths obtained from the NOAA Atlas 14 frequency storms. In accordance with the TMRDM, the major storm (100-year 24-hour) was used for calculating peak runoff and sizing drainage facilities, while the 100-year 10-day storm was used to analyze runoff volume increase as a result of the proposed project. The area-weighted average soil characteristics, including porosity and hydraulic conductivity, were determined using the soils texture data obtained from the NRCS and the corresponding parameter for the Green and Ampt model provided in the HEC-HMS Technical Reference Manual (US Army Corps 2000). The final composite Green and Ampt parameters are provided in Appendix A. The percent of impervious surface area in each sub-basin was determined based on

residential density, field reconnaissance, and review of aerial imagery. The existing developed watershed areas were assigned an impervious area of 35%, which was determined based on the average proposed lot size and associated impervious area percentages outlined in the curve number table included in the TMRDM (Table 702). Under proposed conditions, the percent impervious area for each sub-basin to be partially developed was calculated by determining the total area within each sub-basin that would be developed and assigning this area an impervious percentage of 35% based on the average proposed lot size.

In order to simulate the effects of reduction in peak flows due to storage, all of the proposed retention and detention facilities were also modeled in HEC-HMS, assuming corrugated metal pipe outlets and emergency spillways. Emergency Spillways were preliminarily sized for each of the proposed basins, using peak flows that were obtained by doubling the precipitation depths for the 100-year 24-hour event, per the requirements in the TMRDM. In order to produce more conservative results, infiltration within the basins was not considered as part of this analysis, although it is expected that infiltration will contribute to a further reduction in runoff volume during large storm events. However, it was assumed that the soil characteristics in the proposed basin locations will comply with the minimum infiltration rate requirement of 1 inch/hr, and that the groundwater table will be a minimum of 5 feet below the bottom of the basins.

3 Existing Conditions Hydrology

Under existing conditions, the calculated peak runoff for the 100-year 24-hour storm at the Main Outlet was 255.3 cfs, with a total 100-year 10-day runoff volume of 40.2 ac-ft. The calculated peak runoff for the 100-year 24-hour storm at the WS3 Outlet was 125.9 cfs, with a total 100-year 10-day runoff volume of 5.8 ac-ft. Therefore, the 100-year 10-day runoff volume exiting the proposed project area under existing conditions is approximately 46 ac-ft.

3.1 Reasonableness of Results

The 24-hour peak flows were checked for reasonableness against peak flows presented in the Lemmon Valley Master Hydrology (Schaaf & Wheeler, 2005), and the Stead Master Drainage Plan (Stantec,2000). It is important to note that both reports utilized 100-year, 24-hour precipitation depths that were less than those used in this study, which would suggest that the peak flow rates in the previous studies may be slightly lower. Also, both of the previous studies used larger, less-refined sub-basins, which may have been delineated differently. Therefore, the peak flows between studies may not be directly comparable.

The Stead Master plan modeled the entire project-site as a single watershed area, which is identified as Patrician Drive Basin, and the reported 100-year 24-hour peak flow is 338 cfs, which is slightly lower than the combined peak flow of 381 cfs identified in this study.

The Schaaf & Wheeler study includes the entire watershed area draining to the Main Outlet and a portion of WS3, which appears to be roughly equivalent to WS-3C. The basins that encompass the proposed project area are identified as Gold 6 and Gold 7 in the Schaaf and Wheeler report. The 24-hour peak flow for the project area (both Gold 6 and Gold 7) is 243 cfs. This peak flow is also lower than the calculated 24-hour peak of 381 cfs. The total watershed area included in the Schaaf & Wheeler report is approximately 1 mi², whereas the total watershed area in this study is 1.2 mi².

The higher precipitation depths, higher resolution drainage basin delineation, and expected differences in hydrograph peak timing, are expected to produce peak flows that would be higher than the aforementioned previous studies. Given these differences, along with the uncertainties in interpreting these older studies and dissimilarities between input parameters and computation methodology, the results were determined to be reasonably close to the previous studies and instill confidence in the results of the existing conditions model. A summary of these results is provided in Table 3-1.

=			-
Hydrologic Study	Basin Area (mi²)	100-year 24-hour Precipitation Depth (in)	100-year 24-hour Peak Flow (cfs)
Stead Master Drainage			338

3.4

3.0

4.1

 Table 3-1
 100-year 24-hour Peak Flows for Proposed Routing

1.0

1.1

1.2

Plan (2000)

Lemmon Valley Master

Cardno study (2017)

Hydrology (2005)

243

381

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

4 Proposed Conditions Hydrology

Under proposed conditions, the calculated peak runoff for the 100-year 24-hour storm at the Main Outlet was reduced to 104.5 cfs from 255.2 cfs, while the peak flow at WS3 remains nearly constant at approximately 126 cfs. The large reduction in the peak flow at the the Main Outlet is primarily due to the re-routing of off-site flows through numerous detention basins and channels to the final retention basin located at Lemmon Drive. The 100-year 24-hour peak flow rates for both existing and proposed conditions are summarized in Table 4-1.

	Concentration Point	100-year 24-hour Peak Flow (cfs)	
Eviating Conditions	Main Outet	255.2	
Existing Conditions	WS3 Outlet	125.9	
Proposed Conditions	Main Outlet (existing outlet and Lemmon Drive Pond)	104.5	
	WS3 (Lower Deodar Pond)	125.8	

Table 4-1Peak Flow Rates and Total Volumes for Existing and
Proposed Conditions

4.1 Proposed Routing

The proposed development can be divided into two distinct areas. The first area (Area 1) consists of the proposed lots bordering Kess Way and Palace Drive, located to the southwest of the existing development. The second area of development (Area 2) contains the remaining proposed lots located along Deodar Way and Estates road, located to the northeast of the existing development.

The majority of the off-site flow entering Area 1 will be routed through a series of detention ponds (Kess Way Ponds), and then conveyed through a trapezoidal channel (Channel 1) with a 3-foot base width and 2:1 side slopes; Channel 1 then conveys the flow into another detention basin (Palace Drive Pond). The 24-hour peak flow in Channel 1 is 52.2 cfs, yielding a velocity of 3.47 fps and a flow depth of 2 feet. Therefore, it is recommended that the channel be lined with vegetation or small rock if further geotechnical investigation suggests that an unlined channel will be subject to erosion. The Palace Drive pond will also receive water from off-site basins WS1 and WS4. The outflow from the Palace Drive pond will then be conveyed to a final retention basin (Lemmon Drive Pond) via a second trapezoidal channel (Channel 2) with a 3-foot-base width and 2:1 side slopes. The 24-hour peak flow in Channel 2 is 43.7 cfs yielding a velocity of 3.3 fps and a flow depth of 1.9 feet. Similar to Channel 1, it is recommended that the channel alignment are not cohesive enough to remain stable at these velocities and flow depths. A small portion of the off-site flows (WS2-i) and the on-site flows (WS-2H) in Area 1 will be routed through a storm drain system that will tie into the drainage system of the existing development.

The majority of the off-site flow entering Area 2 will be collected into two detention basins, Upper Deodar Pond and Lower Deodar Pond. The flow entering Upper Deodar Pond will be routed through the proposed development in two 24-inch concrete storm-drain pipes that will outlet into Lower Deodar Pond. The 24-hour peak flows in these pipes will be 55.6 and 31.4 cfs.

A summary of the proposed drainage channels and pipes in the proposed development and associated peak flow rates are shown in Table 4-2.

Proposed Routing Feature	100-year 24-hour Peak Flow (cfs)	Peak Velocity (fps)	Flow Depth (ft)
Channel 1	52.2	3.5	2
Channel 2	43.7	3.3	1.9
Pipe 1	55.6	19	N/A
Pipe 2	31.4	10	N/A

Table 4-2100-year 24-hour Peak Flows for
Proposed Routing

4.2 Detention and Retention Requirements

As discussed in Section 2.2, a volumetric comparison of existing and proposed conditions was conducted using the 100-year 10-day storm event. Under proposed conditions, the total 100-year 10-day runoff volumes for the Main Outlet and WS3 were 50.6 and 10.6 ac-ft, respectively. Therefore, under proposed conditions, the total calculated 100-year 10-day runoff volume exiting the project area is increased to 61.2 ac-ft, which results in a net volume increase of 15.2 ac-ft from existing conditions. Per the requirements outlined in Section 709.2 of the TMRDM, no additional volume may be discharged to Swan Lake due to new developments, and therefore 15.2 ac-ft of water must be retained on-site. A summary of the proposed conditions volume increase is presented in Table 4-3.

	Concentration Point	100-year 10-day Total Volume (ac-ft)	
	Main Outet	40.2	
Existing Conditions	WS3 Outlet	5.8	
	Main Outlet (existing outlet and Lemmon Drive Pond)	50.6	
Proposed Conditions	WS3 (Lower Deodar Pond)	10.6	
	Volume Increase	15.2	

Table 4-3Peak Flow Rates and Total Volumes for Existing
and Proposed Conditions

To account for the 15.2 ac-ft volume increase, a 16.6 ac-ft retention basin, located at the outlet of the project site along Lemmon Drive is proposed. This basin will sufficiently store excess runoff, allowing for a foot of freeboard and allows for a 10% decrease in storage volume due to sedimentation. A total of six other detention/retention basins are proposed on-site in order to provide additional storage and mitigate flow rates such that major storm flows in the existing development area are substantially reduced and the final Lemmon Drive Pond will be able to adequately store all 15.2 ac-ft of excess volume. The layout of the proposed ponds is shown in Figure 4 and a summary of the detention facilities is presented in Table 4-4.

Alcal			
Proposed Basin	Basin Volume (ac-ft)	Peak Inflow (cfs)	Peak Outflow (cfs)
Kess Way 1	0.86	93.6	93.7
Kess Way 2	2.34	135.5	91.3
Kess Way 3	4.34	91.3	52.2
Palace Drive	16.9	114.6	14.3
Lemmon Drive	16.7	69.5	0
Upper Deodar	0.68	93	60.8
Lower Deodar	1.59	134	125.8

Table 4-4	Proposed Basin Volumes and 100-year 24-hour Peak Flows for
	Area 1

In order to further reduce the total volume being released to Swan Lake, the outlet inverts for the Palace Drive, Lemmon Drive, and Deodar Way ponds are recommended to be placed several feet above the bottom of the basins, such that excess water will be retained and percolate into the soil. Based on the soil types identified in the NRCS database, the soils at the proposed pond locations have percolation rates that are greater than the minimum requirement of 1 in/hr. However, geotechnical investigation at the proposed pond locations will be required to ensure that these facilities will drain within the allotted amount of time and that infiltration rates will be sufficient to provide the expected sub-surface storage. To provide a conservative approximation, the time for each pond to drain was calculated using the minimum percolation rate of 1 in/hr and all of the proposed basins will empty within the 7 day time-to-drain requirement set forth in the TMRDM.

5 Conclusions

5.1 Compliance with all Manual Policies and Requirements

The conceptual drainage design for the proposed developments complies with the policies and requirements outlined in the TMRDM. The calculations of storm flows were performed using the acceptable HEC-HMS methods and criteria outlined and provided in the TMRDM. As discussed in Section 3, the on-site facilities are designed with sufficient capacity to handle major storm peak flows, and the infrastructure meets applicable velocity and freeboard requirements. The increase in 100-year 10-day runoff volume of 15.2 ac-ft will be mitigated with on-site retention basins such that there will be no net increase in the 100-year water surface elevation of Swan Lake. The proposed retention/detention basins will comply with all design standards and criteria specified in the TMRDM for local minor detention facilities.

5.2 Effect of Development on Off-Site Flows and Impact to Adjacent Downstream Properties and Drainage ways

The proposed detention facilities located in Area 1 have been designed to capture the majority of the upland off-site flows that currently flow through the existing detention basin and channel. Therefore, the peak flow through the downstream existing channel will be reduced from 199 cfs to 48 cfs under proposed conditions and the total discharge at the Main Outlet will be reduced from 255.2 cfs to 104.5 cfs. The peak flow at the WS3 Outlet will remain approximately the same, at approximately 126cfs. Due to the elevation of the Palace Drive pond outlet pipe, the basin is able to retain an additional 6.5 ac-ft of runoff during the 100-year 24-hour event. This additional storage, combined with the 16.6 ac-ft of available storage in the downstream Lemmon Drive pond, allows for complete retention of runoff from the upland watersheds (WS-1, WS-2 and WS-3 through WS-6). This additional retention will result in a reduction in the overall volume of water being discharged from the Main Outlet from approximately 23 ac-ft under existing conditions to 14 ac-ft with the proposed development. Overall, the proposed drainage facilities will serve to mitigate any potential downstream impacts associated with the proposed development, as required by the local jurisdictions.

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

6



Figure 1: Project Location Map


Figure 2: Project Watershed Sub-Basin Map



Figure 3: Existing Drainage Conditions



Figure 4: Proposed Drainage Conditions

7 References

- Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA). Flood Insurance Rate Map, Washoe County, Nevada. Map Number 32031C2850G, Panel 2850 of 3475 March 16, 2009.
- Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) Map Service Center. Website accessed October 2017. https://msc.fema.gov/portal
- Schaaf and Wheeler Consulting Civil Engineers, Lemmon Valley Master Hydrology. March, 2005.
- Stantec, Stead Nevada Drainage Master Plan. August 2000.
- Truckee Meadows Regional Drainage Manual. April 30, 2009.
- United States Department of Agriculture (USDA) Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS). Web Soil Survey. Website accessed October 2017. http://websoilsurvey.sc.egov.usda.gov/App/HomePage.htm
- United States Department of the Army, Corps of Engineers, Hydrologic Engineering Center Hydrologic Modeling System HEC-HMS, Technical Reference Manual. March 2000.
- United States Geologic Survey (USGS). National Elevation Data Set. Website accessed October 2017. http://nationalmap.gov/elevation.html

Lemmon Valley Heights Conceptual Hydrologic Analysis

APPENDIX

HYDROLOGIC COMPUTATIONS

Appendix A Green & Ampt Parameter Tables

	EXISTING CONDITION SUB-BASIN CHARACTERISTICS								
WATERSHED #	AREA (AC)	AREA (MI2)	POROSITY	EFFECTIVE POROSITY	INITIAL CONTENT (0.70₀)	WETTED FRONT SUCTION (IN)	HYDRAULIC CONDUCTIVITY (IN/HR)	IMPERVIOUS AREA (%)	
WS-1A	38.3795	0.059967969	0.446	0.406	0.284	8.607	1.004	0	
WS-1B	44.956	0.07024375	0.445	0.405	0.284	8.367	1.114	0	
WS-1C	22.9457	0.035852656	0.442	0.403	0.282	7.253	1.628	0	
WS-2A	58.6989	0.091717031	0.448	0.409	0.286	7.767	1.448	0	
WS-2B	30.4107	0.047516719	0.443	0.405	0.284	6.820	1.865	0	
WS-2C	47.7338	0.074584063	0.450	0.410	0.287	8.162	1.274	0	
WS-2D	26.5466	0.041479063	0.453	0.412	0.288	8.740	1.020	0	
WS-2E	25.03684	0.039120063	0.451	0.410	0.287	8.303	1.212	0	
WS-2F	20.7036	0.032349375	0.453	0.412	0.288	8.740	1.020	0	
WS-2G	48.2829	0.075442031	0.452	0.411	0.288	8.584	1.089	0	
WS-2H	45.4367	0.070994844	0.446	0.407	0.285	7.427	1.597	0	
WS-2I	48.4538	0.075709063	0.449	0.409	0.287	7.978	1.355	0	
WS-3A	50.216	0.0784625	0.455	0.413	0.289	8.772	1.023	0	
WS-3B	54.0743	0.084491094	0.456	0.414	0.290	8.663	1.032	0	
WS-3C	57.905	0.090476563	0.430	0.393	0.275	7.231	1.502	0	
WS-4	43.284	0.06763125	0.457	0.416	0.291	8.600	1.134	0	
WS-5	25.2226	0.039410313	0.452	0.411	0.288	8.536	1.109	0	
WS-6	17.773	0.027770313	0.446	0.407	0.285	7.424	1.599	0	
WS-7	21.8239	0.034099844	0.377	0.343	0.240	7.212	0.875	0	
RS	77.21854	0.120653969	0.442	0.404	0.283	6.544	1.986	35.000	

WATERSHED #	AREA (AC)	AREA (MI2)	POROSITY	EFFECTIVE POROSITY	INITIAL CONTENT (0.7θ₌)	WETTED FRONT SUCTION (IN)	HYDRAULIC CONDUCTIVITY (IN/HR)	IMPERVIOUS AREA (AC)	IMPERVIOUS AREA (%)
WS-1A	38.3795	0.0600	0.4461	0.4057	0.2840	8.6073	1.0042	0.0000	0.0000
WS-1B	44.9560	0.0702	0.4452	0.4052	0.2836	8.3669	1.1136	0.0000	0.0000
WS-1C	22.9457	0.0359	0.4416	0.4032	0.2822	7.2529	1.6280	1.6740	7.2957
WS-2A	58.6989	0.0917	0.4481	0.4086	0.2860	7.7668	1.4479	0.0000	0.0000
WS-2B	30.4107	0.0475	0.4432	0.4053	0.2837	6.8196	1.8647	0.0000	0.0000
WS-2C	47.7338	0.0746	0.4501	0.4100	0.2870	8.1622	1.2740	0.0000	0.0000
WS-2D	26.5466	0.0415	0.4530	0.4120	0.2884	8.7402	1.0197	0.0000	0.0000
WS-2E	25.0368	0.0391	0.4508	0.4105	0.2873	8.3032	1.2119	0.0000	0.0000
WS-2F	20.7036	0.0323	0.4530	0.4120	0.2884	8.7401	1.0197	0.0000	0.0000
WS-2G	48.2829	0.0754	0.4522	0.4115	0.2880	8.5836	1.0886	0.0000	0.0000
WS-2H NEW	11.4583	0.0179	0.4466	0.4073	0.2851	7.7267	1.4512	0.0000	0.0000
WS-2H	33.9792	0.0531	0.4463	0.4074	0.2852	7.4271	1.5974	6.0332	17.7556
WS-2I	48.4538	0.0757	0.4491	0.4093	0.2865	7.9778	1.3551	1.6118	3.3266
WS-3A	50.2160	0.0785	0.4546	0.4135	0.2894	8.7719	1.0234	0.0000	0.0000
WS-3B	54.0743	0.0845	0.4556	0.4144	0.2901	8.6630	1.0316	0.0000	0.0000
WS-3C	57.9050	0.0905	0.4301	0.3925	0.2748	7.2308	1.5024	6.5139	11.2492
WS-4	43.2840	0.0676	0.4568	0.4157	0.2910	8.6002	1.1344	3.5932	8.3015
WS-5	25.2226	0.0394	0.4520	0.4113	0.2879	8.5360	1.1095	0.0000	0.0000
WS-6	17.7730	0.0278	0.4463	0.4074	0.2852	7.4235	1.5990	1.5759	8.8667
WS-7	21.8239	0.0341	0.3766	0.3426	0.2398	7.2116	0.8747	0.2418	1.1080
RS	77.2185	0.1207	0.4419	0.4043	0.2830	6.5436	1.9864	77.2185	35.0000

PROPOSED CONDITION SUB-BASIN CHARACTERISTICS

Time of Concentration Calculations

TIME OF CONCENTRATION CALCULATIONS												
BASIN #	A (MI2)	SLOPE (%)	CN	LENGTH (FT)	L_CHAN (FT)	L_OVER (FT)	R	Ti (MIN)	Vapprox (FPS)	Tt (MIN)	Tc (MIN)	Tlag (MIN)
WS-1A	0.06	6.995	85.73	2415	1955	460	0.74	7.23	2.5	13.04	20.27	12.16
WS-1B	0.07	7.757	83.54	2121	1821	300	0.71	6.10	2.8	11.04	17.14	10.28
WS-1C	0.04	7.658	74.42	1076	716	360	0.59	8.80	2.8	4.34	13.14	7.88
WS-1C PRP	0.04	7.977	75.94	1076	721	355	0.61	8.28	2.8	4.37	12.65	7.59
WS-2A	0.09	5.913	77.31	3216	2716	500	0.63	10.45	2.3	20.12	30.57	18.34
WS-2B	0.05	4.003	70.25	1881	1531	350	0.54	11.93	2.0	12.76	24.70	14.82
WS-2C	0.07	3.604	81.72	2823	2623	200	0.69	6.83	2.0	21.86	28.69	17.21
WS-2D	0.04	4.643	87.48	1559	1219	340	0.76	6.67	2.3	9.03	15.70	9.42
WS-2E	0.04	3.462	82.65	2178	1948	230	0.70	7.20	2.0	16.23	23.43	14.06
WS-2F	0.03	7.557	87.60	1209	949	260	0.77	4.93	2.8	5.75	10.69	6.41
WS-2G	0.08	6.392	85.10	2655	2265	390	0.73	7.02	2.3	16.78	23.80	14.28
WS-2H	0.07	7.889	76.33	2312	1972	340	0.62	8.04	2.8	11.95	20.00	12.00
WS-2H PRP	0.03	9.951	76.33	1127	1012	115	0.62	4.33	3.0	5.62	9.95	5.97
WS-2H BASIN	0.02	10.162	76.33	646	468	178	0.62	5.35	3.2	2.44	7.79	4.67
WS-2H NEW	0.02	2.332	70.00	500	400	100	0.53	7.68	4.2	1.59	9.27	5.56
WS-2I	0.08	5.947	80.08	2411	1911	500	0.67	9.62	2.3	14.16	23.77	14.26
WS-2I PRP	0.08	4.267	80.61	2411	2010	401	0.67	9.47	2.0	16.75	26.22	15.73
WS-3A	0.08	8.589	86.54	3377	3157	220	0.75	4.53	2.8	18.79	23.32	13.99
WS-3B	0.08	8.572	86.43	2637	2157	480	0.75	6.73	2.8	12.84	19.57	11.74
WS-3C	0.09	7.428	73.09	2330	1830	500	0.57	10.83	2.8	11.09	21.93	13.16
WS-3C PRP	0.09	5.533	74.69	2330	1830	500	0.60	11.47	2.3	13.56	25.03	15.02
WS-4	0.07	7.988	84.72	2243	1793	450	0.73	7.10	2.8	10.68	17.78	10.67
WS-4 PRP	0.07	4.177	85.41	2168	1762	406	0.74	8.17	2.0	14.69	22.85	13.71
WS-5	0.04	10.599	83.55	1564	1244	320	0.71	5.68	3.2	6.48	12.16	7.29
WS-6	0.03	9.855	74.88	757	467	290	0.60	7.17	3.0	2.59	9.77	5.86
WS-6 PRP	0.03	10.813	76.21	757	574	183	0.62	5.33	3.2	2.99	8.32	4.99
WS-7	0.03	6.882	85.93	1583	1413	170	0.74	4.39	2.6	9.06	13.45	8.07
WS-7 PRP	0.03	3.233	86.11	1583	1322	261	0.75	6.95	1.8	12.24	19.19	11.52
RS	0.12	1.894	75.12	4152	3852	300	0.60	12.56	1.5	42.80	55.36	33.21

TIME OF CONCENTRATION CALCULATIONS

NOAA Atlas 14 Precipitation Frequency Data



NOAA Atlas 14, Volume 1, Version 5 Location name: Reno, Nevada, USA* Latitude: 39.647°, Longitude: -119.8306° Elevation: 4921.26 ft** *source: USG8



POINT PRECIPITATION FREQUENCY ESTIMATES

Sanja Perica, Sarah Dietz, Sarah Heim, Lillian Hiner, Kazungu Maltaria, Deborah Martin, Sandra Pavlovic, Ishani Roy, Cari Trypaluk, Dale Unruh, Fengin Yan, Michael Yekta, Tan Zhao, Geoffrey Bonnin, Daniel Brewer, Li-Chuan Chen, Tye Parzybok, John Yarchoan

NOAA, National Weather Service, Silver Spring, Maryland

PF tabular | PF graphical | Maps & aerials

PF tabular

	Average recurrence interval (years)									
Duration	1	2	5	10	25	50	100	200	500	1000
5-min	0.104 (0.087-0.120)	0.129 (0.107-0.150)	0.172 (0.145-0.203)	0.214 (0.180-0.254)	0.285 (0.235-0.344)	0.351 (0.283-0.431)	0.432 (0.339-0.539)	0.530 (0.401-0.676)	0.693 (0.497-0.912)	0.844
10-min	0.158	0.197	0.262	0.325	0.433	0.535	0.657	0.807	1.05	1.29
	(0.132-0.182)	(0.164-0.229)	(0.221-0.309)	(0.274-0.387)	(0.358-0.523)	(0.431-0.656)	(0.515-0.820)	(0.611-1.03)	(0.757-1.39)	(0.885-1.73
15-min	0.196 (0.164-0.225)	0.244 (0.203-0.284)	0.325 (0.274-0.383)	0.403 (0.340-0.479)	0.537 (0.444-0.649)	0.663 (0.535-0.814)	0.814 (0.639-1.02)	1.00 (0.757-1.28)	1.31 (0.938-1.72)	1.59 (1.10-2.15
30-min	0.263	0.328	0.438	0.543	0.723	0.893	1.10	1.35	1.76	2.14
	(0.221-0.304)	(0.274-0.382)	(0.369-0.516)	(0.458-0.646)	(0.598-0.874)	(0.720-1.10)	(0.861-1.37)	(1.02-1.72)	(1.26-2.32)	(1.48-2.89
60-min	0.326	0.406	0.542	0.672	0.895	1.11	1.36	1.67	2.18	2.65
	(0.273-0.376)	(0.339-0.473)	(0.456-0.639)	(0.567-0.799)	(0.740-1.08)	(0.891-1.36)	(1.07-1.70)	(1.26-2.13)	(1.55-2.87)	(1.83-3.58
2-hr	0.430	0.534	0.685	0.817	1.03	1.21	1.44	1.73	2.29	2.81
	(0.380-0.495)	(0.475-0.616)	(0.601-0.790)	(0.709-0.943)	(0.868-1.19)	(1.00-1.43)	(1.16-1.71)	(1.35-2.15)	(1.70-2.90)	(2.00-3.61
3-hr	0.524	0.651	0.813	0.948	1.14	1.32	1.52	1.82	2.33	2.82
	(0.470-0.593)	(0.587-0.742)	(0.728-0.923)	(0.842-1.08)	(0.998-1.31)	(1.13-1.52)	(1.29-1.78)	(1.50-2.15)	(1.87-2.93)	(2.20-3.65
6-hr	0.769	0.958	1.18	1.35	1.58	1.75	1.92	2.14	2.58	3.03
	(0.694-0.860)	(0.864-1.08)	(1.06-1.33)	(1.21-1.52)	(1.39-1.79)	(1.52-1.99)	(1.66-2.21)	(1.82-2.48)	(2.15-3.04)	(2.48-3.68
12-hr	1.06	1.32	1.66	1.92	2.27	2.54	2.82	3.09	3.46	3.78
	(0.953-1.18)	(1.19-1.48)	(1.49-1.86)	(1.72-2.15)	(2.01-2.56)	(2.22-2.88)	(2.43-3.23)	(2.63-3.59)	(2.87-4.09)	(3.08-4.53
24-hr	1.39	1.75	2.24	2.63	3.18	3.62	4.08	4.57	5.24	5.77
	(1.25-1.56)	(1.57-1.97)	(2.00-2.51)	(2.34-2.95)	(2.81-3.58)	(3.17-4.09)	(3.54-4.65)	(3.92-5.23)	(4.41-6.08)	(4.79-6.77
2-day	1.71	2.17	2.81	3.34	4.09	4.70	5.34	6.03	7.01	7.80
	(1.51-1.95)	(1.92-2.47)	(2.48-3.20)	(2.93-3.81)	(3.55-4.68)	(4.04-5.41)	(4.54-6.21)	(5.06-7.09)	(5.75-8.36)	(6.28-9.45
3-day	1.88	2.40	3.15	3.77	4.66	5.39	6.17	7.01	8.21	9.20
	(1.66-2.15)	(2.11-2.74)	(2.77-3.60)	(3.30-4.31)	(4.03-5.36)	(4.62-6.22)	(5.22-7.19)	(5.84-8.24)	(6.69-9.80)	(7.36-11.1
4-day	2.05	2.63	3.49	4.20	5.23	6.08	7.00	7.99	9.42	10.6
	(1.81-2.35)	(2.31-3.01)	(3.06-4.00)	(3.67-4.82)	(4.52-6.03)	(5.19-7.03)	(5.89-8.16)	(6.62-9.39)	(7.62-11.2)	(8.43-12.8
7-day	2.44	3.14	4.21	5.09	6.34	7.37	8.48	9.67	11.4	12.8
	(2.12-2.83)	(2.72-3.64)	(3.64-4.89)	(4.39-5.91)	(5.41-7.40)	(6.22-8.65)	(7.08-10.0)	(7.95-11.5)	(9.15-13.8)	(10.1-15.7
10-day	2.78	3.58	4.81	5.80	7.19	8.30	9.49	10.7	12.5	13.9
	(2.41-3.21)	(3.11-4.15)	(4.17-5.58)	(5.01-6.72)	(6.15-8.36)	(7.04-9.71)	(7.96-11.2)	(8.89-12.8)	(10.1-15.1)	(11.1-17.0
20-day	3.57	4.61	6.18	7.39	9.03	10.3	11.6	13.0	15.0	16.5
	(3.12-4.13)	(4.03-5.34)	(5.38-7.14)	(6.41-8.53)	(7.78-10.4)	(8.81-11.9)	(9.83-13.6)	(10.9-15.3)	(12.3-17.9)	(13.4-19.9
30-day	4.23	5.48	7.33	8.74	10.7	12.1	13.6	15.2	17.4	19.2
	(3.70-4.90)	(4.78-6.34)	(6.38-8.48)	(7.60-10.1)	(9.19-12.3)	(10.4-14.1)	(11.6-15.9)	(12.8-17.9)	(14.4-20.7)	(15.7-23.0
45-day	5.12	6.63	8.84	10.5	12.6	14.3	15.9	17.6	20.0	21.9
	(4.47-5.83)	(5.79-7.54)	(7.70-10.0)	(9.11-11.9)	(10.9-14.4)	(12.3-16.3)	(13.6-18.3)	(14.9-20.4)	(16.7-23.4)	(18.0-25.8
60-day	5.89 (5.12-6.73)	7.66	10.2 (8.86-11.6)	12.0 (10.4-13.7)	14.3 (12.4-16.3)	16.0 (13.7-18.3)	17.7 (15.1-20.3)	19.3 (16.3-22.3)	21.5 (18.0-25.1)	23.2

¹ Precipitation frequency (PF) estimates in this table are based on frequency analysis of partial duration series (PDS).

Numbers in parenthesis are PF estimates at lower and upper bounds of the 90% confidence interval. The probability that precipitation frequency estimates (for a given duration and average recurrence interval) will be greater than the upper bound (or less than the lower bound) is 5%. Estimates at upper bounds are not checked against probabile maximum precipitation (PMP) estimates and may be higher than currently valid PMP values. Please refer to NOAA Atlas 14 document for more information.

Back to Top

PF graphical

HEC-HMS Input: Basin Elevation-Storage Curves

KESS WAY PONDS						
	POND 1					
ELEVATION	VOLUME (AC-FT)	30% SED VOL				
5168.00	0	0				
5170.00	0.239117998	0.167382599				
5172.00	0.613024793	0.429117355				
5173.00	0.857916208	0.600541345				
5174.24	0.857916208	0.600541345				

POND 2

ELEVATION	VOLUME (AC-FT)	10% SED VOL
5156.00	0	0
5158.00	0.161044766	0.144940289
5160.00	0.425897842	0.383308058
5162.00	0.808280762	0.727452686
5164.00	1.3215264	1.18937376
5166.00	1.978689164	1.780820248
5167.00	2.344849403	2.110364463
5168.24	2.344849403	2.110364463

POND 3

ELEVATION	VOLUME (AC-FT)	10% SED VOL
5132.00	0	0
5134.00	0.540816116	0.486734504
5136.00	1.307005739	1.176305165
5138.00	2.320230946	2.088207851
5140.00	3.597476354	3.237728719
5141.00	4.338985882	3.905087293
5142.24	4.338985882	3.905087293

PALACE DRIVE POND							
ELEVATION	VOLUME (AC-FT)	30% SED VOL					
5042.00	0	0					
5044.00	1.345668503	0.941967952					
5046.00	2.959365932	2.071556152					
5048.00	4.864647842	3.405253489					
5050.00	6.928379247	4.849865473					
5052.00	9.321106749	6.524774725					
5054.00	12.06665886	8.446661203					
5056.00	15.18857163	10.63200014					
5057.00	16.89763545	11.82834481					
5058.24	16.89763545	11.82834481					

LEMMON DRIVE POND

ELEVATION	VOLUME (AC-FT)	15% SED VOL
4902.00	0	0
4904.00	1.02626056	0.872321476
4906.00	2.253886364	1.915803409
4908.00	3.696953168	3.142410193
4910.00	5.373178375	4.567201618
4912.00	7.320757346	6.222643744
4914.00	9.575118687	8.138850884
4916.00	12.15222521	10.32939143
4918.00	15.07002916	12.80952478
4919.00	16.66203225	14.16272742
4920.00	16.66203225	14.16272742

DEODAR WAY PONDS							
UPPER POND							
VOLUME (AC-FT)	30% SED VOL						
0	0						
0.095900367	0.067130257						
0.259631313	0.181741919						
0.516170799	0.361319559						
0.680894972	0.476626481						
0.680894972	0.476626481						
	UPPER POND VOLUME (AC-FT) 0 0.095900367 0.259631313 0.516170799 0.680894972						

DEODAR WAY PONDS

ELEVATION	VOLUME (AC-FT)	15% SED VOL
4926.00	0	0
4928.00	0.16725023	0.142162695
4930.00	0.407136823	0.346066299
4932.00	0.73207966	0.622267711
4934.00	1.154205005	0.981074254
4936.00	1.587870523	1.349689945
4937.00	1.587870523	1.349689945

HEC-HMS Runoff Output

	-	-		
				Volume (ac-
Hydrologic Element	Drainage Area (mi2)	Peak Discharge (cfs)	Time of Peak	ft)
Current Retention	0.7149767	176.7	01Jan2020, 12:35	10.4
Developed_Outlet	1.0045384	212.9	01Jan2020, 12:50	23.2
Existing Channel	0.7149767	165.6	01Jan2020, 12:50	10.4
Jcde	0.294417	92.2	01Jan2020, 12:25	4.3
Jf-g	0.4022084	141.3	01Jan2020, 12:20	6.3
J1a	0.059968	42.7	01Jan2020, 12:15	1.2
J1b	0.1302117	84.4	01Jan2020, 12:15	2.5
J1c	0.1660644	91.7	01Jan2020, 12:20	2.9
J2a	0.1392337	47	01Jan2020, 12:20	1.7
J2b	0.0475167	14.9	01Jan2020, 12:15	0.5
J2i	0.0757091	35.2	01Jan2020, 12:15	1.1
J3a	0.0784625	48.2	01Jan2020, 12:15	1.5
J3b	0.1629536	93	01Jan2020, 12:15	3.1
J4	0.0676313	43.8	01Jan2020, 12:15	1.2
J5	0.1070416	66.6	01Jan2020, 12:15	1.9
J7	0.0340998	33.1	01Jan2020, 12:10	0.9
Residential Area	0.12065	51.3	01Jan2020, 12:35	9.8
R1	0.0475167	14.8	01Jan2020, 12:20	0.5
R10	0.1629536	89.8	01Jan2020, 12:25	3.2
R11	0.0676313	42.7	01Jan2020, 12:20	1.2
R12	0.1070416	60.8	01Jan2020, 12:20	1.9
R13	0.0340998	29.3	01Jan2020, 12:20	0.9
R2	0.1392337	45.2	01Jan2020, 12:30	1.7
R3	0.294417	91.5	01Jan2020, 12:25	4.3
R4	0.4022084	141.1	01Jan2020, 12:25	6.3
R5	0.059968	41.5	01Jan2020, 12:20	1.2
R6	0.1302117	81.4	01Jan2020, 12:20	2.5
R7	0.1660644	88.3	01Jan2020, 12:20	2.9
R8	0.0757091	33.8	01Jan2020, 12:15	1.1
R9	0.0784625	47.3	01Jan2020, 12:20	1.5
WS 4-6 Outlet	0.1348119	67.2	01Jan2020, 12:15	2.2
WS1a	0.059968	42.7	01Jan2020, 12:15	1.2
WS1b	0.0702437	49.4	01Jan2020, 12:10	1.3
WS1c	0.0358527	17.1	01Jan2020, 12:10	0.4
WS2a	0.091717	32.2	01Jan2020, 12:20	1.2
WS2b	0.0475167	14.9	01Jan2020, 12:15	0.5
WS2c	0.0745841	31.6	01Jan2020, 12:20	1.2
WS2d	0.0414791	32.1	01Jan2020, 12:10	0.8
WS2e	0.0391201	20.5	01Jan2020, 12:15	0.6
WS2f	0.0323494	25.1	01Jan2020, 12:10	0.6
WS2g	0.075442	43.1	01Jan2020, 12:15	1.4
WS2h	0.0709948	31.5	01Jan2020, 12:15	0.8
WS2i	0.0757091	35.2	01Jan2020, 12:15	1.1
WS3a	0.0784625	48.2	01Jan2020, 12:15	1.5
WS3b	0.0844911	58.8	01Jan2020, 12:15	1.6
WS3c	0.0904766	42.6	01Jan2020, 12:15	1.2
WS3 Outlet	0.2534302	125.9	01Jan2020, 12:20	4.4
WS4	0.0676313	43.8	01Jan2020, 12:15	1.2
WS5	0.0394103	28.4	01Jan2020, 12:10	0.7
WS6	0.0277703			
		19.9 33.1	01Jan2020, 12:10 01Jan2020, 12:10 01Jan2020, 12:10	0.3 0.9

100-year 24-hour Existing Conditions

		-	-	
				Volume (ac-
lydrologic Element	Drainage Area (mi2)	Peak Discharge (cfs)	Time of Peak	ft)
Current Retention	0.7149767	289.9	06Jan2020, 00:30	14.6
Developed_Outlet	1.0045384	329.6	06Jan2020, 00:45	
Existing Channel	0.7149767	267.5	06Jan2020, 00:45	
Jcde	0.294417	134	06Jan2020, 00:20	5.9
Jf-g	0.4022084	198.3	06Jan2020, 00:20	8.6
J1a	0.059968	54	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.6
J1b	0.1302117	109.1	06Jan2020, 00:15	3.2
J1c	0.1660644	118.5	06Jan2020, 00:20	3.8
J2a	0.1392337	65	06Jan2020, 00:20	2.4
J2b	0.0475167	21.1	06Jan2020, 00:15	0.7
J2i	0.0757091	47.9	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.5
J3a	0.0784625	62	06Jan2020, 00:15	2
J3b	0.1629536	121.6	06Jan2020, 00:15	4.1
J4	0.0676313	58.7	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.6
J5	0.1070416	89.5	06Jan2020, 00:15	2.6
J7	0.0340998	37.7	06Jan2020, 00:10	1
Residential Area	0.12065	55.7	06Jan2020, 00:35	21.7
R1	0.0475167	20.7	06Jan2020, 00:20	0.7
R10	0.1629536	118.1	06Jan2020, 00:20	4.1
R11	0.0676313	56.6	06Jan2020, 00:20	1.6
R12	0.1070416	81.4	06Jan2020, 00:20	2.6
R13	0.0340998	33.6	06Jan2020, 00:20	1
R2	0.1392337	61.3	06Jan2020, 00:25	
R3	0.294417	131.2	06Jan2020, 00:25	
R4	0.4022084	195.3	06Jan2020, 00:25	
R5	0.059968	52.1	06Jan2020, 00:20	1.6
R6	0.1302117	104.9	06Jan2020, 00:20	3.2
R7	0.1660644	116.1	06Jan2020, 00:20	3.9
R8	0.0757091	46.3	06Jan2020, 00:15	
R9	0.0784625	61.1	06Jan2020, 00:20	2
WS 4-6 Outlet	0.1348119	92	06Jan2020, 00:15	
WS1a	0.059968	54	06Jan2020, 00:15	
WS1b	0.0702437	63.1	06Jan2020, 00:10	1.7
WS1c	0.0358527	24.7	06Jan2020, 00:10	
WS2a	0.091717	44.3	06Jan2020, 00:20	1.7
WS2b	0.0475167	21.1	06Jan2020, 00:15	
WS2c	0.0745841	42.9	06Jan2020, 00:20	1.6
WS2d	0.0414791	40.3	06Jan2020, 00:10	1.1
WS2e	0.0391201	27.5	06Jan2020, 00:15	0.9
WS2f	0.0323494	31.5	06Jan2020, 00:10	0.8
WS2g	0.075442	56.4	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.8
WS2h	0.0709948	44	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.2
WS2i	0.0757091	47.9	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.5
WS3a	0.0784625	62	06Jan2020, 00:15	2
WS3b	0.0844911	75.8	06Jan2020, 00:15	2.1
WS3c	0.0904766	56.7	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.7
WS3 Outlet	0.2534302	165.6	06Jan2020, 00:20	5.8
WS4	0.0676313	58.7	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.6
			06Jan2020, 00:10	0.9
VV 55	0.0394103			
W S5 W S6	0.0394103 0.0277703	36.6 26.1	06Jan2020, 00:10	0.5

100-year 10-day Existing Conditions Volume Analysis

100-year 24-hour Proposed Conditions

				Volume
Hydrologic Element	Drainage Area (mi2)	Peak Discharge (cfs)	Time of Peak	(ac-ft)
Current Retention	0.7149767	289.9	06Jan2020, 00:30	14.6
Developed_Outlet	1.0045384	329.6	06Jan2020, 00:45	40.2
Existing Channel	0.7149767	267.5	06Jan2020, 00:45	14.5
Jcde	0.294417	134	06Jan2020, 00:20	5.9
Jf-g	0.4022084	198.3	06Jan2020, 00:20	8.6
J1a	0.059968	54	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.6
J1b	0.1302117	109.1	06Jan2020, 00:15	3.2
J1c	0.1660644	118.5	06Jan2020, 00:20	3.8
J2a	0.1392337	65	06Jan2020, 00:20	2.4
J2b	0.0475167	21.1	06Jan2020, 00:15	0.7
J2i	0.0757091	47.9	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.5
J3a	0.0784625	62	06Jan2020, 00:15	2
J3b	0.1629536	121.6	06Jan2020, 00:15	4.1
J4	0.0676313	58.7	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.6
J5	0.1070416	89.5	06Jan2020, 00:15	2.6
J7	0.0340998	37.7	06Jan2020, 00:10	1
Residential Area	0.12065	55.7	06Jan2020, 00:35	21.7
R1	0.0475167	20.7	06Jan2020, 00:20	0.7
R10	0.1629536	118.1	06Jan2020, 00:20	4.1
R11	0.0676313	56.6	06Jan2020, 00:20	1.6
R12	0.1070416	81.4	06Jan2020, 00:20	2.6
R13	0.0340998	33.6	06Jan2020, 00:20	1
R2	0.1392337	61.3	06Jan2020, 00:25	2.4
R3	0.294417	131.2	06Jan2020, 00:25	5.9
R4	0.4022084	195.3	06Jan2020, 00:25	8.6
R5	0.059968	52.1	06Jan2020, 00:20	1.6
R6	0.1302117	104.9	06Jan2020, 00:20	3.2
R7	0.1660644	116.1	06Jan2020, 00:20	3.9
R8	0.0757091	46.3	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.5
R9	0.0784625	61.1	06Jan2020, 00:20	2
WS 4-6 Outlet	0.1348119	92	06Jan2020, 00:15	3
WS1a	0.059968	54	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.6
WS1b	0.0702437	63.1	06Jan2020, 00:10	1.7
WS1c	0.0358527	24.7	06Jan2020, 00:10	0.6
WS2a	0.091717	44.3	06Jan2020, 00:20	1.7
WS2b	0.0475167	21.1	06Jan2020, 00:15	0.7
WS2c	0.0745841	42.9	06Jan2020, 00:20	1.6
WS2d	0.0414791	40.3	06Jan2020, 00:10	1.1
WS2e	0.0391201	27.5	06Jan2020, 00:15	0.9
WS2f	0.0323494	31.5	06Jan2020, 00:10	0.8
WS2g	0.075442	56.4	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.8
WS2h	0.0709948	44	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.0
WS2i	0.0757091	47.9	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.2
WS3a WS3b	0.0784625	62	06Jan2020, 00:15	2
WS3b	0.0844911	75.8	06Jan2020, 00:15	2.1
WS3c	0.0904766	56.7	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.7
WS3 Outlet	0.2534302	165.6	06Jan2020, 00:20	5.8
WS4	0.0676313	58.7	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.6
WS5	0.0394103	36.6	06Jan2020, 00:10	0.9
WS6	0.0277703	26.1	06Jan2020, 00:10	0.5
WS7	0.0340998	37.7	06Jan2020, 00:10	1

				Volume (ac-
Hydrologic Element	Drainage Area (mi2)	Peak Discharge (cfs)	Time of Peak	ft)
Ch1a	0.420112	193.6	06Jan2020, 00:25	8.9
Ch1b	0.4531519	193.5	06Jan2020, 00:25	9.5
Ch2a	0.6192163	274.9	06Jan2020, 00:25	14.6
Ch2b	0.6868476	314.6	06Jan2020, 00:25	18.8
Deodar_LowerPond	0.2534305	177.1	06Jan2020, 00:20	10.6
Deodar_UpperPond	0.1629536	121.6	06Jan2020, 00:15	4.1
Developed_Outlet	0.2501111	123.3	06Jan2020, 00:30	29.2
Ex_Channel	0.0954217	56.6	06Jan2020, 00:30	6.3
Jcde	0.294417	134	06Jan2020, 00:20	5.9
Jf-q	0.4022084	198.3	06Jan2020, 00:20	8.6
J1a	0.059968	54	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.6
J1b	0.1302117	109.1	06Jan2020, 00:15	3.2
J2a	0.1392337	65	06Jan2020, 00:20	2.4
J2b	0.0475167	21.1	06Jan2020, 00:15	0.7
J3a	0.0784625	62	06Jan2020, 00:15	2
J4	0.6868476	322	06Jan2020, 00:20	18.8
J5	0.7262579	325.9	06Jan2020, 00:25	19.8
J7	0.0340394	35.8	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.2
Kess_Ponds	0.420112	196.6	06Jan2020, 00:20	8.9
Lemmon_Pond	0.7540282	328.9	06Jan2020, 00:25	21.4
Palace_Pond	0.6192163	283.3	06Jan2020, 00:20	14.6
Pipes_2_3	0.1629536	119.5	06Jan2020, 00:20	4.1
Residential Area	0.12065	55.8	06Jan2020, 00:35	21.7
R1	0.0475167	20.7	06Jan2020, 00:20	0.7
R14	0.0340394	33.9	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.2
R2	0.1392337	61.3	06Jan2020, 00:25	2.4
R3	0.294417	131.2	06Jan2020, 00:25	5.9
R4	0.4022084	193.5	06Jan2020, 00:20	8.6
R6	0.059968	52.1	06Jan2020, 00:20	1.6
R7	0.1302117	101.5	06Jan2020, 00:15	3.3
R8	0.0784625	61.1	06Jan2020, 00:20	2
WS1a	0.059968	54	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.6
WS1b	0.0702437	63.1	06Jan2020, 00:10	1.7
WS1c_PRP	0.0358527	34.2	06Jan2020, 00:10	1.8
WS2a	0.091717	44.3	06Jan2020, 00:20	1.7
WS2b	0.0475167	21.1	06Jan2020, 00:15	0.7
WS2c	0.0745841	42.9	06Jan2020, 00:20	1.6
WS2d	0.0414791	40.3	06Jan2020, 00:10	1.1
WS2e	0.0391201	27.5	06Jan2020, 00:15	0.9
WS2f	0.0323494	31.5	06Jan2020, 00:10	0.8
WS2g	0.075442	56.4	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.8
WS2hOUT	0.4531519	195.6	06Jan2020, 00:25	9.5
WS2h_Developed	0.0197126	26.9	06Jan2020, 00:10	3.6
WS2h_new	0.0179036	18.1	06Jan2020, 00:10	0.3
WS2h_PRP	0.0330399	31.1	06Jan2020, 00:10	0.6
WS2i_OUT	0.0954217	60.6	06Jan2020, 00:15	6.3
WS2i_PRP	0.0757091	45.6	06Jan2020, 00:20	2.7
WS3a	0.0784625	62	06Jan2020, 00:15	2
WS3b	0.0844911	75.8	06Jan2020, 00:15	2.1
WS3c_PRP	0.0904769	59.5	06Jan2020, 00:15	6.5
WS4_PRP	0.0676313	55.4	06Jan2020, 00:15	4.2

100-year 10-day Proposed Conditions Volume Analysis

WS5	0.0394103	36.6	06Jan2020, 00:10	0.9
WS6_PRP	0.0277703	29.1	06Jan2020, 00:10	1.6
WS7_PRP	0.0340394	35.8	06Jan2020, 00:15	1.2















Black Eagle Consulting, Inc.

Preliminary Geotechnical Investigation Lemmon Drive Parcels

Washoe County, Nevada

August 25, 2017

Prepared for JDS Group, LLC

> Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

Mr. Derek Larson JDS Group, LLC 7500 Rough Rock Drive Reno, NV 89502

L

RE: Preliminary Geotechnical Investigation Lemmon Drive Parcels Washoe County, Nevada

Dear Mr. Larson:

Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. is pleased to present the results of our preliminary geotechnical investigation for the above-referenced project. Our investigation consisted of research, field exploration, laboratory testing, and engineering analysis to allow formulation of geotechnical conclusions and recommendations for design and construction of the proposed project. Once project details and grading are finalized, we should be provided the opportunity to review and update the recommendations contained in this preliminary geotechnical investigation report as necessary.

The project will involve the design and construction of a residential development consisting of 207 single-family residential lots within 4 parcels located off of Lemmon Drive in Washoe County, Nevada. The total area of the parcels is approximately 129 acres. The proposed homes are expected to be one- or two-story, wood-framed structures supported by shallow concrete foundations. The homes will have either raised wood floors with a crawl space, PCC slab-on-grade floors, or a combination of both. Asphalt concrete residential roadways and underground utility infrastructure will be constructed as part of this project. The street improvements will be designed and constructed per Washoe County standards.

The subsurface materials within the site are primarily granular sand soils that will provide adequate support for the proposed residential project when properly prepared and can also be used as structural fill. Isolated areas of expansive clayey sand soils with excessive plastic fines were encountered and will require structural fill separation from project improvements.

We appreciate having the opportunity to work with you on this project. If you have any questions regarding the content of the attached report, please do not hesitate to contact us.

Sincerely,

Black Eagle Consulting, Inc.

Vimal P. Vimalaraj, P.E. Engineering Division Manager

Copies to: Addressee (3 copies) JP:JMJ:LJJ:PV:cjr



Jeffrey M. Jones, P.E. Senior Geotechnical Engineer



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services 1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Tel: 775/359-6600 Fax: 775/359-7766 Email: mail@blackeagleconsulting.com

Table of Contents

Introduction	1
Project Description	2
Site Conditions	
Exploration	4
Material Classification	4
Laboratory Testing	5
Index Tests R-Value Test Chemical Tests	5 5
Geologic and General Soil Conditions	6
Geologic Hazards	
Seismicity and Faults Ground Motion Flood Plains Other Geologic Hazards	
Discussion and Recommendations	9
General Information Site Preparation Trenching, Excavation and Utility Backfill Mass Grading Seismic Design Parameters Foundations Subsidence and Shrinkage Slope Stability and Erosion Control Site Drainage Concrete Slabs Asphalt Concrete Corrosion Potential	10 12 13 14 14 14 16 16 16 17 18 18 19 20
Quality Control	
Homeowner's Responsibilities	



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140

Table of Contents

Standard Limitations Clause	25
References	

Tables

- 1 Minimum Required Properties for Separator Geotextile
- 2 Maximum Allowable Temporary Slopes
- 3 Guideline Specification for Imported Structural Fill
- 4 Seismic Design Criteria Using 2012 International Residential Code
- 5 Minimum Required Properties for Drainage Geotextile
- 6 Traffic Analysis for Residential Streets
- 7 Sulfate Exposure Class

Plates

- 1 Plot Plan
- 2 Test Pit Logs
- 3 USCS Soil Classification Chart
- 4 Index Test Results
- 5 R-Value Test Results

Appendices

A - Chemical Test Results



Introduction

Presented herein are the results of Black Eagle Consulting, Inc.'s (BEC's) preliminary geotechnical investigation, laboratory testing, and associated geotechnical design recommendations for the proposed residential development to be located within parcels near Lemmon Drive in Washoe County, Nevada. These recommendations are based on surface and subsurface conditions encountered in our explorations and on details of the proposed project as described in this report. The objectives of this study were to:

- 1. Determine general soil and groundwater conditions pertaining to design and construction of the proposed residential development.
- 2. Provide recommendations for design and construction of the project as related to these geotechnical conditions.

The area covered by this report is shown on Plate 1 (Plot Plan). Our investigation included field exploration, laboratory testing, and engineering analysis to determine the physical and mechanical properties of the various onsite materials. Results of our field exploration and testing programs are included in this report and form the basis for all conclusions and recommendations.

The services described above were conducted in accordance with the BEC Professional Geotechnical Agreement dated July 14, 2017, which was signed by Mr. Derek Larson of JDS Group, LLC.



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Tel: 775/359-6600 Fax: 775/359-7766 1 Email: mail@blackeagleconsulting.com

Project Description

The site of the proposed Lemmon Drive residential development consists of multiple parcels totaling approximately 129 acres located in Washoe County, Nevada. The site is entirely contained in Sections 34 and 35, Township 21N, Range 19E, Mount Diablo Meridian. The project will include 2 separate subdivisions.

Assessor's Parcel Number (APN) 080-730-18 is denoted as the north subdivision and is bordered to the north by Lemmon Drive and Deodar Way, to the east by Estates Road and undeveloped land, and to the south and west by existing homes. Access to the north subdivision will be from Estates Road. The APNs 080-635-01, 080-730-21, and 552-210-07 are denoted as the south subdivision. This area is bordered to the north by existing residential homes, and to the east, south, and west by undeveloped land. Access to the south subdivision can be obtained by either Patrician Drive or Kess Way.

The project will involve the design and construction of a residential development consisting of 207 single-family residential lots. The proposed homes are expected to be single- or two-story, wood-framed structures supported by shallow Portland cement concrete (PCC) foundations. The homes will have either raised wooden floors with a crawl space, PCC slab-on-grade floors, or a combination of both (e.g., garage portion with PCC slab-on-grade floor and elsewhere raised wood floor). Additional asphalt concrete roadways, either extending from existing roadways or as new construction, will be necessary. Underground utility infrastructure will be constructed to service the proposed residences. The new roadways will include associated PCC curbs, gutters, and sidewalks. The roadway improvements will be designed and constructed to Washoe County standards and will likely be dedicated to Washoe County.

A grading plan was not available for the project at the time of this report; however, we anticipate cuts and fills on the order of 10 feet or less. It is our understanding that the project will include multiple detention basins. With the project currently in the planning/preliminary design stage, no information on the locations of these basins or the proposed depths was available at the time of this report.



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Tel: 775/359-6600Fax: 775/359-77662Email: mail@blackeagleconsulting.com

Site Conditions

The site of the north subdivision is located south of Lemmon Drive and Deodar Way, west of Estates Road, east of existing single-family residences, and north of a hill. This portion of the site is undeveloped, generally slopes from southeast to northwest, and contains off-road trails and a dense cover of sagebrush.

The site of the south subdivision contains an extension of Patrician Drive, which is currently unpaved, and is bordered to the north by existing single-family residences and to the east, south, and west by undeveloped land. The site exhibits offroad trails, some scattered rubble piles, and soil stockpiles. An ephemeral drainage extends across the site from south to north and flows into a large excavation. The excavation is approximately 175 feet by 115 feet by 10 feet deep and is located in the northern portion of the southern parcels between the proposed extension of Patrician Drive and Kess Way. We interpret the excavation to be a rudimentary infiltration basin that captures water flowing in the ephemeral drainage and prevents it from flowing into the existing subdivision to the north. The southern subdivision site generally slopes down from south to north at approximately a 5 to 6 percent gradient.



Overview of the North Parcel



Large Excavation in the South Parcel



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Tel: 775/359-6600 Fax: 775/359-7766 3 Email: mail@blackeagleconsulting.com

Exploration

Test Pits

The residential development site was explored on July 31, 2017, by excavating 20 test pits using a Cat[®] 416 B rubber-tired backhoe. Locations of the test pits are shown on Plate 1. The test pits were generally excavated to depths ranging between 10 to 13 feet below the existing ground surface. Test pit TP-08 was terminated at 5.5 feet due to practical digging refusal. Samples for index testing were collected from the trench wall sides at specific depths in each soil horizon. Backfill was loosely placed and the area re-graded to the extent possible with equipment on hand.

Material Classification

A geotechnical engineering technician examined and identified all soils in the field in accordance with American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM) D 2488. During test pit exploration, representative samples were placed in sealed plastic bags and returned to our Reno, Nevada laboratory for testing. Additional soil classification was subsequently performed in accordance with ASTM 2487 (Unified Soil Classification System [USCS]) upon completion of laboratory testing, as described in the **Laboratory Testing** section. Logs of the test pits are presented as Plate 2 (Test Pit Logs), and a USCS chart has been included as Plate 3 (USCS Soil Classification Chart).



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140

 Tel: 775/359-6600
 Fax: 775/359-7766
 4

 Email: mail@blackeagleconsulting.com

Laboratory Testing

All soils testing performed in the BEC soils laboratory is conducted in general accordance with the standards and methodologies described in Volume 4.08 of the ASTM Standards.

Index Tests

Samples of each significant soil type were analyzed to determine their in-situ moisture content (ASTM D 2216), grain size distribution (ASTM D 422), and plasticity index (ASTM D 4318). The results of these tests are shown on Plate 4 (Index Test Results). Test results were used to classify the soils according to ASTM D 2487 and to verify field logs, which were then updated as appropriate. Classification in this manner provides an indication of the soil's mechanical properties



Grain Size Analysis

and can be correlated with published charts (Bowles, 1996; Naval Facilities Engineering Command [NAVFAC], 1986a and b) to evaluate bearing capacity, lateral earth pressures, and settlement potential.

R-Value Test

A resistance value (R-value) test (ASTM D 2844) was performed on a representative sample of the native sand soils. Resistance value testing is a measure of subgrade strength and expansion potential and is used in design of flexible pavements. Results of the R-value test are shown on Plate 5 (R-Value Test Results).

Chemical Tests

Chemical testing was performed on a representative sample of site foundation soils to evaluate the site materials' potential to corrode steel and PCC in contact with the ground. The sample was tested for pH, resistivity, redox potential, soluble sulfates, and sulfides. The results of the chemical test are shown on Appendix A (Chemical Test Results). Chemical testing was performed by Silver State Analytical Laboratories of Reno, Nevada



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services 1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Tel: 775/359-6600Fax: 775/359-77665Email: mail@blackeagleconsulting.com

6

Geologic and General Soil Conditions

The site is located within the eastern portion of Lemmon Valley south of the Lemmon Valley playa. The site lies in an area mapped by the Nevada Bureau of Mines and Geology (NBMG) as *Quaternary Age Alluvial fan deposits* that are made up of moderately well sorted to very poorly sorted granular coarse sand to sandy boulder gravel (Cordy, 1985a). The site periphery is mapped as granodiorite bedrock. The description provided by the NBMG is relatively consistent with the soils found during our site exploration.

Minor amounts of surficial fill soils (up to 1.5 feet thick) are present in localized areas of the southern subdivision. These fill soils include brown to dark brown clayey sand and clayey sand with gravel. These fill soils are slightly moist to moist, medium dense, and contain approximately 20 to 40 percent low to high plasticity fines, 55 to 60 percent fine to coarse sand, and up to 20 percent fine to coarse angular gravel.

The native soils in the southern subdivision include clayey sand, silty sand, poorly graded sand with silt, and silty, clayey sand. Sand soils with less than 25 percent non-plastic to medium plasticity fines dominate the subsurface soils profile through the maximum exploration depth of about 13 feet below existing ground surface. Localized areas exhibit near-surface, relatively thin layers of clayey sands with as much as 35 percent medium to high plasticity. The clayey sand is described as brown to dark brown, medium dense to dense, slightly moist to moist, and contains approximately 20 to 35 percent low to high plasticity fines, 65 to 80 percent fine to coarse sand, and trace amounts of subangular gravel up to V_2 inch in diameter. The silty sand soils are reddish brown, light brown to dark brown, medium dense to dense, slightly moist to coarse sand, and trace amounts of subangular gravel up to V_2 inch in diameter. The silty sand soils are reddish brown, light brown to dark brown, medium dense to dense, slightly moist to moist, and contain about 15 to 30 percent non-plastic to low plasticity fines, 70 to 80 percent fine to coarse sand, and trace amounts of subrounded gravel up to 3/8 inch in diameter. The poorly graded sand with silt soils are described as light brown to brown, slightly moist to moist, dense to very dense, and contain an estimated 10 percent non-plastic fines and 90 percent fine to coarse sand. The silty, clayey sand soils are brown, moist, medium dense to dense, and contain 25 percent low plasticity fines, 72 percent fine to coarse sand, and 3 percent subrounded fine gravel.

The native soils in the northern subdivision can be described as sandy silt, clayey sand, silty sand, poorly graded sand with clay, and poorly graded sand with silt. With the exception of localized areas of silt and clayey sands with up to 40 percent medium to high plasticity fines, subsurface soils within the northern subdivision site are predominantly sand soils with 35 percent or less non-plastic to low plasticity fines. The sandy silt is grayish green, moist, stiff to very stiff, and contains approximately 55 percent low plasticity fines and 45 percent fine to coarse sand. The clayey sand is brown to dark brown, dense, slightly moist to moist, and contains approximately 34 to 40 percent medium to high plasticity fines and 60 to 66 percent fine to coarse sand. The silty sand is white to reddish brown, white to light brown, brown, slightly moist to moist, loose to dense, and consists of about 20 to 35 percent non-plastic to low plasticity fines, 65 to 80 percent fine to coarse sand, and 5 percent angular to



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Tel: 775/359-6600 Fax: 775/359-7766 6 Email: mail@blackeagleconsulting.com subrounded gravel up to 1 inch in diameter. The poorly graded sand with clay is described as light brown, moist, dense, and contains approximately 10 percent low plasticity fines and 90 percent fine to coarse sand. The poorly graded sand with silt is light brown to dark brown, green to light brown, loose to dense, slightly moist to moist, and consists of 10 percent non-plastic fines, 85 to 90 percent fine to coarse sand, and 5 percent angular gravel up to 1 inch in diameter.

Groundwater was not encountered during exploration that extended to a maximum depth of 13 feet below existing ground surface and is expected to lie at a depth well below that which would affect design or construction.



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Tel: 775/359-6600 Fax: 775/359-7766 7 Email: mail@blackeagleconsulting.com

Seismicity and Faults

Lemmon Valley lies within an area with a high potential for strong earthquake shaking. Seismicity within the Lemmon Valley area is considered about average for the western Basin and Range Province (Ryall and Douglas, 1976). It is generally accepted that a maximum credible earthquake in this area would be in the range of magnitude 7 to 7.5 along the frontal fault system of the Eastern Sierra Nevada. Much of the western United States is a region of moderate to intense seismicity related to movement of crustal masses (plate tectonics). By far, the most seismically active regions, outside of Alaska, are in the vicinity of the San Andreas Fault system of western California. Other seismically active areas include the Wasatch Front in Salt Lake City, Utah, which forms the eastern boundary of the Basin and Range physiographic province, and the eastern front of the Sierra Nevada Mountains, which is the western margin of the province. The Lemmon Valley area lies along the eastern base of the Sierra Nevadas, within the western extreme of the Basin and Range. It must be recognized that there are probably few regions in the United States not underlain at some depth by older bedrock faults. Even areas within the interior of North America have a history of strong seismic activity.

The published earthquake hazards map (Cordy, 1985b) shows a fault about 1.5 miles west of the proposed site. Because no faults are mapped in the vicinity of the project site, and none were identified during our exploration, no further fault investigation or fault mitigation is considered necessary.

Ground Motion

Mapping by the United States Geological Survey (USGS, 2017) indicates that there is a 2 percent probability that a *bedrock* ground acceleration of 0.629 g will be exceeded in any 50-year interval. Only localized amplification of ground motion would be expected during an earthquake.

Flood Plains

The Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) has identified the site as lying in unshaded Zone X, or outside the limits of a 500-year flood plain (FEMA, 2009), and Zone A, for which the base flood elevations have not been determined. Based on a conceptual site layout by Manhard Consulting, Ltd., the proposed pond will be in Zone A. The civil design for the project shall address all flood hazards associated with the project site.

Other Geologic Hazards

A moderate potential for dust generation is present if grading is performed in dry weather. No other geologic hazards were identified.



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services 1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Tel: 775/359-6600Fax: 775/359-77668Email: mail@blackeagleconsulting.com
Discussion and Recommendations

General Information

The project will involve the design and construction of a residential development consisting of 207 single-family residential lots within approximately 129 acres on 4 parcels located near Lemmon Drive in Washoe County, Nevada. The proposed residential structures are expected to be one- to two-story, wood-framed buildings supported by shallow PCC foundations. The homes will have either raised wood floors with a crawl space, PCC slab-on-grade floors, or a combination of both. New asphalt concrete residential roadways will be constructed as part of the project. A grading plan is not available for the project; however, we anticipate cuts and fills on the order of 10 feet or less.

The site is geotechnically well-suited for the proposed residential development provided the following recommendations are implemented in project design and construction. While the majority of recommendations contained in this report could be considered design-level for the proposed residential project, we should be provided the opportunity to confirm this via an updated letter once final project details and the grading plan become available for our review. The site is underlain primarily by native sand soils that will provide adequate support for the proposed improvements. Uncontrolled fill materials up to approximately 1.5 feet thick were encountered at the eastern portion of the south subdivision. Uncontrolled fill will require removal and replacement with compacted structural fill, as detailed in the **Site Preparation** section. Additionally, we encountered isolated areas of clay soils with excessive plastic fines at the surface extending to depths of up to approximately 3 feet. In general, foundations and floor slabs can bear on compacted native soils or structural fill. In areas where clay soils are encountered, structure foundations, floor slabs, and pavements will require structural fill separation from potentially expansive clay soils. Native soils within the project site that classify as granular as defined below can be used as structural fill.

The recommendations provided herein, and particularly under Site Preparation, Mass Grading, Foundations, and Quality Control, are intended to minimize risks of structural distress related to consolidation or expansion of native soils and/or structural fills. These recommendations, along with proper design and construction of the structure and associated improvements, work together as a system to improve overall performance. If any aspect of this system is ignored or is poorly implemented, the performance of the project will suffer. Sufficient quality control should be performed to verify that the recommendations presented in this report are followed.

Structural areas referred to in this report include all areas of buildings, concrete slabs and asphalt pavements, as well as pads for any minor structures. The term engineer, as presented below, pertains to the civil or geological



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Tel: 775/359-6600 Fax: 775/359-7766 9 Email: mail@blackeagleconsulting.com engineer that has prepared the geotechnical engineering report for the project or who serves as a qualified geotechnical professional on behalf of the owner.

All compaction requirements presented in this report are relative to ASTM D 1557. For the purposes of this project:

- Fine-grained soils are defined as those with more than 40 percent by weight passing the number 200 sieve, and a plastic index lower than 15.
- Clay soils are defined as those with more than 30 percent passing the number 200 sieve, and a plastic index greater than 15.
- Granular soils are those not defined by the above criteria.

Any evaluation of the site for the presence of surface or subsurface hazardous substances is beyond the scope of this investigation. When suspected hazardous substances are encountered during routine geotechnical investigations, they are noted in the exploration logs and immediately reported to the client. No such substances were revealed during our exploration.

It is common practice in northern Nevada to place unsuitable soils, including expansive clays, oversized rock and organic strippings, in back, front and side yard areas. If the developer elects this alternate, as opposed to exporting such materials and importing/placing structural fills in yard areas, we recommend disclosure be included in the sales agreement. The buyer should be made aware that homeowner-added improvements, such as patios or swimming pools, will require geotechnical analysis.

Site Preparation

All vegetation shall be stripped and grubbed from structural areas and removed from the site. A stripping depth of 0.2 to 0.3 feet is anticipated. Roots greater than $\frac{1}{2}$ inch in diameter shall be removed, where necessary, to a minimum depth of 12 inches below finished grade.

The test pits were excavated by backhoe at the approximate locations shown on Plate 1. Locations were determined in the field by approximate means. All test pits were backfilled upon completion of the field portion of our study, and the backfill was compacted to the extent possible with equipment on hand. However, the backfill was not compacted to the requirements presented herein under **Mass Grading**. If structures, concrete flatwork, pavement, utilities or other improvements are to be located in the vicinity of any of the test pits, the backfill should be removed and recompacted in accordance with the requirements contained in this report. Failure to properly compact backfill could result in excessive settlement of improvements located over test pits.

Clay soils as defined above were encountered at the surface in test pits TP-10, TP-18, and TP-19 to depths of up to 3 feet below the ground surface. Additional clay soils may be encountered between our test pit locations. The



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Tel: 775/359-6600 Fax: 775/359-7766 10 Email: mail@blackeagleconsulting.com clay soils were classified as slightly moist to moist, medium dense to dense, and as exhibiting low to high plasticity. Laboratory testing performed on these materials determined the clay soils exhibit plasticity indices on the order of 20, indicative of moderately expansive soils (Nelson and Miller, 1992).

Clay soils shall be removed or separated from improvements by at least 2 feet of structural fill beneath footings and 1.5 feet beneath slabs and pavements (including aggregate base sections) in order to decrease potential for shrink-swell movements. The required separation may be achieved by any combination of site filling or overexcavation and replacement. Over-excavation shall extend a minimum 12 inches from footings, slabs, and pavements on all sides. It is emphasized that unless clay soils are completely removed beneath improvements, some differential movement should be anticipated.

Clays to be left in place and covered with fill shall be moisture-conditioned to 2 to 4 percent over optimum for a minimum depth of 12 inches. This moisture level will significantly decrease the magnitude of shrink-swell movements in the upper foot of clay. The high moisture content must be maintained by periodic surface wetting, or other methods, until the surface is covered by at least 1 lift of fill. If allowed to dry out, subsequent expansion of clay soils beneath foundations and floor slabs could significantly exceed the design criteria set forth in this report.

All areas to receive structural fill or structural loading shall be scarified, moisture conditioned, and densified to at least 90 percent relative compaction.

If wet weather construction is anticipated, surface soils may be well above optimum moisture and impossible to compact. In some situations, moisture conditioning may be possible by scarifying the top 12 inches of subgrade and allowing it to air-dry to near-optimum moisture prior to compaction. Where this procedure is ineffective or where construction schedules preclude delays, mechanical stabilization will be necessary. Mechanical stabilization may be achieved by over-excavation and/or placement of an initial 12- to 18-inch-thick lift of 12-inch-minus, 3-inch-plus, well graded, angular rock fill. The more angular and well graded the rock is, the more effective it will be. This fill shall be densified with large equipment, such as a self-propelled sheeps-foot or a large loader, until no further deflection is noted. Additional lifts of rock may be necessary to achieve adequate stability. The use of a separator geotextile will prevent mud from pumping up between the rocks, thereby increasing rock-to-rock contact and decreasing the required thickness of stabilizing fill. The separator geotextile shall meet or exceed the following minimum properties presented in Table 1 (Minimum Required Properties for Separator Geotextile).

TABLE 1 - MINIMUM REQUIRED PROPERTIES FOR SEPARATOR GEOTEXTILE								
Trapezoid Strength (ASTM D 4533)	80 x 80 lbs.							
Puncture Strength (ASTM D 4833)	500 lbs.							
Grab Tensile Strength/Elongation (ASTM D 4632)	200 x 200 @ 50 %							



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

As an alternate to rock fill, a geotextile/gravel system may be used for stabilization. Aggregate base (*Standard Specifications for Public Works Construction* [*SSPWC*], 2012), Class C or D drain rock (*SSPWC*, 2012), or pit run gravels shall be placed above the geotextile. Regardless of which alternate is selected, a test section is recommended to determine the required thickness of stabilization.

Trenching, Excavation and Utility Backfill

Excavation and trenching can be performed using conventional medium to large construction equipment. The onsite materials may allow for neat-line trenching. It should be noted that we encountered practical digging refusal in test pit TP-08 at a depth of 5.5 feet. Excavations that encroach near the adjacent hillsides may encounter bedrock and require rock excavation techniques.

Temporary trenches with near-vertical sidewalls should be stable to a depth of approximately 4 feet. Temporary trenches are defined as those that will be open for less than 24 hours. Excavations to greater depths will require shoring or laying back of sidewalls to maintain adequate stability. Regulations contained in Part 1926, Subpart P, of Title 29 of the Code of Federal Regulations (CFR, 2010) require that temporary sidewall slopes be no greater than those presented in Table 2 (Maximum Allowable Temporary Slopes).

Soil or Rock Type Maximum Allowable Slopes ¹ for Deep than 20 Feet Deep ²					
Stable Rock	Vertical (90 degrees)				
Type A ³	3H:4V (53 degrees)				
Type B 1H:1V (45 degrees)					
Type C 3H:2V (34 degrees)					

Numbers shown in parentheses next to maximum allowable slopes are angles expressed in degrees from the horizontal. Angles have been rounded off.

²Sloping or benching for excavations greater than 20 feet deep shall be designed by a registered professional engineer.

⁵A short-term (open 24 hours or less) maximum allowable slope of 1H:2V ([horizontal to vertical] 63 degrees) is allowed in excavation in Type A soils that are 12 feet or less in depth. Short-term maximum allowable slopes for excavations greater than 12 feet in depth shall be 3H:4V (53 degrees).

The State of Nevada, Department of Industrial Relations, Division of Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) has adopted and strictly enforces these regulations, including the classification system and the maximum slopes. In general, Type A soils are cohesive, non-fissured soils with an unconfined compressive strength of 1.5 tons per square foot (tsf) or greater. Type B are cohesive soils with an unconfined compressive strength between 0.5 and 1.5 tsf. Type C soils have an unconfined compressive strength below 0.5 tsf. Numerous additional factors



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Tel: 775/359-6600 Fax: 775/359-7766 12 Email: mail@blackeagleconsulting.com and exclusions are included in the formal definitions. The client, owner, design engineer, and contractor shall refer to Appendix A and B of Subpart P of the previously referenced Federal Register for complete definitions and requirements on sloping and benching of trench sidewalls. Appendices C through F of Subpart P apply to requirements and methodologies for shoring.

On the basis of our exploration, the site soils are predominately Type C. All trenching shall be performed and stabilized in accordance with local, state, and OSHA standards.

Utility Trench Backfill

The maximum particle size in trench backfill shall be 4 inches. Bedding and initial backfill 12 inches over the pipe will require import and shall conform to the requirements of the utility having jurisdiction. Bedding and initial backfill shall be densified to at least 90 percent relative compaction. Native granular soils will provide adequate final backfill as long as oversized particles are excluded, and they shall be placed in maximum 8-inch-thick loose lifts that are compacted to a minimum of 90 percent relative compaction in all structural areas.

Mass Grading

The majority of the native materials encountered at the site classify as granular soils and are suitable for use as structural fill. Where encountered, excavated clay soils shall only be placed as fill in non-structural areas. If imported structural fill is required on this project, we recommend it satisfy the specifications presented in Table 3 (Guideline Specification for Imported Structural Fill).

TABLE 3 - GUIDELINE SPECIFICATION FOR IMPORTED STRUCTURAL FILL						
Sieve Size	Sieve Size Percent by Weight Passing					
4 Inch	10	00				
3/4 Inch	70 – 100					
No. 40	15 – 70					
No. 200	5 – 30					
Percent Passing No. 200 Sieve	Maximum Liquid Limit	Maximum Plastic Index				
5 – 10	50	20				
11 – 20	- 20 40 15					
21 – 30	35	10				



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

These recommendations are intended as guidelines to specify a readily available, prequalified material. Adjustments to the recommended limits can be provided to allow the use of other granular, non-expansive material. Any such adjustments must be made and approved by the engineer, in writing, prior to importing fill to the site.

All structural fill shall be placed in maximum 8-inch-thick loose lifts, each densified to at least 90 percent relative compaction. Nonstructural fill shall be densified to at least 85 percent relative compaction to minimize consolidation and erosion. This is particularly important for yard areas because soil consolidation can cause water to pond in the drainage swales. Loose yard fill also allows water to infiltrate the backfill rather than flowing to the swale. Both of these conditions can contribute to excessive crawl space moisture (refer to **Site Drainage**).

Grading shall not be performed with or on frozen soils.

Seismic Design Parameters

Seismic design criteria for the 2012 International Residential Code ([IRC] International Code Council [ICC], 2012), adopted by Washoe County, are presented below in Table 4 (Seismic Design Criteria Using 2012 International Residential Code):

TABLE 4 - SEISMIC DESIGN CRITERIA USING 2012 INTERNATIONAL RESIDENTIAL CODE						
Latitude	39.6366					
Longitude	-119.8294					
Spectral Response at Short Periods, S ₃ , percent of gravity	157.2					
Site Class	D					
Soil Factor for Site Class D	1.00					
Risk Category						
Residential Site Value, percent of gravity						
Residential Seismic Design Category	D ₂					

Foundations

In general, the soils encountered at the site are granular and will provide adequate foundation support. However, isolated areas of clay soils were encountered; these materials are poor foundation soils, such that footings should not bear directly in these materials. The most economical method of foundation support lies in spread footings bearing on undisturbed native granular soils or structural fill.



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

Individual column footings and continuous wall footings underlain by undisturbed native soils or properly placed and compacted structural fill can be designed for a net maximum allowable bearing pressure of 2,500 pounds per square foot (psf) and should have minimum footing widths of 24 and 12 inches, respectively. The net allowable bearing pressure is the pressure at the base of the footing in excess of the adjacent overburden pressure. This allowable bearing value should be used for dead plus ordinary live loads. Ordinary live loads are that portion of the design live load that will be present during the majority of the life of the structure. Design live loads are loads that are produced by the use and occupancy of the building, such as by moveable objects, including people or equipment, as well as snow loads. This bearing value may be increased by one-third for total loads. Total loads are defined as the maximum load imposed by the required combinations of dead load, design live loads, snow loads, and wind or seismic loads.

With this allowable bearing pressure, total foundation movements of approximately ³/₄ inch should be anticipated. Differential movement between footings with similar loads, dimensions, and base elevations should not exceed two-thirds of the values provided above for total movements. The majority of the anticipated movement will occur during the construction period as loads are applied.

Lateral loads, such as wind or seismic, may be resisted by passive soil pressure and friction on the bottom of the footing. The recommended coefficient of base friction is 0.40 and has been reduced by a factor of 1.5 on the ultimate soil strength. Design values for active and passive equivalent fluid pressures are 40 and 390 psf per foot of depth, respectively. These design values are based on spread footings bearing on properly prepared native soils or compacted structural fill and backfilled with structural fill. All exterior footings should be placed a minimum 2 feet below adjacent finished grade for frost protection.

If loose, soft, wet, or disturbed soils are encountered at the foundation subgrade, these soils should be removed to expose competent soils and the resulting over-excavation backfilled with compacted structural fill. The base of all excavations should be dry and free of loose soils at the time of concrete placement.

Foundation Drainage Design Parameters

Subsurface foundation drainage must be installed along the exterior perimeter of the structure foundations of homes with raised floors. This may be accomplished by placing a non-woven geotextile/gravel system with a network of perforated drain pipes below and along the outside base of the exterior footings. The geotextile shall meet or exceed the minimum properties presented in Table 5 (Minimum Required Properties for Drainage Geotextile).



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Tel: 775/359-6600 Fax: 775/359-7766 15 Email: mail@blackeagleconsulting.com

TABLE 5 - MINIMUM REQUIRED PROPERTIES FOR DRAINAGE GEOTEXTILE								
Grab Tensile (ASTM D 4632)	90 lbs.							
Puncture Strength (ASTM D 4833)	50 lbs.							
Burst Strength (ASTM D 3786)	150 psi.							
OR IF NATIVE SOILS HAVE SHARP, ANGULAR ROCKS:								
Grab Tensile (ASTM D 4632)	130 lbs.							
Puncture Strength (ASTM D 4833)	75 lbs.							
Burst Strength (ASTM D 3786)	250 psi.							

A trench shall be excavated to a depth of at least 6 inches below the base and directly adjacent to the outside of the footings. A perforated, 4-inch-diameter drain pipe shall be placed in the bottom of the trench and graded to drain downslope of the residence. A minimum of 12 inches of Class C drain rock (*SSPWC*, 2012) shall be placed above the drain pipe and around the footing, then covered by the geotextile. The permeable material should extend up above the footing/stemwall cold joint.

Subsidence and Shrinkage

Granular alluvial soils excavated and recompacted in structural fills should experience quantity shrinkage of approximately 10 to 15 percent. In other words, 1 cubic yard of excavated granular alluvium will generate about 0.85 to 0.9 cubic yards of structural fill at 95 percent relative compaction.

Slope Stability and Erosion Control

Stability of cut and filled surfaces involves 2 separate aspects. The first concerns true slope stability related to mass wasting, landslides, or the en masse downward movement of soil or rock. Stability of cut and fill slopes is dependent upon shear strength, unit weight, moisture content, and slope angle. The *IRC* (ICC, 2012), adopted by Washoe County, allows cut and fill slopes up to 2H:1V (horizontal to vertical) in the type of soils present at this site. The exploration and testing program conducted during this investigation confirms 2H:1V slopes will be stable.

The second aspect of stability involves erosion potential and is dependent on numerous factors involving grain size distribution, cohesion, moisture content, slope angle, and the velocity of water or wind on the ground surface. Measures should be taken to control erosion. In general, slopes that are 5H:1V or steeper need to include erosion protection. Slopes at a 3H:1V ratio or flatter can be stabilized using hydroseeding. Slopes steeper than 3H:1V typically require stabilization such as rip-rap. Erosion protection is particularly important on slopes that are subject to significant water flow.



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Tel: 775/359-6600 Fax: 775/359-7766 16 Email: mail@blackeagleconsulting.com Dust potential at this site will be moderate during dry periods. Temporary (during construction) and permanent (after construction) erosion control will be required for all disturbed areas. The contractor shall prevent dust from being generated during construction in compliance with all applicable city, county, state, and federal regulations. The contractor shall submit an acceptable dust control plan to the controlling agency prior to starting site preparation or earthwork. Project specifications should include an indemnification by the contractor of the owner and engineer for any dust generation during the construction period. The owner will be responsible for mitigation of dust after accepting the project.

In order to minimize erosion and downstream impacts to sedimentation from this site, best management practices with respect to stormwater discharge shall be implemented.

Site Drainage

Surface Drainage

Adequate surface drainage shall be provided so moisture is directed away from structures. A system of roof gutters and downspouts is recommended to collect roof drainage and direct it away from the foundations. If roof runoff is allowed directly over paver stones, especially where they will be subjected to vehicle loading, saturation of the subgrade materials could result in rutting of the paver stone system.

Stemwall backfill shall be thoroughly compacted to decrease permeability and reduce the potential for irrigation and stormwater to migrate below the floor slab and/or enter the crawl space.

The ponding of water on finished grade or at the edge of pavements shall be prevented by grading the site in accordance with *IRC* (ICC, 2012) requirements.

Crawl Space Drainage

Positive crawl space drainage shall be provided. This is most easily accomplished by grading the crawl space to drain to 1 or more localized areas and providing 3-inch-diameter pipes to daylight beneath the footings and tie into the exterior foundation drain.

It is our opinion that the systems described above meet Washoe County and Federal Housing Authority requirements for positive crawl space drainage. These systems are sufficient to drain water within a few days that may occasionally occur from large snowmelt, major storms, or broken pipes. These systems may not, however, be entirely sufficient to prevent all homeowner complaints. It has been our experience that most problems with wet crawl spaces are directly related to changes in site drainage or poor irrigation practices by the homeowner; it is usually difficult to convince the homeowner of his or her responsibility in these matters, however, and the problem can often become time consuming, resulting in ill-will and even lawsuits between the homeowner and developer. For these reasons, some builders are using more positive drainage systems, such as pea gravel blankets, interior



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Tel: 775/359-6600 Fax: 775/359-7766 17 Email: mail@blackeagleconsulting.com perimeter drains, or exterior subdrains. It shall be noted that certain lots may be prone to collect upslope irrigation and storm drainage through subsurface flow that daylights in the crawl space.

Crawl space drainage systems cannot be expected to be 100 percent effective against sporadic wetting caused by plumbing leaks, large storms, or unusually large and/or rapid snowmelt. The purpose of all forms of positive crawl space drainage is to minimize the amount of moisture that enters the crawl space under normal conditions and to drain the increased moisture volume from unusual conditions in a few days or even weeks. Positive crawl space drainage does not require that soils are dry, only that freestanding water is not normally present. Moist to wet soils are normal in crawl spaces, particularly around the perimeter footings. Any perceived, undesirable effects from this moisture are usually prevented by installation of a polyethylene vapor barrier over the crawl space surface. Crawl space vents must be opened all year to help control moisture. The homeowner's obligation is to maintain proper drainage, away from the home, and to not overwater landscaping.

Concrete Slabs

All concrete slabs shall be directly underlain by imported Type 2, Class B aggregate base (*SSPWC*, 2012). The thickness of base material beneath PCC flatwork shall be 6 inches beneath curbs and gutters and 4 inches beneath sidewalks, floor slabs and private flatwork. Aggregate base courses shall be densified to at least 95 percent relative compaction.

Final design of the floor slab shall be performed by the project structural engineer. Any interior concrete slab-ongrade floors shall be a minimum of 4 inches thick. Floor slab reinforcement, as a minimum, shall consist of No. 3 reinforcing steel placed on 24-inch-centers in each direction, or flat sheets of 6x6, W4.0xW4.0 welded wire mesh (WWM). Rolls of WWM are not recommended for use because vertically centered placement of rolled WWM within a floor slab is difficult to achieve. All reinforcing steel and WWM shall be centered in the floor slab through the use of concrete dobies or an approved equivalent.

The Washoe County area is a region with exceptionally low relative humidity. As a consequence, concrete flatwork is prone to excessive shrinking and curling. Concrete mix proportions and construction techniques, including the addition of water and improper curing, can adversely affect the finished quality of concrete and result in cracking, curling, and the spalling of slabs. We recommend that all placement and curing be performed in accordance with procedures outlined by the American Concrete Institute (ACI, 2008) and this report. Special considerations shall be given to concrete placed and cured during hot or cold weather temperatures, low humidity conditions, and windy conditions such as are common in the Lemmon Valley area.

Proper control joints and reinforcement shall be provided to minimize any damage resulting from shrinkage, as discussed below. In particular, crack-control joints shall be installed on maximum 10-foot-centers and shall be installed to a minimum depth of 25 percent of the slab thickness. Saw-cuts, zip strips, and/or trowel joints are acceptable; however, saw-cut joints must be installed as soon as initial set allows and prior to the development of



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Tel: 775/359-6600 Fax: 775/359-7766 18 Email: mail@blackeagleconsulting.com internal stresses that will result in a random crack pattern. If trowel joints are used in the main living area floor slab, they will need to be grouted over prior to installation of floor coverings.

Concrete shall not be placed on frozen in-place soils.

Any interior concrete slab-on-grade floors will require a moisture barrier system. Installation shall conform to the specifications provided for a Class B vapor restraint (ASTM E 1745-97). The vapor barrier shall consist of placing a 10-mil-thick Stego[®] Wrap Vapor Barrier or an approved equal directly on a properly prepared subgrade surface. A 4-inch-thick layer of aggregate base shall be placed over the vapor barrier and compacted with a vibratory plate.

The base layer that overlies the moisture barrier membrane shall remain compacted and a uniform thickness maintained during the concrete pour, as its intended purpose is to facilitate even curing of the concrete and minimize curling of the slab. Extra attention shall be given during construction to ensure that rebar reinforcement and equipment do not damage the integrity of the vapor barrier. Care must be taken so that concrete discharge does not scour the base material from the vapor barrier. This can be accomplished by maintaining the discharge hose in the concrete and allowing the concrete to flow out over the base layer.

Asphalt Concrete

The residential streets within the proposed Lemmon Drive residential development will carry minimal traffic due to the limited number of lots involved. The Equivalent Single Axle Loading (ESAL) for the residential streets was estimated in a very conservative manner using the procedure summarized in Table 6 (Traffic Analysis for Residential Streets).

TABLE 6 - TRAFFIC ANALYSIS FOR RESIDENTIAL STREETS						
Design Life 20 Years (7,300 Days)						
Maximum Lots <125 per Subdivision						
10 Two-Way Trips per Day per Lot (Institute of Transportation Engineers, 2003)						
2 Percent Trucks with Truck Factor (T.F.) of 0.52 (Assumed)						
Construction Traffic $+$ 20 Trucks per Lot at T.F. $=$ 1.0 (Construction Traffic + 20 Trucks per Lot at T.F. = 1.0 (Assumed)					
$ESAL_{20} = (7,300)(125)(5)(.02)(.52) + (125)(20)(1.0)$						
$ESAL_{20} = 47,450 + 2,500 = 49,950$						

An R-value of 43 was measured in the laboratory testing for the on-site granular soils that will be exposed in the majority of cuts and will make up the bulk of the structural fill on this project. The minimum calculated structural section for residential streets in these subdivisions is 3 inches of asphalt concrete overlying 6 inches of Type 2,



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

Class B aggregate base (*SSPWC*, 2012). All aggregate base beneath pavements should be densified to at least 95 percent relative compaction.

If traffic ultimately exceeds the anticipated levels, it may be necessary to reevaluate and overlay the pavement at some time in the future. We should review any traffic projection reports if and when they become available to update our pavement design.

Asphalt concrete pavements have been designed for a standard 20-year life expectancy as detailed above. Due to the local climate and available construction aggregates, a 20-year performance life requires diligent maintenance. Between 15 and 20 years after initial construction (average 17 years), major rehabilitation (structural overlay or reconstruction) is often necessary if maintenance has been lax. To achieve maximum performance life, maintenance must include regular crack sealing, seal coats, and patching as needed. Crack filling is commonly necessary every year or at least every other year. Seal coats, typically with a Type II slurry seal, are generally needed every 3 to 6 years depending on surface wear. Failure to provide thorough maintenance will significantly reduce pavement design life and performance.

Corrosion Potential

Metal Pipe Design Parameters

Laboratory testing was performed to evaluate the corrosion potential of the soils with respect to metal pipe in contact with the ground. The results of the laboratory testing indicate that the site foundation soils are not corrosive to buried metal (American Water Works Association [AWWA], 1999). As a result, metal pipe in contact with the ground will not require corrosion protection.

Portland Cement Concrete Mix Design Parameters

Soluble sulfate content has been determined for representative samples of the site foundation soils. The sulfate was extracted from the soil at a 10:1 water to soil ratio in order to assure that all soluble sodium sulfate was dissolved. The results are reported in milligrams of sulfate per kilogram of soil and can be directly converted to percent by dividing by 10,000. The percent sulfate in the soil is used to determine the sulfate exposure Class (S) from the information presented in Table 7 (Sulfate Exposure Class).



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Tel: 775/359-6600Fax: 775/359-776620Email: mail@blackeagleconsulting.com

8

TABLE 7 - SULFATE EXPOSURE CLASS*							
			Water-Soluble Sulfate (SO₄) in Soil, Percent by Weight				
S Sulfate	Not Applicable	S 0	SO ₄ < 0.10				
	Moderate	S1	$0.10 \le SO_4 < 0.20$				
	Severe	S2	$0.20 \le SO_4 \le 2.00$				
	Very Severe	S 3	SO ₄ > 2.00				
*From Table 4.2.1 Exposure Categories and Classes. ACI 318, Buildings Code and Comments.							

The results of the testing (Appendix A) indicate that concrete in contact with the site foundation soils should be designed for Class SO Sulfate exposure. Therefore, Type II cement can be used for all concrete work.



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Tel: 775/359-6600 Fax: 775/359-7766 21 Email: mail@blackeagleconsulting.com

Anticipated Construction Problems

Depending on the season of construction, soft, wet surface soils may make it difficult for construction equipment to travel and operate. Native granular soils could slough and cave from trench sidewalls, particularly when they become dry. The site contains isolated areas of clay soils that will require careful inspection to identify and mitigate.



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Tel: 775/359-6600Fax: 775/359-776622Email: mail@blackeagleconsulting.com

Quality Control

All plans and specifications should be reviewed for conformance with this geotechnical report and approved by the engineer prior to submitting them to the building department for review.

The recommendations presented in this report are based on the assumption that sufficient field testing and construction review will be provided during all phases of construction. We should review the final plans and specifications to check for conformance with the intent of our recommendations. Prior to construction, a pre-job conference should be scheduled to include, but not be limited to, the owner, architect, civil engineer, general contractor, earthwork and materials subcontractors, building official, and engineer. The conference will allow parties to review the project plans, specifications, and recommendations presented in this report and discuss applicable material quality and mix design requirements. All quality control reports should be submitted to and reviewed by the engineer.

During construction, we should have the opportunity to provide sufficient on-site observation of preparation and grading, over-excavation, fill placement, foundation installation, and paving. These observations would allow us to verify that the geotechnical conditions are as anticipated and that the contractor's work is in conformance with the approved plans and specifications.



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Tel: 775/359-6600Fax: 775/359-776623Email: mail@blackeagleconsulting.com

Homeowner's Responsibilities

Backyards and side yards of the homes may include clays and other unsuitable soils. The developer of this project will mitigate potentially expansive soils in driveways and exterior concrete walkways during construction. The homeowner is responsible to mitigate potentially expansive clay soils below any addition flatwork installed by the homeowner (e.g., concrete and/or paver stone walkways, concrete patios, etc.). Such mitigation would include over-excavating clay soils to a minimum depth of 2 feet below the flatwork and backfilling the over-excavation with granular, non-expansive material.

The developer will finish grade the lot to prevent ponding of water adjacent to structural improvements and provide drainage away from the structure in accordance with local building codes. If the homeowner alters the drainage present at the time of sale, either by landscaping and/or making improvements on the lot, he/she must provide drainage away from the structure in accordance with local building codes. If positive drainage is not provided by the homeowner, differential movement of structural improvements could be experienced and result in cracking of interior walls and foundations. Wet crawl spaces with standing water could also occur with poor drainage.

The site is located in an area with active earthquakes in relatively close proximity. While the potential for ground rupture or liquefaction is minimal, the site does lie within a seismically active region with a high potential for ground shaking. The recurrence interval for earthquakes along the major active faults in the region is generally thought to be in the range of 1,000 years or more. The most recent earthquakes in northern Nevada, however, have occurred along lesser-known faults that seem to represent tectonic plate boundary motion. Approximately 85 percent of this motion is taken up along the San Andreas Fault in California, but as much as 15 percent of the plate motion appears to be occurring along numerous, smaller strike-slip faults in western Nevada. The realization that plate boundary faulting extends so far inland is relatively recent, such that the probable recurrence intervals and magnitudes of the consequent earthquakes are unknown. For this reason, and the general high potential for ground shaking in this area, homebuyers should be advised to consider purchasing earthquake insurance. Typically such insurance is of very low cost but has such a high deductible that it is only beneficial during a very large-scale seismic event.



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

1345 Capital Boulevard, Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Tel: 775/359-6600Fax: 775/359-776624Email: mail@blackeagleconsulting.com

Standard Limitations Clause

This report has been prepared in accordance with generally accepted geotechnical practices. The analyses and recommendations submitted are based on field exploration performed at the locations shown on Plate 1. This report does not reflect soils variations that may become evident during the construction period, at which time reevaluation of the recommendations may be necessary. We recommend our firm be retained to perform construction observation in all phases of the project related to geotechnical factors to ensure compliance with our recommendations.

Single-family residential construction results in a complex composite of steel, PCC, lumber and soils. Each element responds differently to loading and, as a consequence, minor cracking and distortion can occur. Such cracking and distortion is not in and of itself evidence of the structure failing to meet a reasonable standard or level of performance, but rather is typical of new residential construction. Repair of such conditions is considered aesthetic in nature and not a structural defect.

It is anticipated that the site will be graded cut to fill. As such, minor deviations from the recommendations and assessments presented in this report are anticipated. Fills are to be generated on site using cut-to-fill methods and will not be purchased from a commercial borrow source. Therefore, the potential exists for soils within the building pads to fall outside the material limits recommended in this report. Unless these deviations can be proven to be fundamental to any observed distress or performance issue, such deviations should not be considered a failure to adhere to the recommendations presented in this report or a design flaw, but should be considered an acceptable variation in mass grading when on-site materials are used as the fill source. Acceptable performance of such materials is formulated around the provisions and requirements of the *IRC*, as applicable.

This report has been produced to provide information allowing the architect or engineer to design the project. The owner is responsible for distributing this report to all designers and contractors whose work is affected by geotechnical aspects. In the event there are changes in the design, location, or ownership of the project from the time this report is issued, recommendations should be reviewed and possibly modified by the engineer. If the engineer is not granted the opportunity to make this recommended review, he or she can assume no responsibility for misinterpretation or misapplication of his or her recommendations or their validity in the event changes have been made in the original design concept without his or her prior review. The engineer makes no other warranties, either express or implied, as to the professional advice provided under the terms of this agreement and included in this report.



Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. Geotechnical & Construction Services

References

American Concrete Institute (ACI), 2008, ACI Manual of Concrete Practice: Parts 1 through 5.

- American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM), 2015, Soil and Rock (I and II), Volumes 4.08 and 4.09.
- American Water Works Association (AWWA), 1999, *American National Standard for Polyethylene Encasement for Ductile-Iron Pipe Systems*, American Water Works Association ANSI/AWWA C105/A21.5-99 (Revision of ANSI/AWWA C105/A21.9-93).

Bowles, J. E., 1996, 5th ed., *Foundation Analysis and Design,* McGraw Hill.

Code of Federal Regulations (CFR), 2010, Title 29, Part 1926, Subpart P – Excavations.

- Cordy, Gail E., 1985a, Geologic Map, Reno NE Quadrant: Nevada Bureau of Mines and Geology, Map 4Cg.
- Cordy, Gail E., 1985b, *Reno NE Quadrangle Earthquake Hazards Map*, Nevada Bureau of Mines and Geology, Map 4Ci.
- Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA), 2009 (March 16, 2009), *Flood Insurance Rate Map* 32031C2850G, Washoe County, Nevada.

Institute of Transportation Engineers, 2003, Trip Generation Manual, Code 210, 7th Edition.

International Code Council (ICC), 2012, International Residential Code (IRC).

Naval Facilities Engineering Command (NAVFAC), 1986a, Foundations and Earth Structure; Design Manual 7.2.

NAVFAC, 1986b, Soil Mechanics, Design Manual 7.1.

- Nelson, John D. and Debora J. Miller, 1992, *Expansive Soils: Problems and Practice in Foundation and Pavement Engineering*, John Wiley and Sons, Inc., New York.
- Ryall, A. and B. M. Douglas, 1976, Regional Seismicity, Reno Folio: Nevada Bureau of Mines and Geology.
- Standard Specifications for Public Works Construction (SSPWC), 2012 (Washoe County, Sparks-Reno, Carson City, Yerington, Nevada).
- United States Geological Survey (USGS), 2017, *Earthquake Hazards Program Using 2008 US Seismic Hazard Maps.* Online at http://earthquake.usgs.gov/designmaps/us/application.php, accessed August 2017.



PLATES



						10	DG OF TEST PIT TP-01	
			7/31/2017			10		
Date E>	kcavat	ed:		//3	12017		Logged by:DEP	
Equipm	ent: _		С	at 416	βB		Surface Elevation (ft) NA	
<i>\</i>			RE			U	Depth to Ground Water: NE Comments: N 4391376 E 257080 UTM NAD83	
SAMPLE NUMBER	POCKET	PEN. (tsf)	MOISTURE (%)		HL	GRAPHIC LOG		
SAI	SAN	PEN	(%)	료	DEPTH (feet)	GRAI		
A	m3				1 -	SM	Silty Sand Light brown, slightly moist, medium dense, with an setimated 20% non-plastic fines and 80% fine to coarse sand.	
					2 -		Surface fill.	
В	m2		6.4	7	3 -		Silty, Clayey Sand Brown, moist, dense, with 25% low plasticity fines, 72% fine to coarse sand, and 3% subrounded gravel up to 1/2	
В	12		6.4	1	20 1	SC-SM	he has all and the second se	
					5 —			
					6 -			
					7 -	[//]_	Silty Sand Brown, moist, dense, with an estimated 30%	
					8 —		non-plastic to low plasticity fines and 70% fine to coarse sand.	
C · ·	m				9 -	SM		
					10 -			
					11 -	94312	«	
					12 - 13 -			
					15 -			
						LO	DG OF TEST PIT TP-02	
Date Ex	cavate	ed:		7/31	/2017		Logged by:DEP	
Equipme								
Equipine							Surface Elevation (ft) NA Depth to Ground Water: NE	
비띥	щ	(J)	MOISTURE (%)		Ŧ	Ę	Comments: N 4397304 E 257134 UTM NAD83	
SAMPLE NUMBER	POCKET	EN. (ts	()		DEPTH (feet)	GRAPHIC LOG		
ΰŻ	PD PD	8	₩Ň	Ē	(fe	9 J	MATERIAL DESCRIPTION Silty Sand Light brown to brown, slightly moist, medium dense,	
					1 –		with an estimated 20% non-plastic fines and 80% fine to coarse	
A	m.				2 -	SM	sand.	
A	2				3 -	SIVI		
					4 -			
					5 –	7/17/7	Clayey Sand Brown, moist, dense, with an estimated 30% low to	
в	m				6 -		medium plasticity fines and 70% fine to coarse sand.	
	<u> </u>				7 -	//sc//		
					8 -			
45					9 - 10 -		1	
	-02				10 -	SM	Silty Sand Brown, moist, dense, with an estimated 30% non-plastic to low plasticty fines and 70% fine to coarse sand.	
С	6 <u>97</u>				12 -			
					13 -			
C								
					ting, Inc. Suite A		JDS Group, LLC	
P	Re	no, l	Vevad	a 895	02-7140		Lemmon Drive Parcels	
	Phone: (775) 359-6600 Fax: (775) 359-7766 Washoe County, Nevada 2047-01-1 Plate 2							

LOG OF TEST PIT TP-03							
Date F	XCa	vated	7/31/2017				Logged by:DEP
				Cat 416			
Equipn	T						Surface Elevation (ft) NA Depth to Ground Water: NE
PLE BER	Ē	ET tsf)	TURE		т	HIC	Comments: N 4391424 E 257244 UTM NAD83
SAMPLE NUMBER	SAMPLE	POCKET PEN. (tsf)	MOISTURE (%)	Id	DEPTH (feet)	GRAPHIC LOG	MATERIAL DESCRIPTION
					1 -		Clayey Sand Brown, slightly moist to moist, medium dense to dense, with an estimated 25% low to medium plasticity fines and
A	Enz.				2 -	//sc//	75% fine to coarse sand.
					3 -	[]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]	Clayey Sand Brown to dark brown, slightly moist to moist, dense,
В	193		4.3	18	4 -		with 25% medium plasticity fines, 71% fine to coarse sand, and 4% subangular gravel up to 1/2 inch in diameter.
					5 - 6 -	//////////////////////////////////////	
					7 –		
					8 -		
С	<u>193</u>				9 -		Clayey Sand Brown, moist, dense, with an estimated 20% low to medium plasticity fines and 80% fine to coarse sand.
					10 - 11 -		
					12 -		
					13 -		
						LO	G OF TEST PIT TP-04
Date E	xcav	vated:7/31/2017			Logged by:DEP		
Equipm							Surface Elevation (ft) NA
							Depth to Ground Water: NE
SAMPLE NUMBER	SAMPLE	(tsf)	MOISTURE (%)		Ŧ	GRAPHIC LOG	Comments: N 4391478 E 257256 UTM NAD83
SAN	SAM	POCKET PEN. (tsf)	(%)	Ы	DEPTH (feet)	GRA LOG	MATERIAL DESCRIPTION
					1 -		Silty Sand Brown, slightly moist to moist, medium dense to dense, with an estimated 20% non-plastic fines and 80% fine to coarse
					2 -		sand.
A	19				3 -	SM	
t		*			4 -		
					5 — 6 —		
	Sur				7 -		Silty Sand Light brown, moist, dense, with an estimated 15% non-plastic fines and 85% fine to coarse sand.
В	12				8 -	SM	
					9 -		
					10 — 11 —		
					12 -		
					13 –		
					Iting, Inc.		JDS Group, LLC
1345 Capital Blvd., Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Lemmon Drive Parcels							
Phone: (775) 359-6600 Fax: (775) 359-7766 Washoe County, Nevada 2047-01-1 Plate 2							

	LOG OF TEST PIT TP-05								
		:7/31/2017					DED		
Date Excav	ated: _					Logged by:			
Equipment:		Cat 416	6 B			Surface Elevation	on (ft)	NA	
щК ш	LRF (<u>0</u>		ound Water: NE N 4391635 E 257275 l	JTM NAD83	}	
SAMPLE NUMBER	POCKET PEN. (tsf) MOISTUI	(%) PI	DEPTH (feet)	T.					
		%) Id	(fee	GRAI	Claver Sa	MATERIAL I nd with Gravel (Fill) Br			4
A m			1 -	ŚŚĊ	medium d	ense, with an estimated	d 20% low to	o medium plast	ticity
			2 -]]]]]	aravel up	fine to coarse sand, a to 3 inches in diameter	Fill materia	al	ular
			3 -		Clayey Sa	nd Brown, moist, dense high plasticity fines ar	e, with an es	stimated 35%	/
			4 -			migh plasticity lines a	iu 05% lille	to coarse sand	
B 🕅			5 -	IIII					
			7 -		Silty Sand	Brown, moist, dense, to low plasticity fines	with an estin and 80% fin	nated 20% e to coarse sar	nd.
			8 -						
C SM2			9 -	SM					
			10 -						
			11 -						
			12 — 13 —	، ــــز اــــز علم ذ					
			15						
				LO	G OF TES	ST PIT TP-06			
Date Excava	ated:	7/31	/2017			Logged by:	DEP		
Equipment:		Cat 416	бB			Surface Elevatio	n (ft)	NA	
~						ound Water: NE			
SAMPLE NUMBER SAMPLE	POCKET PEN. (tsf) MOISTURE		H_	표	Comments:	N 4391544 E 257357 U	JIM NAD83		
SAN SAN	PEN.	(%)	DEPTH (feet)	GRAI		MATERIAL D	DESCRIPTIO	NC	
A 🖑			1 -	≍sc		nd (Fill) Brown to dark ed 45% medium to hig			
			2 -		icoarse sar	nd. Fill material.	•		
B			3 -		Silty Sand estimated	Brown, slightly moist to 15% non-plastic fines a	o moist, den and 85% fine	se, with an e to coarse san	nd.
в			4 -						
			5 -	SM					
			6 -						
			7 -						
24/201			8 -						
C C 201 8/2			10 -			Brown to dark brown,			
C C			11 -	SM	an estimat	ed 15% non-plastic fine	es and 85%	tine to coarse	sand.
AGN			12 –						
GPJ 1			13 –						
		gle Consu				JE	OS Group,	LLC	
		oital Blvd., evada 895				Lemn	non Drive	Parcels	and an example
Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Phone: (775) 359-6600 Fax: (775) 359-7766 Washoe County, I								2047-01-1	Plate 2

	LOG OF TEST PIT TP-07							
Date Excavat	ted:	7/31/2017		Logged by: _	DEP			
Equipment: _	(Cat 416 B	<u></u>	Surface Elev	ation (ft)	NA		
SAMPLE NUMBER SAMPLE POCKET	PEN. (tsf) MOISTURE (%)	PI DEPTH (feet)	Comn Comn Comn		AL DESCRIPT	ION		
A SWY		1 2 3 4 5	- SM - SM - SM	y Sand Brown, slightly moi a an estimated 20% non-pl d.	ist to moist, me astic fines and	edium dense to dense, 80% fine to coarse		
B Why		6 7 8 9 10 11	_ nor	y Sand Brown, moist, dens -plastic to low plasticity fin	es and 85% fir	ne to coarse sand.		
Date Excavat	ted:	7/31/2017		TEST PIT TP-08	DEP			
Equipment: _	(Cat 416 B		Surface Eleva	ation (ft)	NA		
SAMPLE NUMBER SAMPLE POCKET	PEN. (tsf) MOISTURE (%)	PI DEPTH (feet)		to Ground Water: NE ents: N 4391269 E 25723	33 UTM NAD83			
A (%		1 2	Cla SC with	vey Sand Brown to dark br an estimated 25% mediu parse sand.	own, slightly m	noist to moist, dense,		
в		3 4 5	to v	rly Graded Sand with Silt ery dense, with an estimat to coarse sand.				
		6 7 8	Pra 	tical digging refusal.		/		
Bla		9 10 11 12 13	-					
Re Re	45 Capital eno, Nevad	Consulting, Ir I Blvd., Suite / da 89502-714	 c. \		JDS Group mmon Drive ty, Nevada	-		

[10	G OF TEST PIT TP-09					
Data Every stad	7/3	1/2017						
Date Excavated:			Logged by:DEP					
Equipment:		<u>68</u>	Surface Elevation (ft) NA Depth to Ground Water: NE					
S LE SEE	MOISTURE (%) PI	고 말	Comments: N 4391293 E 257191 UTM NAD83					
SAMPLE NUMBER SAMPLE POCKET PEN. (tsf)	(%)	DEPTH (feet) GRAPHIC LOG						
	20 0		MATERIAL DESCRIPTION Silty Sand Brown, slightly moist to moist, medium dense to dense,					
			with 23% non-plastic fines, 75% fine to coarse sand, and 2% subrounded gravel up to 3/8 inch in diameter.					
A M	3.7 NP	2 - SM 3 - SM						
		4 -						
		5	Silty Sand Reddish brown, moist, dense, with an estimated 30%					
B M		6 -	non-plastic fines and 70% fine to coarse sand.					
		7 – 8 – SM						
		9 -						
		10 -						
		12 – 13 –						
6		LO	G OF TEST PIT TP-10					
Date Excavated:	7/3	1/2017	Logged by:DEP					
Equipment:	Cat 41	6 B	Surface Elevation (ft) NA					
ш Ө. Ш	IRE	<u> </u>	Depth to Ground Water: NE Comments: N 4391239 E 257180 UTM NAD83					
SAMPLE NUMBER SAMPLE POCKET PEN. (tsf)	MOISTURE (%) PI	[푼 푼						
PE SA NG	₩ N	DEP (feet) GRA	MATERIAL DESCRIPTION Clayey Sand Brown to dark brown, slightly moist to moist, dense,					
A (%)		1 - /sc//	with an estimated 35% medium to high plasticity fines and 65% fine					
		2 - 2/////	to coarse sand. Silty Sand Brown, slightly moist to moist, dense, with an					
B 🕅		3 - 5 SM	estimated 15% non-plastic fines and 85% fine to coarse sand.					
		4 - 5						
	Q.	6 –	Silty Sand Light brown, moist, dense, with an estimated 25% non-plastic fines and 75% fine to coarse sand.					
C 🕅		7 – SM						
		8 -						
		9 -						
		10						
		12 -						
		13 -						
	Eagle Consu		JDS Group, LLC					
Reno,		502-7140	Lemmon Drive Parcels					
	Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Phone: (775) 359-6600 Fax: (775) 359-7766 Washoe County, Nevada 2047-01-1 Plate 2							

BEC-TP1 2047011.GPJ LAGNNN07.GDT 8/24/2017

	LOG OF TEST PIT TP-11						
Date Excavat	ed:	7/31/2017		Logged by:DEP			
Equipment: _		at 416 B		Surface Elevation (ft) NA			
			U	Depth to Ground Water: NE Comments: N 4391430 E 257157 UTM NAD83			
SAMPLE NUMBER SAMPLE POCKET	PEN. (tsf) MOISTURE (%)	PI DEPTH (feet)	GRAPHIC LOG	OUTIMENTS. N 4391430 E 23/13/ UTIVI NAD63			
POC NC	MC(%)	PI DE (fee	LO GR	MATERIAL DESCRIPTION Silty Sand Brown, slightly moist to moist, dense, with an			
		1 -		estimated 30% non-plastic fines and 70% fine to coarse sand. Thin fill layer at the surface.			
A M		2 - 3 -	SM				
		4 -					
		5 -		Clayey Sand Brown, moist, dense, with an estimated 25% low to medium plasticity fines and 75% fine to coarse sand.			
		7 –		medium plasticity lines and 75% line to coarse sand.			
B		8 —	//sc//				
		9 -					
		11 -	[]]]]])				
		12 –					
		13 -					
			LO	G OF TEST PIT TP-12			
Date Excavate	ed:	7/31/2017		Logged by:DEP			
Equipment:		at 416 B		Surface Elevation (ft) NA			
ЩШ Щ Ц	PEN. (tsf) MOISTURE (%)	-	P	Depth to Ground Water: NE Comments: N 4391441 E 257722 UTM NAD83			
SAMPLE NUMBER SAMPLE POCKET	EN. (ts 10IST %)	PI DEPTH (feet)	GRAPHIC LOG	MATERIAL DESCRIPTION			
02 0 a				MATERIAL DESCRIPTION Poorly Graded Sand with Silt Brown, slightly moist to moist, loose			
A m		1 - 2 -	SP-SM	to dense, with an estimated 10% non-plastic fines and 90% fine to coarse sand.			
		3 -		a			
		4 -		Silty Sand Brown, moist, dense, with an estimated 20%			
000		5 -		non-plastic fines and 80% fine to coarse sand.			
B m		7 -					
		8 -	SM				
		9 -					
		11 -					
		12 -	242123				
Bla	1	13 -					
	45 Capital E	onsulting, Inc. Blvd., Suite A		JDS Group, LLC Lemmon Drive Parcels			
Re Re	no, Nevada	a 89502-7140 359-6600 Fax					
		an a					

	LOG OF TEST PIT TP-13							
	7/04/0047			DED				
Date Excavated:	7/31/2017		Logged by:					
Equipment:			Surface Elevatior	n (ft)NA				
SAMPLE NUMBER SAMPLE POCKET PEN. (tsf)	MOISTURE (%) PI DEPTH (feet)		n to Ground Water: NE nents: N 4392432 E 257657 U	ITM NAD83				
A M	1	– SP-SM me	orly Graded Sand with Silt Brow					
B 🕅	2 3 4 5 6 7 8	Silt	y Sand Brown, moist, dense, w -plastic fines and 80% fine to o	vith an estimated 20%				
	9 10 11 12 13	-						
		LOG OI	TEST PIT TP-14					
Date Excavated:	7/31/2017		Logged by:	DEP				
Equipment:	Cat 416 B		Surface Elevation	n (ft)NA				
	MOISTURE (%) PI DEPTH (feet)		to Ground Water: NE Jents: N 4392467 E 257649 U					
	^{2.9} NP 1 2 3	- Silt with		moist, medium dense to dense, ne to coarse sand, and 5%				
B 🖑	4 5 6 7	- me	rly Graded Sand with Silt Brow dium dense to dense, with an e 90% fine to coarse sand.	wn, slightly moist to moist, estimated 10% non-plastic fines				
Black 1345 (7 8 9 10 11 12 13	SP-SM 						
Reno,	Eagle Consulting, Ir Capital Blvd., Suite Nevada 89502-714 e: (775) 359-6600 F	4 10	Lemm	S Group, LLC non Drive Parcels Nevada 2047-01-1 Plate 2				

	LOG OF TEST PIT TP-15								
						LU			
Date E	xca	vated:		7/3′	/2017		Logged by:DEP		
Equipm	nent	:	C	Cat 416	B B		Surface Elevation (ft) NA		
			R			0	Depth to Ground Water: NE		
SAMPLE NUMBER	SAMPLE	POCKET PEN. (tsf)	MOISTURE (%)		HL ()	GRAPHIC LOG	Comments: N 4392533 E 257608 UTM NAD83		
SAN	SAN	POCKET PEN. (tsf)	10M (%)	₫.	DEPTH (feet)	GRAI LOG	MATERIAL DESCRIPTION		
					1 -		Silty Sand Brown, slightly moist to moist, loose to dense, with an estimated 25% non-plastic fines and 75% fine to coarse sand.		
					2 -				
A	EM2				3 -	SM			
	12				4 -				
					5 -		Poorly Graded Sand with Silt Brown, moist, dense, with an		
					6 -		estimated 10% non-plastic fines and 90% fine to coarse sand.		
					7 –				
					8 –	SP-SM			
					9 -				
В	SW				10 - 11 -				
					12 -				
					13 -				
						LO	G OF TEST PIT TP-16		
Date Ex	xcav	vated:		7/31	/2017		Logged by: DEP		
Equipm	nent:		С	at 416	В		Surface Elevation (ft) NA		
						~	Depth to Ground Water: NE		
IPLE 1BEF	PLE	(tsf)	RTUF		E	T.	Comments: N 4392510 E 257603 UTM NAD83		
SAMPLE NUMBER	SAMPLE	POCKET PEN. (tsf)	MOISTURE (%)	Ы	DEPTH (feet)	GRAI	MATERIAL DESCRIPTION		
							Poorly Graded Sand with Silty Brown to dark brown, slightly moist		
					1 -	SP-SM	to moist, medium dense to dense, with an estimated 10% non-plastic fines and 90% fine to coarse sand.		
A	ang Ma				2 - 3 -	3P-3M			
					4 -				
					5 -		Poorly Graded Sand with Silt Light brown to green, moist, dense, with and estimated 10% non-plastic fines and 90% fine to coarse		
					6 -		sand.		
					7 –				
В	in the				8 -	SP-SM	6		
742710					9 -				
					10 -				
					11 -				
Š					12 -				
5					13 –				
B					Iting, Inc.		JDS Group, LLC		
50	1	Reno,	Nevad	la 895	Suite A 02-7140		Lemmon Drive Parcels		
- m		Phone	: (775)	359-6	600 Fax	:: (775)	359-7766Washoe County, Nevada2047-01-1Plate 2		

									
	LOG OF TEST PIT TP-17								
Date E	xca	vated:	8	7/3	1/2017		Logged by:DEP		
Equipm	nent	:	0	Cat 416	6 B		Surface Elevation (ft) NA		
шĸ			RE			U	Depth to Ground Water: NE Comments: N 4392619 E 257441 UTM NAD83		
SAMPLE NUMBER	SAMPLE	POCKET PEN. (tsf)	MOISTURE (%)		DEPTH (feet)	GRAPHIC LOG			
SAI	SAN	POC	(%)	F	DEF (fee	GRAF	MATERIAL DESCRIPTION		
A	en s				1 - 2 -	SM	Silty Sand Brown to dark brown, slightly moist to moist, medium dense to dense, with an estimated 25% non-plastic fines and 75% fine to coarse sand.		
В	en se				3 - 4 - 5 - 6 - 7 -	SM	Silty Sand White to light brown, moist, dense, with an estimated 35% non-plastic fines, 60% fine to coarse sand, and 5% angular gravel up to 1 inch in diameter.		
C	<u>19</u>				8 - 9 - 10 -	SP-SM	Poorly Graded Sand with Silt Light brown, moist, dense, with an estimated 10% non-plastic fines, 85% fine to coarse sand, and 5% angular gravel up to 1 inch in diameter.		
8					11 - 12 - 13 -				
						LO	OG OF TEST PIT TP-18		
Date Ex	xcav	vated:		7/31	/2017		Logged by:DEP		
Equipm	nent		C	at 416	B		Surface Elevation (ft) NA		
SAMPLE NUMBER	PLE	(tsf)	MOISTURE (%)		H	문	Depth to Ground Water: NE Comments: N 4392639 E 257487 UTM NAD83		
SAN	SAMPLE	POCKET PEN. (tsf)	(%)	Ы	DEPTH (feet)	GRAI	MATERIAL DESCRIPTION		
	ens.		8.4	20	1 -	//////////////////////////////////////	Clayey Sand Brown to dark brown, slightly moist to moist, dense, with 34% medium plasticity fines and 66% fine to coarse sand.		
					2 - 3 - 4 -		Poorly Graded Sand with Clay Light brown, moist, dense, with an estimated 10% low plasticity fines and 90% fine to coarse sand.		
					5 -				
В	SWA				6 -				
					7 - 8 -	SP-SC			
07/47					9 -				
ð -					10 -				
					11 -				
			- 5		12 -		<u></u>		
5.5					13 –				
	Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. 1345 Capital Blvd., Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Phone: (775) 359-6600 Fax: (775) 359-7766 Washoe County, Nevada 2047-01-1 Plate 2								
1			, ,			. /			

LOG OF TEST PIT TP-19							
Date Excavated:	7/31/2017	Logged by:DEP					
Equipment:	Cat 416 B	Surface Elevation (ft) NA					
SAMPLE NUMBER SAMPLE POCKET POCKET	MOISTURE (%) PI DEPTH (feet)	Depth to Ground Water: NE Comments: N 4392667 E 257550 UTM NAD83 MATERIAL DESCRIPTION					
A M	1 - 2 - 3 -	Clayey Sand Brown to dark brown, slightly moist to moist, dense, with an estimated 40% medium to high plasticity fines and 60% fine to coarse sand.					
B	4 - 5 - 6 - 7 - 8 - 9 - 10 -	Silty Sand Light brown, moist, dense, with an estimated 35% non-plastic to low plasticity fines and 65% fine to coarse sand.					
	11 – 12 – 13 –						
		LOG OF TEST PIT TP-20					
Date Excavated:	7/31/2017	Logged by: DEP					
Equipment:		Surface Elevation (ft) NA					
SAMPLE NUMBER SAMPLE POCKET PEN. (tsf)	MOISTURE (%) PI DEPTH (feet)	Depth to Ground Water: NE Comments: N 4392638 E 257636 UTM NAD83 MATERIAL DESCRIPTION					
A 19	≥ €) 1 - 2 - 3 - 4 - 5 -	Silty Sand Reddish brown, slightly moist to moist, medium dense to dense, with an estimated 20% non-plastic fines and 80% fine to coarse sand. SM					
в	6 — 7 — 8 —	Silty Sand Brown, moist, dense, with an estimated 25% non-plastic fines and 75% fine to coarse sand.					
C 15 Black	9	Sandy Silt Grayish green, moist, stiff to very stiff, with an estimated 55% low plasticity fines and 45% fine to coarse sand. ML					
Reno,	Eagle Consulting, Inc. Capital Blvd., Suite A Nevada 89502-7140 e: (775) 359-6600 Fax	Lemmon Drive Parcels					

MA	TOD DIVIT	TONG	SYM	BOLS	TYPICAL
MAG	JOR DIVIS	STONS	GRAPH	LETTER	DESCRIPTIONS
1	GRAVEL	CLEAN GRAVELS		GW	WELL-GRADED GRAVELS, GRAVEL - SAND MIXTURES, LITTLE OR NO FINES
	AND GRAVELLY SOILS	(UTTLE OR NO FINES)			POORLY-GRADED GRAVELS, GRAVEL - SAND MIXTURES, LITTLE OR NO FINES
COARSE GRAINED SOILS	MORE THAN 50%	GRAVELS WITH FINES		GM	SILTY GRAVELS, GRAVEL - SAND - SILT MIXTURES
50125	FRACTION RETAINED ON NO. 4 SIEVE	(APPRECIABLE AMOUNT OF FINES)		GC	CLAYEY GRAVELS, GRAVEL - SAND - CLAY MIXTURES
	SAND	CLEAN SANDS		SW	WELL-GRADED SANDS, GRAVELLY SANDS, LITTLE OR NO FINES
MORE THAN 50% OF MATERIAL IS LARGER THAN NO. 200 SIEVE SIZE	AND SANDY SOILS MORE THAN 50% OF COARSE	(LITTLE OR NO FINES)		SP	POORLY-GRADED SANDS, GRAVELLY SAND, LITTLE OR NO FINES
		SANDS WITH FINES		SM	SILTY SANDS, SAND - SILT MIXTURES
	FRACTION PASSING ON NO. 4 SIEVE	(APPRECIABLE AMOUNT OF FINES)		SC	CLAYEY SANDS, SAND - CLAY MIXTURES
				ML	INORGANIC SILTS AND VERY FINE SANDS, ROCK FLOUR, SILTY OR CLAYEY FINE SANDS OR CLAYEY SILTS WITH SLIGHT PLASTICITY
FINE GRAINED	SILTS AND CLAYS	LIQUID LIMIT LESS THAN 50		CL	INORGANIC CLAYS OF LOW TO MEDIUM PLASTICITY, GRAVELLY CLAYS, SANDY CLAYS, SILTY CLAYS, LEAN CLAYS
SOILS				OL	ORGANIC SILTS AND ORGANIC SILTY CLAYS OF LOW PLASTICITY
MORE THAN 50% OF MATERIAL IS SMALLER THAN NO. 200 SIEVE SIZE				MH	INORGANIC SILTS, MICACEOUS OR DIATOMACEOUS FINE SAND OR SILTY SOILS
	SILTS AND CLAYS	LIQUID LIMIT GREATER THAN 50		СН	INORGANIC CLAYS OF HIGH PLASTICITY
				ОН	ORGANIC CLAYS OF MEDIUM TO HIGH PLASTICITY, ORGANIC SILTS
ŀ	HIGHLY ORGANIC S	SOILS	27 27 27 27 5 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27	PT	PEAT, HUMUS, SWAMP SOILS WITH HIGH ORGANIC CONTENTS
	FILL MATERIAL				FILL MATERIAL, NON-NATIVE

NOTE: DUAL SYMBOLS ARE USED TO INDICATE BORDERLINE SOIL CLASSIFICATIONS.





FINE-GRAINED FRACTION OF COARSE-GRAINED SOILS AND

Black Eagle Consulting, Inc. 1345 Capital Blvd., Suite A Reno, Nevada 89502-7140 Telephone: (775) 359-6600 Fax: (775) 359-7766

EXPLORATION SAMPLE TERMINOLOGY



GRAIN SIZE TERMINOLOGY

Component of Sample	Size Range
Boulders	Over 12 in. (300mm)
Cobbles	12 in. to 3 in. (300mm to 75mm)
Gravel	3 in. to #4 sieve (75mm to 4.75mm)
Sand	# 4 to #200 sieve (4.75mm to 0.074mm)
Silt or Clay	Passing #200 sieve (0.074mm)

RELATIVE DENSITY OF GRANULAR SOILS

N - Blows/ft	Relative Density
0 - 4	Very Loose
5 - 10	Loose
11 - 30	Medium Dense
31 - 50	Dense
greater than 50	Verv Dense

CONSISTENCY OF COHESIVE SOILS

Unconfined Compressive Strength, psf	N - Blows/ft	Consistency
less than 500	0 - 1	Very Soft
500 - 1,000	2 - 4	Soft
1,000 - 2,000	5 - 8	Firm
2,000 - 4,000	9 - 15	Stiff
4,000 - 8,000	16 - 30	Very Stiff
8,000 - 16,000	31 - 60	Hard
greater than 16,000	greater than 60	Very Hard

USCS Soil Classification Chart

Project: Lemmon Drive Parcels Location: Washoe County, Nevada Project Number: 2047-01-1 Plate:

3





LIMITS 2047011.GPJ US LAB.GDT



APPENDIX A CHEMICAL TEST RESULTS



Analytical Report

Workorder#: 1708 Date Reported: 8/9/

17080221 8/9/2017

Client:	BLACK EAGLE CONSULTING, INC	Sampled By: D. Pelham
Project Name:	2047-01-1 TP-18A	
PO #:	2047-01-1	
	2047-01-1 reditation Number: NV015/CA2990	

Laboratory ID 17080221-01				e/Time Sam 1/2017 0:00	Date Received 8/3/2017		
Parameter	Method	Result	Units	PQL	Analyst	Date/Time Analyzed	Data Flag
Oxidation-Reduction Potential	SM 2580B	528	mV		LRB	08/04/2017 9:39	
pH	SW-846 9045D	6.43	pH Units		LRB	08/04/2017 14:59	
pH Temperature	SW-846 9045D	22.0	°C		LRB	08/04/2017 14:59	
Resistivity	EPA 120.1	59000	Ohms-cm		LRB	08/04/2017 9:14	
Sulfate	EPA 300.0	< 10	mg/Kg	10	JF	08/05/2017 3:35	
Sulfide	AWWA C105	Negative	POS/NEG		LRB	08/03/2017 16:55	


PRELIMINARY SANITARY SEWER REPORT FOR LEMMON VALLEY HEIGHTS TENTATIVE MAP

PREPARED FOR:

JDS LLC/DEREK LARSON 7500 Rough Rock Road Reno, NV 89502

PREPARED BY:

Manhard Consulting Ltd. 9850 Double R Blvd, Suite 101 Reno, Nevada 89521 (775) 746 – 3500



DECEMBER 2017

Project No: RSTWCNV01

1 Introduction

1.1 Purpose of Analysis.

The purpose of this analysis is to investigate the expected sanitary sewer flows from the proposed residential subdivision tentative map for the Lemmon Valley Heights (LVH) project.

1.2 Project Location and Site Description.

The parcels for the LVH project total approximately 128.5 acres. The site is located on the ends of Patrician Drive, Kess Way, Palace Drive and the southwest corner of Deodar Way and Estates Road in Washoe County, Nevada. The project is situated within portions of Sections 34 and 35, Township 21 North, Range 19 East M. D. B. & M., and consists of Washoe County Assessor's Parcel Numbers (APNs) 080-635-01, 080-635-02, 080-730-21, 080-730-35 and 552-210-07. The project area is bound to the north by existing homes, Lemmon Drive and undeveloped private property, to the west by existing homes and large parcel tracts of 40+ acres, to the east and south by BLM land, the south by large parcel tracts of 40+ acres. Reference Exhibit 1 in Appendix A for a site vicinity map. The project parcels are currently vacant.

1.3 Project Description.

The proposed project for Lemmon Valley Heights is planned for 206 single family residential units. This project will have common open space areas and public streets. The open space common areas and associated drainage improvements will be maintained by a Homeowner's Association. All sanitary sewer and storm drain mains within the public right of way will be owned and maintained by Washoe County.

2 Proposed Alignment and Quantity of Service

2.1 Proposed Wastewater Collection System.

The proposed sanitary sewer collection system will consist of 8" dia. mains that will collect the flow throughout the project. These flows will be directed to the existing sanitary sewers in Patrician Drive, Kess Way, Palace Drive and Lemmon Drive. Please reference the Sewer Exhibit in Appendix A for a layout of the site and proposed sewer mains.

2.2 Estimated Peak Sewage Flows.

Calculations for the design of the sewer system were performed in accordance with the *Washoe County Community Services Department Gravity Sewer Collection Design Standards* dated March 2016. The average single family residential flow factors for Washoe County is 270 gallons per day with a minimum peaking factor of 3 for 8 inch mains.

The following table summarizes the methodology employed to calculate the peak daily flows for the residential subdivision.

			Gallons/Day	Peak Flow	Peak Flow
Contributing Area	Units	Peaking Factor	(gpd)	(gpd)	(cfs)
Total - SFR	206	3	270	166,860	0.2582

2.3 Existing Sewer Mains.

There are existing 8" sewer mains located at the existing ends of Palace Drive, Kess Way and Patrician Drive. These mains direct flow down grade to the existing truck main in Lemmon Drive. This truck main flows east along Lemmon Drive until the intersection of Palace and Lemmon Drive. From here the flow is directed north the Washoe County Treatment plant in Lemmon Valley.

The flows from the southwest portion of the Lemmon Valley Heights project will be routed through the existing gravity sewer mains to the Washoe County plant. The flows from the northeast portion of the project will be collect and routed through a new main in Deodar Way to Lemmon Drive. From here the flows will be carried in a new main that will connect to the existing system at the intersection of Palace and Lemmon Drives.

2.4 Proposed Sewer Analysis.

The proposed on-site sewer systems shall have a minimum pipe slope of 0.40%. The flows from the proposed project will be directed to the existing sanitary sewer in Lemmon

3 Conclusion

The proposed on-site sewer collection system shall be designed to have the capacity to handle the proposed developed sewage design flows. The existing downstream collection system has adequate capacity for the additional flows. However, there are some uncertainties to the amount of treatment capacity available, and the future of, the existing Washoe County Treatment Plant.

At this time, there is capacity at the existing treatment plant for some, if not all, of the proposed residences. This capacity depends on how fast this project moves through final design and construction. This capacity is also dependent upon any other developments that may be routed to the treatment plant now or in the future. In addition, there are a few other factors affecting final analysis and capacity calculations at the existing plant.

It is Manhard's understanding that addition capacity is going to be made available at the County plant with improvements to the adjacent City of Reno collection and pump station system at Buck Drive. However, we are told that this project is temporarily on hold for the time being. Therefore, we are confident that there is existing capacity now for this project and that additional capacity will be available at some point in the future for this project and others to be served. We also understand that the pace of development will be regulated by the availability of capacity and portions of this project may have to wait for the capacity to be available before proceeding to final construction of homes.

APPENDIX A

APPENDIX B







TABLE OF CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	.3
INTRODUCTION STUDY AREA	
EXISTING AND PROPOSED LAND USES	4
EXISTING AND PROPOSED ROADWAYS AND INTERSECTIONS	4
TRIP GENERATION	6
TRIP DISTRIBUTION AND ASSIGNMENT	7
EXISTING AND PROJECTED TRAFFIC VOLUMES	7
INTERSECTION CAPACITY ANALYSIS	7
SITE PLAN REVIEW1	6
RECOMMENDATIONS1	6
APPENDIX1	7

LIST OF FIGURES

FIGURE 1 - VICINITY MAP	5
FIGURE 2 - TRIP DISTRIBUTION	8
FIGURE 3 - TRIP ASSIGNMENT	9
FIGURE 4 - EXISTING TRAFFIC VOLUMES	.10
FIGURE 5 - EXISTING PLUS PROJECT TRAFFIC VOLUMES	.11
FIGURE 6 – 2026 BASE TRAFFIC VOLUMES	.12
FIGURE 7 - 2026 BASE PLUS PROJECT TRAFFIC VOLUMES	.13

LEMMON VALLEY SUBDIVISION TRAFFIC STUDY

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The proposed Lemmon Valley Subdivision will be located in Washoe County, Nevada. The project sites are generally located southeast of Lemmon Drive, south of Deodar Way and west of Estates Road. The project sites are currently undeveloped land. The purpose of this study is to address the project's impact upon the adjacent street network. The Lemmon Drive/Patrician Drive intersection and the Lemmon Drive/Deodar Way intersection have been identified for AM and PM peak hour capacity analysis for the existing, existing plus project, 2026 base and 2026 base plus project scenarios.

The proposed Lemmon Valley Subdivision will consist of the construction of a total of 209 single family detached homes. The northerly site will contain 90 dwelling units and the southerly site will contain 119 dwelling units. Access to the northerly site will be provided from accesses on Deodar Way and Estates Road via Lemmon Drive. Access to the southerly site will be provided from the extensions of Patrician Drive, Kess Way and Palace Way via Lemmon Drive. The project is anticipated to generate 1,990 average daily trips with 157 trips occurring during the AM peak hour and 209 trips occurring during the PM peak hour.

Traffic generated by the proposed Lemmon Valley Subdivision will have some impact on the adjacent street network. The following recommendations are made to mitigate project traffic impacts.

It is recommended that any required signing, striping, or traffic control improvements comply with Washoe County requirements.

It is recommended that the segment of Deodar Way adjacent to the site and all internal subdivision streets be constructed per Washoe County standards.

INTRODUCTION

STUDY AREA

The proposed Lemmon Valley Subdivision will be located in Washoe County, Nevada. The project sites are generally located southeast of Lemmon Drive, south of Deodar Way and west of Estates Road. Figure 1 shows the approximate location of the sites. The purpose of this study is to address the project's impact upon the adjacent street network. The Lemmon Drive/Patrician Drive intersection and the Lemmon Drive/Deodar Way intersection have been identified for AM and PM peak hour capacity analysis for the existing, existing plus project, 2026 base and 2026 base plus project scenarios.

EXISTING AND PROPOSED LAND USES

The project sites are currently undeveloped land. Adjacent properties generally include undeveloped land except for an existing subdivision located north of the southerly project site and west of the easterly project site. The Lemmon Valley Subdivision will consist of the construction of a total of 209 single family detached homes. The northerly site will contain 90 dwelling units and the southerly site will contain 119 dwelling units. Access to the northerly site will be provided from accesses on Deodar Way and Estates Road via Lemmon Drive. Access to the southerly site will be provided from the extensions of Patrician Drive, Kess Way and Palace Way via Lemmon Drive.

EXISTING AND PROPOSED ROADWAYS AND INTERSECTIONS

Lemmon Drive is a two-lane roadway with one through lane in each direction in the vicinity of the site. The posted speed limit changes from 45 miles per hour to the north and 35 miles per hour to the south approximately 1,000 feet north of Patrician Drive. Roadway improvements generally include graded shoulders with white edgelines and a yellow centerline. Asphalt pedestrian paths exist on both sides of the street south of Patrician Drive and on the east side of the street north of Patrician Drive. The Regional Transportation Commission's (RTC) *2035 Regional Transportation Plan* indicates that Lemmon Drive is planned to be widened to four lanes from Limber Pine Drive to Deodar Way in the 2023 to 2035 timeframe.

Patrician Drive is a two-lane roadway with one through lane in each direction east and west of Lemmon Drive. The speed limit is posted for 25 miles per hour. Roadway improvements generally include paved travel lanes with graded shoulders.

Deodar Way is a paved two-lane roadway with one lane in each direction from Lemmon Drive to approximately 65 feet to the east where it becomes a dirt roadway. The speed limit is not posted. It is anticipated that Deodar Way will be paved adjacent to the site with development of the project.

LEMMON VALLEY SUBDIVISION VICINITY MAP FIGURE 1



NT.S.

The Lemmon Drive/Patrician Drive intersection is an unsignalized four-leg intersection with stop sign control at the east and west Patrician Drive approaches. The north Lemmon Drive approach contains one left turn lane, one through lane, and one right turn lane. The south Lemmon Drive approach contains one left turn lane and one shared through-right turn lane. The east and west Patrician Drive approaches each contain one shared left turn-through-right turn lane. Pedestrian crosswalks exist at the north, east and west approaches. A pedestrian activated crossing flasher exists for the Lemmon Drive crossing.

The Lemmon Drive/Deodar Way intersection is an unsignalized three-leg intersection with stop sign control at the east approach. The north approach contains one shared left turn-through lane. The south approach contains one shared through-right turn lane. The east approach contains one shared left turn-right turn lane.

TRIP GENERATION

In order to assess the magnitude of traffic impacts of the proposed development on the adjacent street network, trip generation rates and peak hours had to be determined. Trip generation rates were obtained from the *Ninth Edition of ITE Trip Generation* (2012) for Land Use 210 "Single Family Detached Housing".

The proposed Lemmon Valley Subdivision will consist of the construction of a total of 209 single family detached homes. The northerly site will contain 90 dwelling units and the southerly site will contain 119 dwelling units.

Trip generation was calculated for the weekday peak hours occurring between 7:00 AM and 9:00 AM and 4:00 PM and 6:00 PM, which correspond to the peak hours of adjacent street traffic. Table 1 shows a summary of the average weekday traffic (ADT) volumes and weekday peak hour volumes generated by the project.

	TRII	TABLE I P GENERA					
		AM	PEAK HO	DUR	PM	PEAK HO	DUR
LAND USE/VARIABLE	ADT	IN	OUT	TOTAL	IN	OUT	TOTAL
Single Family Homes (209 D.U.)	1,990	39	118	157	132	77	209

As shown in Table 1, the proposed Lemmon Valley Subdivision is anticipated to generate 1,990 average daily trips with 157 trips occurring during the AM peak hour and 209 trips occurring during the PM peak hour.

TRIP DISTRIBUTION AND ASSIGNMENT

The distribution of the project traffic to the key intersections was based on existing peak hour traffic patterns and the locations of attractions and productions in the area. Figure 2 shows the anticipated trip distribution. The peak hour trips shown in Table 1 were subsequently assigned to the key intersections based on the trip distribution. Figure 3 shows the trip assignment at the key intersections for the AM and PM peak hours.

EXISTING AND PROJECTED TRAFFIC VOLUMES

Figure 4 shows the existing traffic volumes at the key intersections during the AM and PM peak hours. The existing traffic volumes at the Lemmon Drive/Patrician Drive intersection were obtained from traffic counts conducted in May of 2016. The existing traffic volumes at the Lemmon Drive/Deodar Way intersection were obtained from traffic counts conducted in July of 2016.

Figure 5 shows the existing plus project traffic volumes at the key intersections during the AM and PM peak hours. The existing plus project volumes were obtained by adding the trip assignment volumes shown on Figure 3 to the existing volumes shown on Figure 4.

Figure 6 shows the 2026 base traffic volumes during the AM and PM peak hours. The 2026 base traffic volumes were estimated by applying a 1.0% average annual growth rate to the existing traffic volumes. A +0.5% average annual growth rate on Patrician Drive and a -0.9% growth rate on Lemmon Drive were derived from 10-year historic traffic count data obtained from the Nevada Department of Transportation's (NDOT) Annual Traffic Report. However, the 1.0% growth rate was used in order to ensure conservative results. The project is anticipated to account for all the growth in the Patrician Drive area and therefore the growth rate was not applied to traffic volumes on the southeast leg of the Lemmon Drive/Patrician Drive intersection.

Figure 7 shows the 2026 base plus project traffic volumes. The 2026 base plus project volumes were obtained by adding the trip assignment volumes shown on Figure 3 to the 2026 base volumes shown on Figure 6.

INTERSECTION CAPACITY ANALYSIS

The key intersections were analyzed for capacity based on procedures presented in the 2010 *Highway Capacity Manual (HCM)*, prepared by the Transportation Research Board, for unsignalized intersections using the latest version of the Highway Capacity computer software.

The result of capacity analysis is a level of service rating for each minor movement. Level of service is a qualitative measure of traffic operating conditions where a letter grade "A" through "F", corresponding to progressively worsening traffic operation, is assigned to the minor movement.

LEMMON VALLEY SUBDIVISION TRIP DISTRIBUTION FIGURE 2





Ŷ

N.T.S.

SOLAEGUI ENGINEERS LTD.



LEMMON VALLEY SUBDIVISION TRIP ASSIGNMENT FIGURE 3



LEMMON VALLEY SUBDIVISION EXISTING TRAFFIC VOLUMES FIGURE 4



LEMMON VALLEY SUBDIVISION EXISTING PLUS PROJECT TRAFFIC VOLUMES FIGURE 5



LEMMON VALLEY SUBDIVISION 2026 BASE TRAFFIC VOLUMES FIGURE 6



LEMMON VALLEY SUBDIVISION 2026 BASE PLUS PROJECT TRAFFIC VOLUMES FIGURE 7 The *Highway Capacity Manual* defines level of service for stop controlled intersections in terms of computed or measured control delay for each minor movement. Level of service is not defined for the intersection as a whole. The level of service criteria for unsignalized intersections is shown in Table 2.

LEVEL OF SERVICE	TABLE 2 CRITERIA FOR UNSIGNALIZED INTERSECTIONS
LEVEL OF SERVICE	DELAY RANGE (SEC/VEH)
А	≤10
В	>10 and ≤15
С	>15 and <25
D	>25 and ≤35
Е	>35 and ≤50
F	>50

The Regional Transportation Commission's 2035 Regional Transportation Plan indicates that the level of service standard along this section of Lemmon Drive is LOS D based on the projected ADT for the 2035 planning scenario.

Table 3 shows a summary of the level of service and delay results for the existing, existing plus project, 2026 base, and 2026 base plus project scenarios. The capacity worksheets are included in the Appendix.

INTI	TABLE 3 ERSECTION LEVEL OF SERVICE AND DELAY RESULTS								
		EXIS	TING		TING DJECT	2026	BASE		BASE DJECT
INTERSECTION		AM	PM	AM	PM	AM	PM	AM	PM
Lemmon & Patrician Stop at East and West Legs EB Left-Thru-Right WB Left-Thru-Right NB Left SB Left		B10.3 B14.4 A8.0 A7.4	B11.0 C16.7 A7.7 A8.1	B10.8 C19.2 A8.1 A7.5	B12.0 D27.0 A7.7 A8.5	B10.6 C15.4 A8.1 A7.4	B11.4 C18.4 A7.7 A8.2	B11.1 C21.3 A8.3 A7.5	B12.4 D31.9 A7.8 A8.6
Lemmon & Deodar Stop at East Leg WB Left-Right SB Left		A8.7 A0.0	B12.1 A0.0	B11.2 A0.0	B13.0 A8.2	A9.5 A7.4	B12.0 A8.1	B11.6 A7.4	B13.7 A8.3

Lemmon Drive/Patrician Drive Intersection

The Lemmon Drive/Patrician Drive intersection was analyzed as an unsignalized four-leg intersection with stop control at the east and west Patrician Drive approaches for all scenarios. The intersection minor movements currently operate at LOS B or better during the AM peak hour and LOS C or better during the PM peak hour. For the existing plus project traffic volumes the intersection minor movements are anticipated to operate at LOS C or better during the AM peak hour and LOS D or better during the PM peak hour. For the 2026 base traffic volumes the intersection minor movements are anticipated to operate at LOS C or better during the AM and PM peak hours. For the 2026 base plus project traffic volumes the intersection minor movements are anticipated to operate at LOS C or better during the AM and PM peak hours. For the 2026 base plus project traffic volumes the intersection minor movements are anticipated to operate at LOS D or better during the PM peak hour. The intersection was analyzed with the existing approach lanes for all scenarios. The intersection will meet policy LOS D standards established by the Washoe County Regional Transportation Commission.

The project is anticipated to add traffic to the southbound left turn movement at the Lemmon Drive/ Patrician Drive intersection. Storage requirements were subsequently reviewed for this movement based on the unsignalized criteria of providing three minutes of storage during the peak hours. Less than 50 feet of storage length is required based on the 2026 base plus project traffic volumes. The existing left turn lane contains approximately 85 feet of storage length which will serve project traffic demands.

Lemmon Drive/Deodar Way Intersection

The Lemmon Drive/Deodar Way intersection was analyzed as an unsignalized three-leg intersection with stop control at the east approach for all scenarios. The intersection minor movements currently operate at LOS B or better during the AM and PM peak hours. For the existing plus project volumes the intersection minor movements will continue to operate at LOS B or better during the AM and PM peak hours. For the 2026 base traffic volumes the intersection minor movements are anticipated to operate at LOS B or better during the AM and PM peak hours. For the 2026 base plus project volumes the intersection minor movements will continue to operate at LOS B or better during the AM and PM peak hours. For the 2026 base plus project volumes the intersection minor movements will continue to operate at LOS B or better during the AM and PM peak hours. For the 2026 base plus project volumes the intersection minor movements will continue to operate at LOS B or better during the AM and PM peak hours. For the 2026 base plus project volumes the intersection minor movements will continue to operate at LOS B or better during the AM and PM peak hours. The intersection was analyzed with the existing approach lanes for all scenarios. The intersection will meet policy LOS D standards established by the Washoe County Regional Transportation Commission.

The project is anticipated to add traffic to the southbound left turn movement at the Lemmon Drive/ Deodar Way intersection. The need for an exclusive lane for this movement was subsequently reviewed based on left turn lane guidelines presented in AASHTO's *A Policy on Geometric Design of Highways and Street*. The guidelines indicate that an exclusive left turn lane is not required for the southbound movement based on the 2026 base plus project traffic volumes.

SITE PLAN REVIEW

A copy of the site plan for the proposed Lemmon Valley Subdivision is included with this submittal. The site plan indicates that access to the northerly site will be provided from an access on Deodar Way and an access on Estates Road via Lemmon Drive. Access to the southerly site will be provided from the extensions of Patrician Drive, Kess Way and Palace Way via Lemmon Drive. The site plan indicates that that a cul-de-sac will be provided at the end of Fremont Street. Washoe County traffic engineering staff prefer that this be a regular street connection instead of a cul-de-sac. It is recommended that the segment of Deodar Way adjacent to the site and all internal subdivision streets be constructed per Washoe County standards.

RECOMMENDATIONS

Traffic generated by the proposed Lemmon Valley Subdivision will have some impact on the adjacent street network. The following recommendations are made to mitigate project traffic impacts.

It is recommended that any required signing, striping, or traffic control improvements comply with Washoe County requirements.

It is recommended that the segment of Deodar Way adjacent to the site and all internal subdivision streets be constructed per Washoe County standards.

APPENDIX

Trip Generation Summary - Alternative 1

	Avera	ge Daily	, Trips		⊃eak Ho nt Street			Peak Ho nt Street	
ITE Land Use	Enter	Exit	Total	Enter	_Exit_	Total	Enter	_Exit_	Total
210 SFHOUSE 1	995	995	1990	39	118	157	132	77	209
209 Dwelling Units									
Unadjusted Volume	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Internal Capture Trips	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Pass-By Trips	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Volume Added to Adjacent Streets	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

Source: Institute of Transportation Engineers, Trip Generation Manual 9th Edition, 2012 TRIP GENERATION 2014, TRAFFICWARE, LLC

Seneral Information		Site Information					
Analyst	MSH	Intersection	Lemmon & Patrician				
Agency/Co.	Solaegui Engineers	Jurisdiction	Washoe County				
Date Performed	12/28/2016	East/West Street	Patrician Drive				
Analysis Year	2016	North/South Street	Lemmon Drive				
Time Analyzed	AM Existing	Peak Hour Factor	0.92				
Intersection Orientation	North-South	Analysis Time Period (hrs)	0.25				
Project Description							



Approach		Eastb	oound			Westi	bound			North	bound			South	bound	
Movement	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R
Priority		10	11	12		7	8	9	1U	1	2	3	4U	4	5	6
Number of Lanes		0	1	0		0	1	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1	1
Configuration			LTR				LTR			L		TR		L	т	R
Volume, V (veh/h)		1	2	42		46	7	1		56	55	13		1	259	11
Percent Heavy Vehicles (%)		3	3	3		3	3	3		3				3		
Proportion Time Blocked																
Percent Grade (%)	1		0)		1							
Right Turn Channelized		Ν	10			N	lo			N	lo			N	lo	
Median Type/Storage	1			Undi	vided											
Critical and Follow-up H	eadwa	ys													1.0	
Base Critical Headway (sec)	T													-		
Critical Headway (sec)																
Base Follow-Up Headway (sec)																
Follow-Up Headway (sec)																
Delay, Queue Length, an	d Leve	l of S	ervice	•												
Flow Rate, v (veh/h)			49				59			61				1		
Capacity, c (veh/h)			726				442			1260				1517		
v/c Ratio			0.07				0.13			0.05				0.00		
95% Queue Length, Q₃₅ (veh)			0.2				0.5			0.2				0.0		
Control Delay (s/veh)			10.3				14.4			8.0				7.4		
Level of Service, LOS			В				В			A				A		
Approach Delay (s/veh)		10).3			14	.4			3.	6			0.	0	
Approach LOS	1	ł	3		-	E									-	

Copyright © 2017 University of Florida. All Rights Reserved.

Seneral Information		Site Information					
Analyst	MSH	Intersection	Lemmon & Patrician				
Agency/Co.	Solaegui Engineers	Jurisdiction	Washoe County				
Date Performed	12/28/2016	East/West Street	Patrician Drive				
Analysis Year	2016	North/South Street	Lemmon Drive				
Time Analyzed	PM Existing	Peak Hour Factor	0.92				
Intersection Orientation	North-South	Analysis Time Period (hrs)	0.25				
Project Description	1						



Major Street: North-South

Approach		Eastb	ound			Westl	oound			North	bound			South	bound	
Movement	U	L	т	R	U	L	т	R	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R
Priority		10	11	12		7	8	9	1U	1	2	3	4U	4	5	6
Number of Lanes		0	1	0		0	1	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1	1
Configuration			LTR				LTR			L		TR		L	Т	R
Volume, V (veh/h)		6	8	63		40	20	24		51	302	58		3	143	4
Percent Heavy Vehicles (%)		3	3	3		3	3	3		3				3		-
Proportion Time Blocked																
Percent Grade (%)		()				0									
Right Turn Channelized		N	ю			Ν	lo			N	10			N	10	
Median Type/Storage				Undi	vided											
Critical and Follow-up H	leadwa	ys														
Base Critical Headway (sec)																
Critical Headway (sec)																
Base Follow-Up Headway (sec)	1															
Follow-Up Headway (sec)																
Delay, Queue Length, an	d Leve	l of S	ervice	•												
Flow Rate, v (veh/h)	T		84				91			55				3		11
Capacity, c (veh/h)			688				398			1413				1161		
v/c Ratio			0.12				0.23			0.04				0.00		
95% Queue Length, Q ₉₅ (veh)			0.4				0.9			0.1				0.0		
Control Delay (s/veh)			11.0				16.7			7.7				8.1		
Level of Service, LOS			В				С			A				A		
Approach Delay (s/veh)		11	.0			16	5.7			0	.9			0	2	-
Approach LOS	1	E	3			(-

Seneral Information		Site Information					
Analyst	MSH	Intersection	Lemmon & Patrician				
Agency/Co.	Solaegui Engineers	Jurisdiction	Washoe County				
Date Performed	12/28/2016	East/West Street	Patrician Drive				
Analysis Year	2016	North/South Street	Lemmon Drive				
Time Analyzed	AM Existing + Project	Peak Hour Factor	0.92				
Intersection Orientation	North-South	Analysis Time Period (hrs)	0.25				
Project Description	1						



Major Street: North-South

Approach		Eastb	bound			West	bound			North	bound			South	bound	
Movement	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R
Priority		10	11	12		7	8	9	10	1	2	3	4U	4	5	6
Number of Lanes		0	1	0		0	1	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1	1
Configuration			LTR			1	LTR		1	L		TR		L	T	R
Volume, V (veh/h)		1	2	42		111	8	2	1	56	72	34		2	309	11
Percent Heavy Vehicles (%)		3	3	3		3	3	3	1	3				3	1	
Proportion Time Blocked																
Percent Grade (%)			0			()									
Right Turn Channelized		N	10			N	lo			N	0			Ν	١o	
Median Type/Storage				Undi	vided											
Critical and Follow-up H	eadwa	ys		-												
Base Critical Headway (sec)				-		-										-
Critical Headway (sec)			-							-						
Base Follow-Up Headway (sec)																
Follow-Up Headway (sec)																
Delay, Queue Length, an	d Leve	l of S	ervice					11							1	
Flow Rate, v (veh/h)	T		49				132		r	61		-	-	2		-
Capacity, c (veh/h)			673				384			1204			-	1466		
v/c Ratio			0.07				0.34			0.05				0.00		115
95% Queue Length, Q ₉₅ (veh)			0.2				1.5			0.2				0.0		
Control Delay (s/veh)			10.8				19.2			8.1				7.5		
Level of Service, LOS			В				С			A				A		
Approach Delay (s/veh)		10).8			19	.2			2	8			0	.0	
Approach LOS	1	E	3			0					-					

General Information		Site Information	
Analyst	MSH	Intersection	Lemmon & Patrician
Agency/Co.	Solaegui Engineers	Jurisdiction	Washoe County
Date Performed	12/28/2016	East/West Street	Patrician Drive
Analysis Year	2016	North/South Street	Lemmon Drive
Time Analyzed	PM Existing + Project	Peak Hour Factor	0.92
Intersection Orientation	North-South	Analysis Time Period (hrs)	0.25



Approach		Eastb	ound			West	bound			North	bound			South	bound		
Movement	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R	U	L	T	R	υ	L	Т	R	
Priority		10	11	12		7	8	9	1U	1	2	3	4U	4	5	6	
Number of Lanes		0	1	0		0	1	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1	1	
Configuration			LTR				LTR			L		TR		L	Т	R	
Volume, V (veh/h)		6	9	63		83	20	25		51	358	130		5	174	5	
Percent Heavy Vehicles (%)		3	3	3		3	3	3		3				3			
Proportion Time Blocked																	
Percent Grade (%)			0			A	0										
Right Turn Channelized		Ν	10			Ν	10			Ν	10			Ν	١o		
Median Type/Storage				Undi	vided							state in a set					
Critical and Follow-up H	eadwa	ys															
Base Critical Headway (sec)											1						
Critical Headway (sec)																	
Base Follow-Up Headway (sec)																	
Follow-Up Headway (sec)																	
Delay, Queue Length, an	d Leve	l of S	ervice														
Flow Rate, v (veh/h)			85				139			55				5			
Capacity, c (veh/h)			602				300			1372				1031			
v/c Ratio			0.14				0.46			0.04				0.00			
95% Queue Length, Q ₉₅ (veh)			0.5				2.3			0.1				0.0			
Control Delay (s/veh)			12.0				27.0			7.7				8.5		-	
Level of Service, LOS			В				D			А				A			
Approach Delay (s/veh)		12	2.0			27	7.0		0.7				0.2				
Approach LOS	1	(3			[)			-						-	

Copyright © 2017 University of Florida. All Rights Reserved.

General Information		Site Information	
Analyst	MSH	Intersection	Lemmon & Patrician
Agency/Co	Solaegui Engineers	Jurisdiction	Washoe County
Date Performed	12/28/2016	East/West Street	Patrician Drive
Analysis Year	2026	North/South Street	Lemmon Drive
Time Analyzed	AM Base	Peak Hour Factor	0.92
Intersection Orientation	North-South	Analysis Time Period (hrs)	0.25
Project Description			



Vehicle Volume	s and Adjustments
----------------	-------------------

Approach		Eastb	ound			West	oound			North	bound			South	bound	
Movement	U	L	Т	R	U	L	T	R	υ	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R
Priority		10	11	12		7	8	9	10	1	2	3	4U	4	5	6
Number of Lanes		0	1	0		0	1	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1	1
Configuration			LTR				LTR		1	L		TR		L	Т	R
Volume, V (veh/h)		2	2	46		46	7	1		62	61	13		1	286	12
Percent Heavy Vehicles (%)		3	3	3		3	3	3		3				3		
Proportion Time Blocked																
Percent Grade (%)		())		1			Autor			h	
Right Turn Channelized		N	0			N	lo			N	0			N	lo	
Median Type/Storage				Undi	vided				1							
Critical and Follow-up H	leadwa	ys														
Base Critical Headway (sec)									1							
Critical Headway (sec)																
Base Follow-Up Headway (sec)																
Follow-Up Headway (sec)									1							
Delay, Queue Length, an	d Leve	l of S	ervice											-0.9		
Flow Rate, v (veh/h)			54				59		1	67				1		
Capacity, c (veh/h)			692				406			1229		1		1510		
v/c Ratio			0.08				0.15		1	0.05				0.00		
95% Queue Length, Q ₉₅ (veh)			0.3				0.5			0.2				0.0		
Control Delay (s/veh)			10.6				15.4			8.1				7.4		
Level of Service, LOS			В				С			A				A		
Approach Delay (s/veh)		10	.6			15	.4			3.	7			0	0	
Approach LOS		B				(1						10-10-10-	

General Information		Site Information	
Analyst	MSH	Intersection	Lemmon & Patrician
Agency/Co.	Solaegui Engineers	Jurisdiction	Washoe County
Date Performed	12/28/2016	East/West Street	Patrician Drive
Analysis Year	2026	North/South Street	Lemmon Drive
Time Analyzed	PM Base	Peak Hour Factor	0.92
Intersection Orientation	North-South	Analysis Time Period (hrs)	0.25
Project Description			



Major Street: North-South

Approach		Eastb	bound			Westl	oound			North	bound			South	bound	
Movement	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R	U	L	T	R	U	L	Т	R
Priority		10	11	12		7	8	9	1U	1	2	3	4U	4	5	6
Number of Lanes		0	1	0		0	1	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1	1
Configuration			LTR				LTR			L		TR		L	Т	R
Volume, V (veh/h)		7	8	70		40	20	24		56	334	58		3	158	5
Percent Heavy Vehicles (%)		3	3	3		3	3	3		3				3		
Proportion Time Blocked													F-II-KAN			
Percent Grade (%)			0			(0			and the second	Anna anna anna anna anna anna anna anna					
Right Turn Channelized		Ν	10			Ν	lo			N	lo			N	lo	
Median Type/Storage				Undi	vided								A			
Critical and Follow-up H	eadwa	ys									1.2					
Base Critical Headway (sec)																
Critical Headway (sec)																
Base Follow-Up Headway (sec)																
Follow-Up Headway (sec)																
Delay, Queue Length, an	d Leve	l of S	ervice													
Flow Rate, v (veh/h)			93				91			61				3		
Capacity, c (veh/h)			660				360			1391				1127		
v/c Ratio			0.14				0.25			0.04				0.00		
95% Queue Length, Q ₉₅ (veh)			0.5				1.0			0.1				0.0		
Control Delay (s/veh)			11.4				18.4			7.7				8.2		
Level of Service, LOS			В				С			А				А		
Approach Delay (s/veh)		1.	1.4			18	3.4		1.0					0	.1	
Approach LOS	1		3			(1997							

General Information		Site Information	
Analyst	MSH	Intersection	Lemmon & Patrician
Agency/Co.	Solaegui Engineers	Jurisdiction	Washoe County
Date Performed	12/28/2016	East/West Street	Patrician Drive
Analysis Year	2026	North/South Street	Lemmon Drive
Time Analyzed	AM Base + Project	Peak Hour Factor	0.92
Intersection Orientation	North-South	Analysis Time Period (hrs)	0.25
Project Description			



Approach		Eastb	ound			West	oound			North	bound			South	bound					
Movement	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R				
Priority		10	11	12		7	8	9	10	1	2	3	4U	4	5	6				
Number of Lanes		0	1	0		0	1	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1	1				
Configuration			LTR				LTR		1	L		TR	1	L	Т	R				
Volume, V (veh/h)		2	2	46		111	8	2		62	78	34		2	336	12				
Percent Heavy Vehicles (%)		3	3	3		3	3	3	1	3				3						
Proportion Time Blocked																111				
Percent Grade (%)		(0			()		1			A			Asiania					
Right Turn Channelized		N	lo			N	lo			N	0			N	ło					
Median Type/Storage				Undiv	vided															
Critical and Follow-up H	eadwa	ys																		
Base Critical Headway (sec)																				
Critical Headway (sec)																				
Base Follow-Up Headway (sec)																				
Follow-Up Headway (sec)																				
Delay, Queue Length, an	d Leve	l of S	ervice													112				
Flow Rate, v (veh/h)			54				132			67				2						
Capacity, c (veh/h)			640				351		1	1174				1457						
v/c Ratio			0.08				0.38		1	0.06				0.00						
95% Queue Length, Q ₉₅ (veh)			0.3				1.7			0.2				0.0						
Control Delay (s/veh)			11.1				21.3			8.3				7.5						
Level of Service, LOS			В				С			A				A						
Approach Delay (s/veh)		11	.1			21	.3			2.	9			0	.0					
Approach LOS		E	3			(C													

General Information		Site Information	
Analyst	MSH	Intersection	Lemmon & Patrician
Agency/Co.	Solaegui Engineers	Jurisdiction	Washoe County
Date Performed	12/28/2016	East/West Street	Patrician Drive
Analysis Year	2026	North/South Street	Lemmon Drive
Time Analyzed	PM Base + Project	Peak Hour Factor	0.92
Intersection Orientation	North-South	Analysis Time Period (hrs)	0.25
Intersection Orientation Project Description	North-South	Analysis Time Period (hrs)	0.25



Approach	T	Eastb	ound			West	bound		I	North	bound		[South	bound	-
Movement	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R
Priority	1	10	11	12		7	8	9	10	1	2	3	40	4	5	6
Number of Lanes		0	1	0		0	1	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1	1
Configuration	1		LTR				LTR			L	1	TR		L	Т	R
Volume, V (veh/h)		7	9	70	-	83	20	25		56	390	130		5	189	6
Percent Heavy Vehicles (%)		3	3	3		3	3	3		3				3		-
Proportion Time Blocked																
Percent Grade (%)		()				0									
Right Turn Channelized		N	lo			N	lo			Ν	10			١	10	
Median Type/Storage				Undi	vided											
Critical and Follow-up H	eadwa	ys				1										
Base Critical Headway (sec)	1								[1					-
Critical Headway (sec)																
Base Follow-Up Headway (sec)																-
Follow-Up Headway (sec)																
Delay, Queue Length, an	d Leve	l of S	ervice													
Flow Rate, v (veh/h)			94				139		1	61				5		
Capacity, c (veh/h)			577				269			1351				1001		
v/c Ratio			0.16				0.52			0.05				0,00		
95% Queue Length, Q ₉₅ (veh)			0.6				2.8			0.1				0,0		
Control Delay (s/veh)			12,4				31.9			7.8				8.6		
Level of Service, LOS			В				D			A				A		
Approach Delay (s/veh)		12	.4			31	.9		-	0	.8			0	.2	
Approach LOS		B				[)								ME 000 - 50	

General Information		Site Information							
Analyst	MSH	Intersection	Lemmon & Deodar						
Agency/Co.	Solaegui Engineers	Jurisdiction	Washoe County						
Date Performed	12/28/2016	East/West Street	Deodar Way						
Analysis Year	2016	North/South Street	Lemmon Drive						
Time Analyzed	AM Existing	Peak Hour Factor	0.92						
Intersection Orientation	North-South	Analysis Time Period (hrs)	0.25						
Project Description									



Major Street: North-South

Approach		Eastb	ound			West	bound			North	bound	Southbound					
Movement	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R	υ	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R	
Priority		10	11	12		7	8	9	1U	1	2	3	4U	4	5	6	
Number of Lanes		0	0	0		0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	
Configuration							LR			1		TR		LT			
Volume, V (veh/h)					-	0		1			67	1		0	267		
Percent Heavy Vehicles (%)						3		3						3			
Proportion Time Blocked																	
Percent Grade (%)							0										
Right Turn Channelized		N	0			Ν	10			N	lo		No				
Median Type/Storage				Undi	vided												
Critical and Follow-up H	eadwa	ys								41		1					
Base Critical Headway (sec)																	
Critical Headway (sec)																	
Base Follow-Up Headway (sec)																	
Follow-Up Headway (sec)																	
Delay, Queue Length, an	d Leve	l of S	ervice	3	1				for the second						1		
Flow Rate, v (veh/h)	Τ						1							0			
Capacity, c (veh/h)							984							1517			
v/c Ratio							0.00							0.00			
95% Queue Length, Q ₉₅ (veh)							0.0							0.0			
Control Delay (s/veh)							8.7							7.4			
Level of Service, LOS							A							А			
Approach Delay (s/veh)		-//				8	7							0	.0	Reasonance of	
Approach LOS	1					ŀ			-	10001000	1000	-			1		

General Information		Site Information							
Analyst	MSH	Intersection	Lemmon & Deodar						
Agency/Co.	Solaegui Engineers	Jurisdiction	Washoe County						
Date Performed	12/28/2016	East/West Street	Deodar Way						
Analysis Year	2016	North/South Street	Lemmon Drive						
Time Analyzed	PM Existing	Peak Hour Factor	0.92						
Intersection Orientation	North-South	Analysis Time Period (hrs)	0.25						
Project Description									



Major Street: North-South

Approach		Eastb	ound			West	bound			North	bound	Southbound					
Movement	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Ŧ	R	υ	L	Т	R	U	L	T	R	
Priority		10	11	12		7	8	9	1U	1	2	3	4U	4	5	6	
Number of Lanes		0	0	0		0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	
Configuration							LR					TR		LT			
Volume, V (veh/h)						1		0			332	1		0	157		
Percent Heavy Vehicles (%)						3		3						3	1		
Proportion Time Blocked												No.					
Percent Grade (%)							D										
Right Turn Channelized		N	0			N	lo			١	10		No				
Median Type/Storage				Undi	vided												
Critical and Follow-up H	eadwa	ys															
Base Critical Headway (sec)																	
Critical Headway (sec)																	
Base Follow-Up Headway (sec)																	
Follow-Up Headway (sec)																	
Delay, Queue Length, an	d Leve	l of S	ervice	2													
Flow Rate, v (veh/h)							1							0			
Capacity, c (veh/h)							506							1190			
v/c Ratio							0.00							0.00			
95% Queue Length, Q ₉₅ (veh)							0.0							0.0			
Control Delay (s/veh)							12,1							8.0			
Level of Service, LOS							В							А			
Approach Delay (s/veh)						12	2,1						0.0				
Approach LOS	1					5	3							-		-	

General Information		Site Information							
Analyst	MSH	Intersection	Lemmon & Deodar						
Agency/Co.	Solaegui Engineers	Jurisdiction	Washoe County						
Date Performed	12/28/2016	East/West Street	Deodar Way						
Analysis Year	2016	North/South Street	Lemmon Drive						
Time Analyzed	AM Existing + Project	Peak Hour Factor	0.92						
Intersection Orientation	North-South	Analysis Time Period (hrs)	0.25						
Project Description		Anite and a second s							



Approach	1	Eastb	ound			West	bound			North	bound	Southbound					
Movement	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R	U	L	т	R	
Priority		10	11	12		7	8	9	1U	1	2	3	4U	4	5	6	
Number of Lanes		0	0	0		0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	
Configuration							LR					TR		LT			
Volume, V (veh/h)						50		2			68	18		0	268		
Percent Heavy Vehicles (%)						3		3						3			
Proportion Time Blocked																	
Percent Grade (%)						(0				A				-		
Right Turn Channelized			N	lo			N	10		No							
Median Type/Storage	1			Undi	vided								A				
Critical and Follow-up H	eadwa	ys														_	
Base Critical Headway (sec)																	
Critical Headway (sec)																	
Base Follow-Up Headway (sec)																	
Follow-Up Headway (sec)																	
Delay, Queue Length, an	d Leve	l of S	ervice	•													
Flow Rate, v (veh/h)							56							0			
Capacity, c (veh/h)							632			1				1492			
v/c Ratio							0.09							0.00			
95% Queue Length, Q ₉₅ (veh)							0.3							0.0			
Control Delay (s/veh)							11.2							7.4			
Level of Service, LOS							В							A			
Approach Delay (s/veh)						11	.2						0.0				
the second s	-	Contraction of the local division of the loc	-		and the second second	A REAL PROPERTY AND ADDRESS OF	-	-				and the second second				-	
General Information		Site Information															
--------------------------	-----------------------	----------------------------	-----------------														
Analyst	MSH	Intersection	Lemmon & Deodar														
Agency/Co.	Solaegui Engineers	Jurisdiction	Washoe County														
Date Performed	12/28/2016	East/West Street	Deodar Way														
Analysis Year	2016	North/South Street	Lemmon Drive														
Time Analyzed	PM Existing + Project	Peak Hour Factor	0.92														
Intersection Orientation	North-South	Analysis Time Period (hrs)	0.25														
Project Description																	

Lanes



Approach		Eastb	ound			West	bound			North	bound			South	bound	
Movement	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R	U	L	τ	R	U	L	Т	R
Priority		10	11	12	1	7	8	9	1U	1	2	3	4U	4	5	6
Number of Lanes		0	0	0		0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0
Configuration							LR				1	TR		LT		
Volume, V (veh/h)						33		1			333	57		1	159	
Percent Heavy Vehicles (%)						3		3						3		
Proportion Time Blocked																
Percent Grade (%)				A		1)		1		A					
Right Turn Channelized		N	0			N	lo			١	١o			٩	No	
Median Type/Storage	1			Undi	vided				1				A			
Critical and Follow-up H	leadwa	ys			15					-						
Base Critical Headway (sec)																
Critical Headway (sec)																
Base Follow-Up Headway (sec)																
Follow-Up Headway (sec)						1										
Delay, Queue Length, an	nd Leve	l of S	ervice	3												
Flow Rate, v (veh/h)				[[37				1		[1		
Capacity, c (veh/h)							485							1129		
v/c Ratio							0.08							0.00		
95% Queue Length, Q ₉₅ (veh)							0.2							0.0		
Control Delay (s/veh)	T						13.0							8.2		
Level of Service, LOS							В							A		
Approach Delay (s/veh)						13	.0							0	u1	
Approach LOS						l	3									

General Information		Site Information	
Analyst	MSH	Intersection	Lemmon & Deodar
Agency/Co.	Solaegui Engineers	Jurisdiction	Washoe County
Date Performed	12/28/2016	East/West Street	Deodar Way
Analysis Year	2026	North/South Street	Lemmon Drive
Time Analyzed	AM Base	Peak Hour Factor	0.92
Intersection Orientation	North-South	Analysis Time Period (hrs)	0.25
Project Description			

Major Street: North-South

Approach		Eastb	ound			West	bound			North	bound			South	bound	
Movement	U	L	Ţ	R	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R
Priority		10	11	12		7	8	9	10	1	2	3	4U	4	5	6
Number of Lanes		0	0	0		0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0
Configuration							LR					TR		LT		
Volume, V (veh/h)						1		2			74	2		1	295	
Percent Heavy Vehicles (%)						3		3						3		
Proportion Time Blocked																
Percent Grade (%)							D									
Right Turn Channelized		N	0			N	lo			Ν	10			٢	٩٥	
Median Type/Storage				Undi	vided											
Critical and Follow-up H	eadwa	ys														
Base Critical Headway (sec)																
Critical Headway (sec)																
Base Follow-Up Headway (sec)																
Follow-Up Headway (sec)															1	
Delay, Queue Length, an	d Leve	l of S	ervice	•						- 16						
Flow Rate, v (veh/h)				[3		1					1		
Capacity, c (veh/h)							807							1507		
v/c Ratio							0.00							0,00		
95% Queue Length, Q₃₅ (veh)							0.0							0.0		
Control Delay (s/veh)							9.5							7.4		
Level of Service, LOS							A							A		
Approach Delay (s/veh)	1					9	5							C	0.0	
Approach LOS							Ą				Chreekies	a data da f	1111111			

General Information		Site Information	
Analyst	MSH	Intersection	Lemmon & Deodar
Agency/Co.	Solaegui Engineers	Jurisdiction	Washoe County
Date Performed	12/28/2016	East/West Street	Deodar Way
Analysis Year	2026	North/South Street	Lemmon Drive
Time Analyzed	PM Base	Peak Hour Factor	0.92
Intersection Orientation	North-South	Analysis Time Period (hrs)	0.25
Project Description			

Lanes



Approach		Eastb	ound		1	West	bound			North	bound			South	bound	_
Movement	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R
Priority		10	11	12		7	8	9	1U	1	2	3	4U	4	5	6
Number of Lanes		0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0
Configuration							LR					TR		LT	1	
Volume, V (veh/h)						2		1			367	2	1	1	174	
Percent Heavy Vehicles (%)						3		3						3		
Proportion Time Blocked																
Percent Grade (%)				hr			0							h		
Right Turn Channelized		N	0			N	lo			1	10			Ν	10	
Median Type/Storage				Undi	vided								h			
Critical and Follow-up H	eadwa	ys														
Base Critical Headway (sec)													T			
Critical Headway (sec)																
Base Follow-Up Headway (sec)																
Follow-Up Headway (sec)																
Delay, Queue Length, an	d Leve	l of S	ervice													-
Flow Rate, v (veh/h)							3							1		
Capacity, c (veh/h)							515							1151		
v/c Ratio							0.01							0.00		-
95% Queue Length, Q ₉₅ (veh)							0.0							0.0		
Control Delay (s/veh)							12.0							8,1		
Level of Service, LOS							В							А		-
Approach Delay (s/veh)	1					12	2.0							0	.1	
Approach LOS						В							-			

General Information		Site Information	
Analyst	MSH	Intersection	Lemmon & Deodar
Agency/Co.	Solaegui Engineers	Jurisdiction	Washoe County
Date Performed	12/28/2016	East/West Street	Deodar Way
Analysis Year	2026	North/South Street	Lemmon Drive
Time Analyzed	AM Base + Project	Peak Hour Factor	0.92
Intersection Orientation	North-South	Analysis Time Period (hrs)	0.25
Project Description			



Approach		Eastb	ound			West	bound			North	bound			South	bound	
Movement	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R	U	L.	Т	R	U	L	Т	R
Priority	1	10	11	12		7	8	9	1U	1	2	3	4U	4	5	6
Number of Lanes		0	0	0		0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0
Configuration						1	LR					TR		LT		
Volume, V (veh/h)						51		3			75	19		1	296	
Percent Heavy Vehicles (%)						3		3						3		
Proportion Time Blocked	1 2 2															
Percent Grade (%)	1			Long Contraction			0									-
Right Turn Channelized		N	0			N	lo			N	lo	-		Ν	lo	
Median Type/Storage				Undi	vided											
Critical and Follow-up H	leadwa	ys												-		
Base Critical Headway (sec)						Γ										
Critical Headway (sec)																
Base Follow-Up Headway (sec)																
Follow-Up Headway (sec)																
Delay, Queue Length, an	d Leve	l of S	ervice	•							1911					
Flow Rate, v (veh/h)							58							1		11 miles
Capacity, c (veh/h)							602							1481		
v/c Ratio							0.10							0.00		
95% Queue Length, Q ₉₅ (veh)							0.3							0.0		
Control Delay (s/veh)							11.6							7.4		
Level of Service, LOS							В							A		
Approach Delay (s/veh)						11	.6							0	.0	
Approach LOS					В						Witten.			17-111-C		1

Copyright © 2017 University of Florida. All Rights Reserved.

General Information		Site Information				
Analyst	MSH	Intersection	Lemmon & Deodar			
Agency/Co.	Solaegui Engineers	Jurisdiction	Washoe County			
Date Performed	12/28/2016	East/West Street	Deodar Way			
Analysis Year	2026	North/South Street	Lemmon Drive			
Time Analyzed	PM Base + Project	Peak Hour Factor	0.92			
Intersection Orientation	North-South	Analysis Time Period (hrs)	0.25			
Project Description						



Approach		Eastb	ound			West	oound			North	bound			South	bound	
Movement	U	L	т	R	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R	U	L	Т	R
Priority		10	11	12		7	8	9	1U	1	2	3	4U	4	5	6
Number of Lanes		0	0	0		0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0
Configuration							LR				1	TR		LT		
Volume, V (veh/h)						34		2			368	50		2	176	
Percent Heavy Vehicles (%)						3		3						3		
Proportion Time Blocked																
Percent Grade (%)						()									
Right Turn Channelized		N	0			N	lo			١	٩٥			Ν	10	
Median Type/Storage				Undi	vided											
Critical and Follow-up H	eadwa	ys														
Base Critical Headway (sec)																
Critical Headway (sec)																
Base Follow-Up Headway (sec)																
Follow-Up Headway (sec)																
Delay, Queue Length, an	d Leve	l of S	ervice	•												
Flow Rate, v (veh/h)							39							2		
Capacity, c (veh/h)							454						1	1100		
v/c Ratio							0.09							0.00		
95% Queue Length, Q ₉₅ (veh)							0.3							0.0		
Control Delay (s/veh)							13.7							8.3		
Level of Service, LOS							В							А	-	
Approach Delay (s/veh)						13	.7						0.1			
Approach LOS					В					1000						-







NUMBER	R OF UNITS: PRESENT= 0, P	ROPOSE	D = 206					
	GETATION (TREE PRESERVAT				. /			
	PROXIMATE TREES WITHIN PR							
	PROXIMATE TREES TO BE RE	MOVED:	0					
	PROXIMATE TO REMAIN: 0		CONTRACT WITH HIGH WINDS COM					
	PECIALLY DURING SUMMER A		SOUTHWEST WITH HIGH WINDS COM	MUN				
	RIMARILY GRANULAR SAND S							
			D X, PARTS OF PROJECT ARE IN Z	ONE AE		SLOPE ANALYSI	S TABLE	
	LITY LOCATIONS:						1	
			VE, KESS WAY, PALACE DRIVE		MINIMUM SLOPE	MAXIMUM SLOPE	AREA (SF)	AREA (AC)
			IVE, KESS WAY, PALACE DRIVE E. KESS WAY, PALACE DRIVE		0.00%	15.00%	2,124,853	48.78
	AS: LEMMON DRIVE, PATRICIA				0.00%	15.00%	2,124,033	40.70
			· · ·		15.00%	20.00%	578,797	13.29
DATE	REVISIONS			20.00%	25.00%	525,912	12.07	
					25.00%	30.00%	531,065	12.19
			-		>30.00%	_	1,837,002	42.17
			© 2015 MANHARD CONSULTING, LTD. ALL RIC	HTS RESERVED)		TOTAL	: 128.50 ACRES
					LEMI	MON VALLEY PR	OJECT	
	Manho				WAS	HOE COUNTY, N	IEVADA	
	CONSULTING	GL	TD		S	ITE ANALYSIS N	IAP	
	Civil Engineers - Surveyors - Water Resources El	74 8 850 0 fex: (ngineers + We	ter & Westewater Engineers	DRAWN BY:	RELEASE D	ATE: SCALE:	СО	DE:
	Construction Managers - Environmental Scientis	kë - Landacep	e Architecte - Mennerë	SWJ	12/2	1/17 1"=6	00' E	STWCNV01

Request to Reserve New Street Name(s) The Applicant is responsible for all sign costs.
Applicant Information
Name: JDS LLC Attn: Derek Larson
Address: 7500 Rough Rock Road
Reno NV 89502
Phone (Home) : Phone (Work): 775-544-5482
Private Citizen Agency/Organization
Street Name Requests (No more than 14 letters or 15 if there is an "i" in the name. Attach extra sheet if necessary.)
Walton Street (Street A)
Kamino Way (Street B)
Arctic Fox Way (Street C)
Wicket Drive (Street D)
Twin Suns Drive (Street E)
If final recordation has not occurred within one (1) year, it is necessary to submit a written request for extension to the coordinator prior to the expiration date of the original approval request.
Location
Project Name: Lemmon Valley Heights
Reno Sparks Washoe County
Parcel Numbers: 080-635-01, 080-635-02, 080-730-21, 080-730-35, 552-210-07
✓ Subdivision
Please attach maps, petitions and supplementary information.
Approved: Date:
Regional Street Naming Coordinator
Except where noted
Denied: Date: Regional Street Naming Coordinator
Washoe County Department of Public Works Post Office Box 11130 - 1001 E. Ninth Street Reno, NV 89520-0027 Phone: (775) 328-2344 Please email form to: Addressing@washoecounty.us

TRUCKEE MEADOWS WATER

Quality. Delivered.

June 29, 2016

Mr. Derek Larson 2265 Green Vista Drive #404 Reno, NV 89509

RE: 1200 Estates Road _DISC TMWA PLL#: 16-4909

Dear Mr. Larson,

Pursuant to your request, Truckee Meadows Water Authority (TMWA) has completed its Discovery for the above referenced project, also referred to as 1200 Estates Road. Enclosed please find two internal memoranda from TMWA's Engineering and Water Rights Departments detailing their findings. Should you have any questions after reviewing the enclosures, please feel free to contact me at (775) 834-8037 or my email at pparenti@tmwa.com.

Thank you for the opportunity to serve your discovery and future project development needs.

Sincerety

New Business Project Coordinator

Encl: Engineering, Water Rights memorandums cc: Chris Baker, Manhard

Quality. Delivered.



June 28, 2016

TO:Pam ParentiTHRU:Scott Estes

FROM: Brooke Long BL

RE: 1200 Estates Road Discovery, TMWA WO# 16-4909

SUMMARY:

The Applicant has proposed a development consisting of 304 single family residential units on approximately 335 acres. TMWA can provide water service to the project, however, the project lies outside TMWA's service territory and will require annexation prior to a water service agreement. As part of this discovery, the off-site facility improvements have been identified. The cost opinion of the major off-site improvements for the project is \$2,436,978.

DATE:

Review of conceptual site plans or tentative maps by TMWA and/or agents of TMWA shall not constitute an application for service, nor implies a commitment by TMWA for planning, design or construction of the water facilities necessary for service. The extent of required off-site and onsite water infrastructure improvements will be determined by TMWA upon receiving a specific development proposal or complete application for service and upon review and approval of a water facilities plan by the local Health Authority. Because the NAC 445A Water System regulations are subject to interpretation, TMWA and/or agents of TMWA cannot guarantee that a subsequent water facility plan will be approved by the Health Authority or that a timely review and approval of the Project will be made. The Applicant should carefully consider the financial risk associated with committing resources to their Project prior to receiving all required approvals. After submittal of a complete Application for Service, the required facilities, the cost of these facilities, which could be significant, and associated fees will be estimated and will be included as part of the Water Service Agreement necessary for the Project. All fees must be paid to TMWA prior to water being delivered to the Project.

PURPOSE:

The purpose of this Discovery is to identify a planning level water service plan and an opinion of cost for the off-site facilities required to serve the proposed development in Lemmon Valley, Nevada.

ASSUMPTIONS:

1. The applicant shall be responsible for all application, review, inspection, storage, treatment, permits, easements, and other fees pertinent to the Project as adopted by the TMWA at the time of execution of a water service agreement.

Truckee Meadows Water Authority is a not-for-profit, community-owned water utility, overseen by elected officials and citizen appointees from Reno, Sparks and Washoe County.

- 2. The cost opinions contained herein do not include new business fees, cost of water rights and related fees, or contribution to the water meter retrofit fund.
- 3. Water resources for the project are assumed to be from the Vidler Water Company's Fish Spring's Ranch (TMWA's remaining Stead area water rights are very limited). The costs of the water resource are not included in this Annexation/Discovery.
- 4. Demand calculations, and fees based on demands, are estimates; actual fees will be determined at the time of application for service.
- 5. Project pressure criteria are:
 - a. Maximum day pressure of at least 45 pounds per square inch (psi) at the ground surface elevation at the service connection with tank level at top of fire storage,
 - b. Peak hour pressure of at least 40 psi at building pad elevation with tank level at top of emergency storage,
 - c. Maximum day plus fire flow pressure of at least 20 psi at center of street elevation with tank level at bottom of fire storage, and
 - d. TMWA does not calculate pressures for multi-story buildings. Confirmation that pressure will be adequate for upper stories is the responsibility of the Applicant.
- 6. Elevations used for this discovery were derived from existing site topographic information (not a grading plan).
- 7. Facility requirements for the Project are based on the assumed elevations, maximum day demand, and fire flow requirements. Changes in these parameters may affect the facility requirements.
- 8. Easements, permits and all pertinent Agency approvals are obtained for the design and construction of the water infrastructure necessary to serve the proposed Project.
- 9. All cost opinions are preliminary and subject to change. The costs presented in this study are planning level estimates based on the information available. Actual costs will be determined at the time of application for service. Cost opinions do not include on-site improvements made by the applicant.
- 10. This discovery is based on the current status of TMWA's system. Future development may alter the conclusions of this discovery. Capacity in TMWA's system is available on a first-come, first-served basis, and commitment to provide service is not established until a contract for service is executed and all fees are paid.
- 11. No water demands were included for the open space areas, public facilities or parks.
- 12. Project maximum day demands are calculated using the following equations:

Single-Family Units: Domestic Maximum Day Usage

Y = 0.009*√x

Y = *maximum* day demand in gpm x = lot size in square feet

Add irrigation for common areas as needed

Multi-Family Units: Domestic Maximum Day Usage

0.15 gpm per unit

Add irrigation for common areas as needed

Commercial/Industrial: Domestic Maximum Day Usage

Multiply water rights demand (in acre-feet) by 1.17

Add irrigation for common areas as needed

Potable Irrigation: Maximum Day Usage

Multiply water rights demand (in acre-feet) by 0.38

TMWA plans to reevaluate the above maximum day demand equations for all customer usage types within the next 12 months, as part of a Water Facility Plan Update.

DISCUSSION:

The proposed Project is located in Lemmon Valley and consists of 304 single family residential units with an average lot size of 6,000 square feet, on approximately 335 acres. Much of the land consists of steep terrain with the proposed developments concentrated on the less sloped areas. The project includes two separate developments, described as follows:

- 1. *The Southern Development* consists of an extension of the existing subdivision off E Patrician Dr, Kess Way and Palace Drive (see Figure 1).
- 2. The Northern Development, located off of Deodar Way and Estates Rd (see Figure 1).

Table 1. Project Parcel APNs and Acreage.

APN	ACREAGE
552-210-08	42.0
080-730-21	43.2
080-635-01	13.6
552-210-09	43.4
080-730-19	41.0
552-210-06	40.9
080-730-18	65.8
080-635-02	1.9
552-210-07	43.0
Total	334.9

The project can be served from TMWA's Stead/Silver Lake/Lemmon water system. However, the project is <u>not</u> located within the Truckee Meadows Water Authority's (TMWA) retail service territory and will require annexation by TMWA.

Demands:

Applying TMWA's current maximum day demand formula, the demand for each 6,000 ft² lot is 0.7 gpm. The total estimated project maximum day demand for the proposed 304 lots is 212.8 gpm.

Supply Capacity

TMWA's system currently has the available capacity to supply the Project's estimated max day demand.

Storage Capacity

TMWA's distribution system currently has adequate storage to accommodate the Project.

Storage Source	Max Day Demand	Operating Storage (15% of MDD)	Emergency Storage (1 ADD)	Total Storage (gallons)
otorage course	Demand			(ganona)
Vidler storage.				
5	152.6	13,003	33,214	46,217
Lemmon Tank 1 and Tank 2				
	60.2	32,962	84,193	117,155
			Total	163,372

Project Pressures:

Service pressures will range from 45 psi to117 psi. Where pressures exceed 80 psi, TMWA will require that all service connections have privately owned pressure regulators.

Off-Site Improvements

Off-site improvements to serve the project for both developments are detailed below.

Northern Development -

- Service elevations from 4922 to 5080.
- Two pressure Zones, upper and lower are planned.
- Lower pressure zone serving project elevations from 4922-ft to 5000-ft from the existing Lemmon 1 Tank zone.
- Upper pressure zone serves project elevations above 5000-ft to 5080-ft from a pressure regulated supply from TMWA's high pressure Lemmon Dr main.
- In order to loop this development, a water supply at one end and a tank at the other are planned.

The lower zone of the northern development can be supplied by the existing by the Lemmon 1 Tank zone up to a maximum service elevation of 5000-ft. Major water system facility improvements are as follows:

- A hot tap to TMWA's high pressure main in Lemmon Dr at Palace Dr.
- Pressure regulating station (PRS) at Palace and Fremont.
- 2,700 LF of 8" parallel main from the PRS through the lower pressure zone connecting to the upper pressure zone.
- A PRS from the upper to the lower pressure zone.
- A 350,000 gallon water storage tank at the top of the development.

In order to provide looping for the proposed linear development, a tank was placed at the top of the development. The location of the tank shown in Figure 1 is on the project property but is on a steep slope that likely would not be suitable. A more suitable tank site is located 1,100 feet further up Estates Rd on a neighboring parcel. Planning level costs for the proposed off-site water facilities are listed below and shown in Figure 1.

Southern Development -

The southern development can be supplied via two connections to TMWA's high pressure Lemmon main; one at Patrician Way and the other at Palace Dr. Each of these supplies will require pressure regulation and parallel mains to the development. No tank will is required for this development.

Service elevations for the southern development range from 5014-ft to 5165-ft. The development would consist of a single pressure zone with pressures ranging from 46 psi to 111 psi. The following off-site improvements are required:

- Two supply connections at Patrician Way and Palace Dr. An 8" stub-out to the south side of Lemmon Dr exists. A hot tap and a stub-out will need to be constructed at Palace Dr.
- Two pressure regulating stations. One at Patrician Way and one at Palace Dr. The PRS at Palace Dr will contain PRVs for both the northern and southern developments.
- 4,400 LF of 8" piping from the PRSs to the development.
- 8" on-site piping.

Dead Ends and Looping:

Nevada Administrative Code section 445A.6712 requires systems to be designed, to the extent possible, to eliminate dead ends. Looping can be achieved with two supply connections and by elimination of radial mains greater than a few hundred feet in length. As planned, looping is achieved.

Project Fire Flows

Project Fire flow is assumed to be 1,500 gpm for a duration of 2 hours.

HI, nav

Major Water System Improvements and Cost Opinion

The major water system improvements to serve the project and a planning level cost opinion are visited in Table 2 and shown in Figure 1.

Table 2.	Major W	ater System	Improvements	and Associated	Costs

Description	Quantity	Unit	Unit Cost	Total Cost	
Area 10 Facility Charge for the portion of the development using Vidler storage.	152.6	MDD, gpm	\$3,575	\$771,698	43246/00
Area 10 Facility Charge for the portion of the development using Lemmon Tank 1 storage.	60.2	MDD, gpm	\$5,057	\$215,215	43246/10 4688,20
			subtotal	\$986,913	1688,20
Northern Development					
Hot Tap to Lemmon Main at Palace Dr	1	L.S.	\$30,000	\$30,000	-
Tank	350,000	gallons	\$1.3	\$455,000	
8" Pipe from Hot Tap to PRS	285	L.F.	\$128	\$36,480	
Pressure Regulating Station at Palace Dr and Freemont Way (SCADA controlled)	1	L.S.	\$100,000	\$100,000	
8" Pipe from PRS to upper pressure zone boundary	2700	L.F.	\$128	\$345,600	1.7
On-site PRS between upper and lower zones	1	L.S.	\$60,000	\$60,000	566080
1			subtotal	\$1,027,080	30000
Southern Development					
Pressure Regulating Station near intersection of Patrician Way and Freemont Way	1	L.S.	\$75,000	\$75,000	
8" Parallel Piping in Patrician Way from PRS to development.	2200	L.F.	\$128	\$281,600	
8" Parallel Piping in Palace Dr from PRS to development.	2200	L.F.	\$128	\$281,600	
		·	subtotal	\$638,200	
			Total	\$2,436,978	14925

MDD = Maximum Day Demand, L.F. = Linear Feet, L.S. = Lump Sum



Quality. Delivered.



1355 Capital Blvd. P.O. Box 30013 Reno, NV 89520-3013 P 775.834.8080 B 775.834.8003

Date:April 4, 2016To:Pam ParentiFrom:David Nelson▶▶

RE: 16-4909, Estates Road, +/- 304 SFR Lots (080-730-18, -19, -21, 080-635-01, -02, 552-210-06 thru -09)

The New Business/Water Resource team will answer the following assumptions on each new discovery:

- Is the property within Truckee Meadows Water Authority's water service territory?
- Does the property have Truckee River water rights appurtenant to the property, groundwater or resource credits associated with the property?
 - If yes, what is the status of the water right: Agricultural or Municipal and Domestic use?
- Estimated water demand for residential and or commercial projects.
- Any special conditions, or issues, that are a concern to TMWA or the customer.

The following information is provided to complete the Discovery as requested:

- These subject parcels (APN 080-730-18, -19, -21, 080-635-01, -02, 552-210-06 thru -09) are outside of Truckee Meadows Water Authority's (TMWA's) service territory. An annexation is required.
- There are no resource credits or Truckee River decreed surface water appurtenant to the property. The developer will be required to follow TMWA's current rules, specifically Rule 7, and pay all fees for water rights needed in order to obtain a will serve commitment letter.
- Based on the information provided by the applicant this project "Estates Road Discovery" is estimated to require a domestic demand of **109.44 acre feet (AF)**. Landscaping plans were not provided to TMWA; therefore, a demand could not be determined. Please see the attached demand calculation sheet for the **estimated** demand and water resource fees. Once final plans are submitted a more accurate demand will be calculated. *Note: TMWA resources are first come, first serve, and are limited in this area. Applicant needs to dedicate owned or banked resources before purchase of TMWA's Rule 7. If applicant dedicates surface water for this project additional fees and dedications will apply.*
- Any existing right of ways and public easements would need to be reviewed, and if needed the property owner will need to grant TMWA the proper easements and/or land dedications to provide water service to the subject properties. Property owner will be required, at its sole expense, to provide TMWA with a current preliminary title report for all subject properties. Owner will represent and warrant such property offered for dedication or easements to TMWA shall be free and clear of all liens and encumbrances. Owner is solely responsible for obtaining all appropriate permits, licenses, construction easements, subordination agreements, consents from lenders, and other necessary rights from all necessary parties to dedicate property or easements with title acceptable to TMWA.

Truckee Meadows Water Authority is a not-for-profit, community-owned water utility, overseen by elected officials and citizen appointees from Reno, Sparks and Washoe County.



(4) F (3)

WATER RIGHTS AND METER FUND CONTRIBUTION CALCULATION WORKSHEET FOR MULTI-TENANT/COMMERCIAL APPLICATIONS

					Demand (Acre Feet)				
1 Existing dema	nd (current usage) at Serv	ice Property			0.00				
2 Number of	units		x.12 (Apartments)	0.00					
3 Estimated I	ot Demands	304	x 0.36AF per Lot	109.44					
4 Fixture unit	s:		x 15x 365x 3.07/ 1 mil	0.00					
5 Landscapin	g: Turf		sq ft x 3.41/ 43,560	NA					
6 Drip				NA					
7 Other calcu	lated demand			NA					
8 New or additi	onal demand at Service P	roperty (line	s 2+3+4+5+6)		<u>109.44</u>				
9 Total Demand	at Service Property (li	1 es 1+8)			109.44				
10 Less: Prior	0 Less: Prior demand commitments at service property								
11 Less: Other	Less: Other resource credits: on subject parcel								
12 Total Credits	2 Total Credits (lines 10+11)				<u>0.00</u>				
13 Subtotal: Requ	3 Subtotal: Required resource dedication/commitment (lines 9-12)				109.44				
14 Factor amount	14 Factor amount (0.11 x Line 13)				NA				
15 Return flow rec	15 Return flow required ([1-2.5/duty] x Line 13)				NA				
16 TOTAL RESO	DURCES REQUIRED (lines 13+14	+15)		<u>109.44</u>				
17 Price of Water		\$7,500				\$	NA		
	18 Will Serve Commitment Letter Preparation Fee (\$100 per letter)					\$		100	
_	19 Due Diligence Fee (\$150.00 per parcel)					\$		0	
_	20 Document Preparation Fees (\$100.00 per document)					\$		0	
	21 Meter Contribution (\$1,830 x 109.44 acre feet of demand)					\$	<u>NA</u>		
22 TOTAL FEES	DUE (lines 17+18+19+	20+21)				\$		<u>100</u>	
Project:	Estate Road, Discover	y, +/- 304 S	FR Lots						
Applicant:	Derek Larson			Quote date:	3/14/2016				
Phone:	Attn: Derek Larson 5	44-5482		Tech contact: David 834-8021					
APN:	080-730-18, -19, -21,	080-635-01,	, -02, 552-210-06 thru -09	Project No:	16-4909				
Remarks:	Fees quotes are valid only within 15 calendar days of Quote Date, when annexed.								
	The 109.44 acre feet may result in the assessment of facility fees pursuant to TMWA's Rules and Rates.								
	This estimate does not display resource purchase from TMWA, resource dedication will be processed								
	at time of project submittal. A more accurate demand/fees will also be assessed at time of project submittal.							tal.	